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THE COURT: Good morning. Court will be in 

session. You can be seated. All right, so we' re going 

to be on the record this morning. 

Today is , excuse me, July 20. It 's 8:42 in 

the morning. The time was originally set for 8:30 for 

the preliminary hearing in Case No. EL-JC-CR-F-18-5030. 

This is the Elko Justice Court. I'm Elko Justice of the 

Peace Elias Goicoechea. 

We're here on a criminal complaint filed in 

our office June 20th, which alleged that on or about the 

31st day of December, 2017, and/or the 1st day of 

January, 2018, at or near the locat io n of the City of 

Elko, within the County of Elko, and the State of 

Nevada, that there was the following described criminal 

offense: 

Count 1 was sexual assault on a child under 

the age of 16 years. That's a felony. In the 

alternative to Count 1, Count 2 , statutory sexual 

seduction, a category B felony, or in the alternative to 

Counts 1 and 2, Count 3, lewdness with a 14 or 

15-year-old child, a category B felony. 

And this is -- this case is the State of 

Nevada versus Kevin John Mentaberry. The record will 

reflect Mr. Mentaberry is present in court. 

custody with his attorney, Gary Woodbury. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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is present representing the State for the District 

Attorney's Office. 

preliminary hearing. 

So this is the time set for a 

Are we ready to proceed? 

MR. SLADE: The State is, Your Honor. 

MR. WOODBURY: The Defense is. 

THE COURT: And do we have any preliminary 

matters that we need to address before trial? 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, just a ho usekeeping 

thing that to date has worked without any issues. In 

cases where we have minor witnesses that will be taking 

the stand, typically, we run into the crossroads of 

trying to make sure the record uses their acronym to 

keep their full name off the record, but witnesses, of 

course, remember them by their full names. 

The solution that has worked in several other 

cases, Your Honor, is to simply ask the Court to place 

an order on the record for the transcriptionist at any 

time those minors ' names are said, in part or in full, 

that they be substituted, for purposes of transcription, 

with the acronyms. I can give you those specifically, 

but I just wanted to go over that ide a with the Court 

and Defense counsel and then spell out t hose names and 

the acronyms if agreed upon. 

THE COURT: All right, Mr. Slade. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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Mr. Woodbury, do you have any issues with 

that? 

MR. WOODBURY: I don't. 

THE COURT: All right. So Mr. Slade , do yo u 

want to give me your witnesses. 

MR. SLADE: Yes, Your Honor, so the first 

would be AP [name stated , initials inserted]. Any time 

AP [first name stated , initials inserted] or AP [ first 

name stated, i n itials inserted ] is used , the State wo u ld 

ask that the transcriptionist replace it with the 

acronym AP. 

The second minor that the State anticipates 

calling, is AH [name stated and spelled, initials 

inserted], and the State would ask any time AH [first 

name stated, initials inse r ted] is used or her name 

together, that it be replaced , for transcription 

purposes, with AH. 

And I think there's one more, if the Defense 

has another one, the State's willing to entertain that 

as wel l , but I believe we have one more minor whose time 

might be mentioned, and that would be AM [name stated , 

initials inserted ] , a n d the State would request that any 

time AM ' s [ first name stated, initials inserted] name is 

merttioned, that , for transcription purposes, public 

record purposes , it be replaced with AM. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 7 45-2327 
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THE COURT: All rig ht, Mr. Slade, do you have 

any other witnesses? 

MR. SLADE: The State does, Your Honor. The 

witnesses that the State anticipates calling are 

Michael Marshowsky, M-A-R-S-H-O-W-S-K-Y; Shawna Ek l und, 

E-K-L-U-N-D; AH; Josh Morrell. The State also has under 

subpoena and present in court, Kyle Craig, C-R-A-I-G, 

and I be lieve it's Diane 

Is it Diane? 

MS. CRABTREE : Diane. 

MR. SLADE: Sorry, Diane Crabtree, 

C-R-A-B-T-R-E-E. And that's it for the State. 

THE COURT: All right. Mr. Woodbury, do you 

have any witnesses? 

MR. WOODBURY: Yes, Your Honor, with respect 

-- there was an agreement between the State and the 

Defense regarding AP. They had originally indicated to 

me that t hey wou ld be putt i ng on AP's evidence through a 

videotape of a conversation she had with Mr. Marshowsky. 

I indicated that I would be calling AP. So I don't know 

if they're going to put her on. 

a witness named for the State 

If they don't, that is 

or for the Defense. 

THE COURT: Okay. And I'm presuming we want 

the rule of exclusion? 

MR. SLADE: Yes . 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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MR. WOODBURY: The Defense does. 

THE COURT: So all of you who have been named 

as a witness, the ru l e of exclusion has been invoked, 

which that means you have to have a seat outside of the 

courtroom and that you cannot discuss your testimony 

and/or the facts or the details of this case with 

anybody except for Mr. Slade or Mr. Woodbury. 

If Mr. S l ade or Mr. Woodbury come out and 

wish to speak with you, then you need to be out of the 

hearing and/or talk quiet enough to where the other 

witnesses are not able to hear the conversation. You 

can have casual conversation. You can talk about 

whatever you want except for the testimony and details 

of the case. If, for some reason, you do get excused 

prior to the case being conc l uded, you sti ll are not 

able to ta l k until the conclusion of the case. 

not able to talk about the case unti l then. 

You're 

And then for the record, we'l l go ahead and 

the Court wi l l order that if AP [name stated, initials 

inserted], if her name is brought up anywhere, that the 

acronym for the transcriptionist wi l l be AP. And for AH 

[name stated, initials inserted], the when her name 

is present in the recording, that it wil l be replaced 

with the acronym AH, and AM [name stated, initials 

inserted] will be replaced with AM. And t he Co u rt will 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745~2327 
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order that the tr anscriptionist use t hat in place of 

full or part name. 

And Mr. Slade, who is our first witness this 

morning? 

MR. SLADE: The State calls Mike Marshowsky. 

THE COURT: All right. So the rest of you 

who have been named as witnesses, will you have a seat 

outside , please. Mr. Marshowsky, will you come forward. 

Do you swear the testimony you're going to 

provide to the Court today will be the truth, the whole 

truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

MR. MARSHOWSKY: Yes, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: All right . Would you have a 

seat. State your name and spell your name for the 

record, please. 

THE WITNESS: Michael James Marshowsky; 

M-I-C-H-A-E-L, J-A-M-E-S, M-A-R-S-H-O- W-S-K-Y. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade, go ahead. 

MICHAEL MARSHOWSKY 

(Sworn as a witness, testified as follows) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Is it detective? 

Yes. 

Detective Marshowsky, how long h ave you been 

Nevada Dictation - (775 ) 745-2327 
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employed in law enforcement? 

A. Since 2004. 

Q. I'd like to draw your attention to earlier this 

year. I believe it was January 30th of 2018. 

What did you do at that time? 

A. I interviewed AP. 

Q. 

A. 

How did you record that interview? 

I used the interview recording system at the Elko 

Police Department. 

recording system is. 

It's called StarWitness, the 

Q. And after you made that recording, did you check to 

see that it had recorded? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And did you provide a copy of it to the State? 

A. Yes. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, permission to 

approach the witness? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

MR. SLADE: May the record reflect I'm 

showing to Defense counsel what has been previously 

provided in discovery as discovery 24 , marked and not 

yet admitted as State's Exhibit 1. And may the record 

reflect I'm handing to the witness what has been marked, 

but not yet admitted, as State's Exhibit 1. 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Detective, what is that? 

It 's a DVD-R. 

Do you recognize it? 

What do you mean recognize it? 

All right. Did you have an opportunity to 

the contents of this? 

A. Yes, I did. 

review 

Q. And was it a fair and accurate depiction of the 

interview which you had? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes, it was. 

Of AP? 

Yes, it was. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, at this time, 

10 

pursuant to Nevada Revised Statute 171.196, the State is 

invoking the exception to the hearsay rule, which reads 

that a statement made by an alleged victim of an offense 

is admissible at the preliminary hearing -- or hearsay 

evidence of an alleged victim of an offense is 

admissible at a pre l iminary examination conducted 

pursuant to this section. 

Your Honor, it specifically l ists the crimes 

that are alleged in this case. It is sexual offenses. 

Pursuant to the statute, it is the State's understanding 

that the law allows for this interview to now be 

admitted into evidence. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745 - 2327 
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THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: We have no objection to 

State's Exhibit No. 1 being played subject to the 

qualification that, from our point of view, if AP is 

prohibited from testifying, then we wo u ld object . 

MR. SLADE: 

THE COURT: 

MR. SLADE: 

Your Honor, I can speak to that. 

Go ahead. 

The State understands that she 

11 

has been retained as a witness for the Defense and 

doesn't have -- is not going to object to her coming and 

testifying in that regard. 

that issue. 

We ' ve already hashed out 

THE COURT: Okay. Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: That's fine. 

THE COURT: Then State's No. 1 will be 

admitted for the purpose of this hear i ng. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Ex h ibit 1 admitted) 

MR . SLADE: Thank you, Your Honor . May the 

State q ueue this video up? 

hear? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

MR. SLADE : Thank you. 

(Whereupon, Mr. Slade and the Bai li ff confer) 

(Wh ereupon , Plaintiff's Ex h ibit 1 played) 

THE COURT: Mr. Woo d bury, are you able to 

Nevada , Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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MR. WOODBURY: I need a slight increase in 

volume. 

THE COURT: Does that · help? 

MR. WOODBURY: (No audible answer} 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play} 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Detec t ive, I ' m just going to run you through the 

first couple of minutes of the interview, and then we'll 

fast-forward to the part where we get to issues that are 

relevant to this case. Before I do that, can you 

explain just an overview of how you typically go about 

doing these interviews. 

A. Typically, I introduce myself. The second part is 

rapport-building where we just get to know each other. 

The third part would be the forensic interview. 

t hrough the National Chi l dren's Advocacy Center. 

It 's 

There's four rules. We review the rules with them. The 

next step in the process is narrative practice, where we 

have the child tel l about a past event. Then if the 

then we typically will go into the iss ue that we're 

investigating. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

And yo u fol l owed those procedures in this case? 

Yes. 

Are there any clues or signs or things you can look 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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u 
for when you're interview ing someone in this context as 

far as body language? 

A. Yes. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade, will you let that go 

and let's see. That way when it comes to the 

transcriptionist, it focuses in on you over there. 

MR . SLADE: Okay. 

BY MR . SLADE: 

13 

Q. And what are you typ ically looking for, if anything, 

in the body language o f a person? 

A. It's just a change of behavior. That's part of the 

rapport-building, narrative practice, we -- is get a 

baseline behavior of how people speak and their body 

language and so forth and so on. So durin g the 

interview during the rapport-building, nar rat ive 

practice, AP was fairly talkative. She moved her hands. 

She seemed to speak freely. Once we got to the parts of 

the interview that she didn't want to tal k about, her 

demeanor changed. She stopped making eye contact. 

would put her hand on her head like she was hiding, 

things to that nature. 

Q. Okay, tha nk you. 

She 

MR. SLADE: I'm just going to finish playing 

at about the first three minutes here just so we can 

have you help us see what you're referring to as far as 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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the body language goes. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Okay. So based on your training, how is her body 

language at this point? 

A. She seems fairly open. She's smiling. She's 

giggling. She's making eye contact. Her hands are 

moving. She appears to be comfortable. 

Q. And that's something you watch for during these 

interviews? 

A. Yes. 

MR. SLADE: I'm going to go ahead and 

fast-forward to what I believe is going to be at about 

18:45 into the video, which is where I understand we 

start getting on topic. Let's see if this works. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. So the audio is a little bit low. Do you recall 

what she's talking about here? 

A. It is low, but she's talking about when she went 

over to her friend AM's house. 

Q. Okay. And approximately when did she say that 

happened; if you recall? 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

f i 

,J 

What time she got there? 

What time of year. 

It was New Year's Eve. 

Okay, all right. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

15 

Q. Now, just to make sure we're clear on where we're at 

in her interview. 

A. 

What is she describing right now? 

Sitting on the couch and petting and 

Mr. Mentaberry is petting the dog and rubbing her 

thigh --

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

-- actually rubbing her thigh. 

Okay, thank you. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. She just said something and then covered up her 

mouth. What was that, if you recall? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I can't hear it. I don't recall. 

Okay. 

I think she said it or something or ... 

Okay. If I back up a little bit, wou l d that help? 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. We'll give it a try. I understand this is 

is what it is . So we'll give it our best shot here. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, can I try one of 

those sets of earphones just to see if it is or isn 't. 

I don't want to --

THE COURT: Mr. Marshowsky , would you like a 

set? 

THE WITNESS : Yeah , please. Thank you, Your 

Honor. 

THE COURT: And just to make sure I 

understand how this works, you've got buttons on the 

bottom here. Is that for volume? 

THE BA ILIFF: Yes . 

TH E COURT: Ask the Bailiff. 

MR . SLADE: So start at zero if you don't 

want to blow your ears and go from there? 

THE BAILIFF : Absolutely. 

MR. SLADE: Okay, all right. You 've got --

put yours on? Okay, let's see if this helps. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. So that does sound better. What did she say about 

before she touched her mouth? 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 
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A. He started rubbing my stomach. 

Q. Okay. You men t ioned ear l ier about looking for any 

visua l clues. Did you see any here based on your 

training? 

A. She covered her mouth when she said it. 

Q. Okay. So that's something significant for your --

for your training? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

MR. SLADE: All right, let's continue on. 

THE WITNESS: She hadn't covered her mouth at 

any other t ime during the interview. 

MR. SLADE: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: So it was a defini t e change in 

behavior. 

MR. SLADE: Okay. 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Okay. So she gets really quiet there again. 

is she saying? 

A. 

Q. 

He pu t his hands in my pants. 

Okay, all right. 

What 

(Whereupon, P l aintiff's Exhibit 1 con t inued 

to play) 
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BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Did she say vagina? 

Yes. 

Okay, thank you. 

Did I hear that correctly? 

(Wher~upon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Did you make out wha t she just said? 

A. 

Q. 

bit. 

No. 

Okay. 

MR. SLADE: I'm going to back it up a little 

(Whereupon, Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 continued 

to play) 

MR. SLADE: Okay. I'm going to go ahead and 

pause it there. 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Did you create a report in association with doing 

this interview? 

A. Yes, I did. 

18 

Q. And was it a reflection of what you heard while you 

were inside doing this interview? 

A. Yes, it was. 

Q. Would you please describe the extent to which she 

explained she was touched. 
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A. They were laying -- they we re downstairs in the 

downstairs liv ing room. There was an L-shaped couch. 

AH was on the long portion of the couc h with he r head to 

the end. She was on the short end of the leg with her 

head towards the middle of the L by AH's feet. 

was a dog -- t he pet dog came in. 

There 

Kevin Mentaberry was -- sat down in between AH and 

AP, started petting the pet dog. While he was petting 

the pet dog, his hand was also brushing her thigh. She 

He rubbed he r stomach. She was turned not facing him. 

said he rubbe d her stomach. She said she [sic] put his 

hands in her pants and touched her vagina. 

Q. Was that unde r or over clothing? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

It was under her clothing. 

And was this outside or inside? 

Inside her clothing. 

Q. Okay. And then what did she say happened after 

that? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

That he inserted a finger into her vagina . 

Okay. And after that? 

She said that she pulled his hands out of her pants. 

And about that time AH woke up, and they went int o 

Kevin left, and they went into AM's bedroom and locked 

the door. 

Q. Okay. And once she reports going into, I believe 
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you said AM's room, does she report any additional 

contact between her and Kevin? 

A. She said that Kevin came down and knocked on the 

door and that AM told him to go away. He was drunk. 

Okay. What happened after that? 

20 

Q. 

A. The next morning, Mr. Mentaberry drove the two other 

girls h ome. 

Q. Okay. 

MR. SLADE: Okay, I'm going to go ahead and 

leave that at that, Your Honor. The audio does, of 

course, continue on, the testimony, and does provide 

additional detail, but given the audio challenges we ' re 

having , the State's going to go ahead and leave the 

exhibit at that for now. 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Detective, when she described where she was when 

this occurred, where did you understand it to be? 

A. At AM's house in the downstairs living room. 

Q. And did you understand in what county and what state 

that occurred in? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

That would be the City of Elko, the County of Elko. 

State of Nevada? 

State of Nevada. 

MR. SLADE: All right, Your Honor, at this 

time, I have no further questions for the witness. 
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THE COURT: All right, Mr. Slade. 

Mr. Woodbury, cross-examination. 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. Detective Marshowsky, have you had the interview 

that you had with AP transcribed? 

A. 

Q. 

I have not. 

Okay. And that would be the us u al, is it wouldn ' t 

be transcribed? 

Yes. We normally don't transcribe them. 

21 

A. 

Q. And then you had an opportunity to re-listen to the 

interview before court today? 

A. Yes. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

When did you do that? 

Two days ago. 

Okay. And this training and experience that you 

have with respect to interviewing children, when did you 

receive that training? 

A. 

Q. 

it? 

A. 

In 2016. 

Okay. And over what period of time did you receive 

I went to a basic interview class in 2014. It was 

40 hours in Huntsville , Alabama. Later , in 2016, I went 

to a 12-hour course in Salt Lake City on forensic 
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interviewing of children. In 2017, I went to a 40-hour 

symposium in Huntsville, Alabama. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

On what subject? 

Forensic interv iewing of children. 

Okay. And when the prosecution asks you various 

22 

question~ about the characteristics of children during 

interviews and that, you have been specifically, I 

suppose, told that you can't comment on the truthfulness 

of the child? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. So the comments you're making about that are there 

certain characteristics of a child that take place when 

the subject matter changes, but you're not making any 

claim as to truthfulness, right? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. All right. And it is a typical and usual pattern, 

after you conduct these interviews, that either you or 

some other detective follows up on the questions and the 

answers that are suggested? 

A. That's correct. We're supposed to corroborate what 

was said during the interview . 

Q. All right. And, I guess, during the -- all the 

training you've had with interviewing , there tends to be 

a -- the trainers talk to you about the words that you 

are used and the meaning and how meanings cha ng e 
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depending on the strength of the word and so on like 

that? 

A. Can 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

That didn't make any sense to you , right? 

No. 

All right. Well, one of the things you just 

testified to was that AP told you in the interview that 

the Defendant came down after all of this happened and 

knocked on the door, right? 

A. That's correct. 

23 

Q. All right. But that's bologna because the real word 

is -- she sai d he came down and banged on the door, 

right? 

A. 

Q. 

I don' t recall the exact verbiage. 

Well, maybe you could re-listen to t hat again, but 

that kind of tends to explain some things, right, if he 

only k n ocked on t he door and didn't bang on the door? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

I don't know. 

Well, did you watch AH's interview? 

No. 

And AM's interview was lost , rig h t? 

Josh Morrell did all t he follow-up. My only 

involvement in th is case is this interview. 

Q. Yeah. And part of the -- part of the problem is 

there's no backup for the proposition that the Defendant 
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came down and banged on the door or even knocked on it, 

right? 

A. 

Q. 

I'm sorry, Mr. Woodbury, I'm not understanding. 

Well, is there any corroboration besides AP saying 

that? 

A. I just did the interview. I didn't corroborate 

anything. 

Q. Your investigative talents were used only for the 

interview. You did not do the follow-up work. 

A. That's correct. 

24 

Q. Oh, okay. And then was there a conversation between 

you and the other detectives as to what kind of 

follow-up needed to be done? 

A. Detective Morrell watched the interview through --

during this process in the observation room. We're all 

trained that we need to corroborate what was said during 

the interviews for the children. So I don't 

specifically recall speaking with Mr. Morrell on what 

had to be done, but he knows that -- he watched the 

interview and he's been trained on what he's supposed to 

do. 

Q. Okay. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, could we pause for a 

moment just to sort out the sound? Just don't want to 

mess up the audio recording if you don't mind. Oh, is 
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that -- that's the AC. I thought it was a speaker. 

THE COURT: No. 

MR. SLADE: 

i nterruption. 

THE COURT: 

MR. SLADE: 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Thank you, sorry for the 

Go ahead, Mr. Woodb u ry. 

Thank you. 

25 

Q. Okay. Another area where you talked about what she 

had said, when you summed i t up, you said that during 

the time that the Defendant was petting his dog, he was 

quote, r u bb i ng her thig h ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Yeah. Well, the rea l word wasn't rubbing. It was 

essential l y that he was inadvertent l y -- appeared to be 

inadvertent l y touching her thigh wh i le he was petting 

the dog? 

A. Okay. 

Q. Isn't that what the -- isn't that what the interview 

says? 

A. I don't reca ll , but we just li stened to it, so I'm 

assuming that yo u 're correct, yes. 

Q. All right~ And she told you, did she not, that she 

didn't think he was intent i onally doing i t? 

A. Yeah, I believe she did say she didn't think it was 

i ntentiona l . 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

( ' 
-.J 

And it appeared that he was just petting the dog? 

Yes. 

And she told you, quote, weirded her out, but she 

didn't think much about it? 

A. I assume that's correct, yes. 

Q. Okay. Is there a particular reason why you didn't 

26 

you weren't involved in the follow-up detective work? 

A. The case was assigned to Detective Morrell. 

Q. Oh. And it just turns out that you have more 

experience and more training with respect to 

interviewing kids than Detective Morrell? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

That's correct. 

Oh, okay. How was the interview arranged? 

All I know is Detective Morrell asked when I was 

available, and I told him, and he set up the interview. 

I have no idea how it was arranged. 

Q. Okay. And were you informed of the nature of the 

interview? 

A. The basic -- basic, yeah. 

Q. All right. And the basics were that, essentially, 

Mr. Mentaberry had sexually assaulted the child? 

A. No, that the child went to a party and that she's 

claiming something had happened at a party on New Year's 

Eve. 

Q. Okay. And are there -- is there a standard 
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detective follow up procedure that i s supposed to take 

place when something like this happens? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

All right. Well, one of the things tha t the child 

said in the interview did she tell you that 

Mr. Mentaberry had drunk two bottles of Vodka? 

27 

A. She to l d me that he was intoxicated and that he was 

Q. Didn't she tell you about two bottles of Vodka? 

MR. SLADE: Objection, Your Honor, facts not 

in evidence. 

MR. WOODBURY: 

videotape there. 

Well, he's got himself a 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, Defense counsel keeps 

saying something, and apparently, with the first two 

questions, knew that wasn't what the record was 

reflecting. And, again, this is clearly not facts in 

evidence. If it's in evidence, that's something you can 

ask about, but just throwing things out there, that's 

objectionable, Your Honor. The State asks that he be 

required not to -- to withdraw that quest ion . 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: I'm asking a question about 

what she told him in this interview. If it's not in the 

file, then okay, all he has to do is say it 's not in the 
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file. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, i n that case, the 

objection is asked and answered. 

THE COURT: It has been asked and answered. 

MR. WOODBURY: Okay. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. She told you he was drunk and passed out on the 

couch? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. How did -- did you ask her how she came to know he 

was passed out? 

A. I don't recall. 

Q. Okay. Should you have asked her about that? 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, I'm going to object 

to that being argumentative. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: It's not argumentative. It ' s 

a question of whet her or not he's trained and knows his 

business and whether or not he's going to -- should be 

asking those kinds of questions. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade. 

28 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, clearly, the tenor of 

the question was not as to whether or not this officer 

was doing his investigation, but rather to pose a 

question, which implies something of an argument as to 
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what the officer should or should not have done. Your 

Honor, that's an argumentative question. While the 

29 

Defense can ask about the extent of his training, 

following the training, going one step further, to start 

throwing in these types of questions, goes into the 

realm of just being argumentative, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: Sustained. Go ahead, 

Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: It is sustained? 

THE COURT: Sustained. 

MR. WOODBURY: I 'm sorry, Judge, I'm going to 

have to ask for a continuance. I want to go to the 

District Court with a writ of habeas corpus. 

bizarre. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade. 

This is 

MR. SLADE: Well, Your Honor, I'm a little 

bit confused by this, but if the Defense wishes to 

exercise the right to do a writ, that's up to Defense 

counsel to do. It does come with a waiver of the speedy 

trial right. Perhaps a break to consider this before 

a full dedication might be something that the Defense 

might be given some time to consider. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: I didn't understand a word he 

said. What I want to do is he is entitled --
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Mr. Mentaberry is entitled to a preliminary examination. 

He's entitled to cross-examine witnesses. He is not 

bound by the fact that the prosecution thinks a question 

is argumentative and the Court sustains it. 

I cannot properly examine this witness based 

on the sustained objection to that question. I need to 

go to the District Court to find out so that we can have 

a ruling on whether or not I can ask him hard questions 

that, from my point of view, are not argumentative by 

any stretch of the imagination. 

THE COURT: And the speedy trial? 

Mr. Mentaberry, you 

MR. WOODBURY: That would be a problem. That 

creates all kinds of problems --

MR. SLADE: Your Honor 

MR. WOODBURY: -- but he's entitled to a fair 

preliminary examination. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, if I may, the State 

was just getting at perhaps restating the question in a 

different way, not necessarily stopping 

cross-examination as to whether or not the officer was 

applying his training and experience in this matter. It 

was the tenor that -- the way in which the question was 

posed, not the content that the State was objecting to. 

THE COURT: So Mr. Woodbury, are you going to 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 30



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

waive the speedy trial, or are you going to --

MR. WOODBURY: I am not waiving anything. I 

want to continuance on this so I can go to the District 

Court and get a straight forward ruling on my ability to 

ask questions. Mr. Slade has now essentially withdrawn 

his original objection, as I understand it. I want to 

31 

be able to ask him questions about what he asked her, 

what she said, and whether he followed up on it, and why 

he didn ' t, if he didn 't . 

THE COURT: Okay. Then we will go ahead and 

continue this out. How long do you need? 

MR. WOODBURY: I don ' t know. The time it 

takes me to write the writ and get a determination from 

upstairs. 

THE COURT: So this will go into District 

Court II? Does it go by the case -- stil l everything 

goes by the case in order to go up there. So we can 

continue this out for -- I'm not sure, Mr. Woodbury. 

Would you like to 

calendering clerk? 

you r office set it with the 

MR. WOODBURY: We would have to do something 

along that line , yes, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: Because we have to r e-subpoena 

all our witnesses. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, wo ul d it be possible 
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to just take a brief recess? I'm not in any way 

objecting to what Defense counsel wou ld like to do. If 

we cou ld just get a moment to just kind of gather kind 

of a game plan on that and then bring it back on the 

record? 

32 

THE COURT: 

at 10: 00 o'clock. 

That will be good. We 'll be back 

(Whereupon , court recessed) 

THE COURT: You can be seated. Court will be 

back in session. 

So during the break , Mr. Slade and 

Mr. Woodbury did have a conversation. We did go back 

into chambers and discussed a little more in detail, and 

we have come to an agreement that a continuance is being 

withdrawn by Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: That 's correct. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury and Mr. Slade have 

agreed to work things out a little bit easier, lighter 

with one anot her. So we'll continue with questioning. 

Mr. Marshowsky, if you 'll come have a seat. 

All right, Mr. Woo dbur y, you 're still on 

cross. Go ahead. 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. Detective Marshowsky, do you reca ll this person 
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telling you that the Defendant was drunk like when I got 

there and he was passed out on the couch upstairs? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes, I do. 

All right. Did you do any follow-up with respect to 

the truth or falsity of that statement? 

A. That would not be my job. 

Q. Okay. And there is no procedure that exists 

well, maybe t hat's wrong. Yo u have conversations 

between you and the lead detective on the case, right? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

And that would be following the interview and maybe 

at other times as well? 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah. 

Okay. And did you then discuss with the lead 

detective whether or not there was a couch up there and 

questions about him being passed out? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. And then there came a time, did there not, 

when AP told you that the entire Mentaberry family was 

were alcoholics? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. All right. And including her mother? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Or excuse me, excluding Mr. Mentaberry's former 

wife. Did your training and exper ie nce tell you why she 
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would add that to the co n versatio n ? 

A. No. 

Q. Is there anything that -- did you all follow-up to 

see if there was -- let me as k i t another way. Did you 

and the lead detective discuss whether or not you needed 

to follow up on t hat after the interview wi t h AP to see 

if she was somehow angry, very angry with the en t ire 

Mentaberry family? 

A. I didn't have any discussions in any regards to 

De t ective Morrell about that. 

Q. Okay. And there came a time, did there not, in the 

i n t erview when AP told you that she had relayed her 

accusations to Mr. Mentaberry's daughter, AM, and the 

accusations to AH, and t ha t they had both claimed she 

was lying about it? 

A. I recall her saying tha t AM, the daughter, said she 

was lying. I don't remember the other ones. I 

apologize, I don't remember what she said about t he 

other one. 

Q. And in any event, you didn't have a conversation 

wi t h the lead de t ec t ive about whether or no t that was 

true? 

A. I did not. 

Q. Okay. And you were told by AP, were you not, that 

she had consumed some alcohol? 
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A. That's correct. 

Q. How much was that? 

A. She said she had a glass of Malibu Rum and orange 

juice. 

Q. All right. And did -- was there any follow-up 

interview questions concerning how she'd come by that 

alcohol? 

A. There was not. 

Q. Was there any follow-up interview question 

35 

concerning whether her claim that she'd only had one 

drink was -- that the other two girls down there, AM and 

AH had had more to drink than that? 

A. Not on my part, Mr. Woodbury. I don't know what 

Detective Morrell did. 

Q. Okay. And you don't recall discussing it with 

Detective Morrell? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. And then there was an allegation that AM's 

older sister, Maizie (phonetic), was smoking marijuana? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Okay. And did you do any follow-up questions on 

that? 

A. I did not. 

Q. Okay. And did you ask any questions -- or let me 

ask it this way. There was an assertion by AP that 
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Maizie was downstairs with them all when this all 

occurred? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And did you ask her where Maizie was and why she 

wouldn't have seen what happened? 

A. I did not. 

Q. To your knowledge, has there been any follow-up done 

on that particular question? 

A. I don't know what Detective Morre ll has done on the 

case. 

Q. Okay. I think I may have asked this, but you didn't 

you didn't ask where the alcohol had come from? 

A. I did not ask. 

Q. She, at some point then -- AP, at some point in the 

interview, indicated wha t she was wearing, correct? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

That's correct. 

And it was jeans and at-shirt? 

That's correct. 

Okay. And you asked some questions about whether or 

not she could identify the jeans or show them to t he 

police, to law enforcement, t he t-shirt? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And to your knowledge, has law enforcement 

ever followed up so that everybody knows what kind of 

jeans she was wearing and what kind oft-shirt? 
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A. To my knowledge, no. 

Q. Okay. Did she describe the couch that the people 

were being occupied -- or were occupied? 

A. She did. 

Q. Okay. Did she also say when Mr. Mentaberry came 

dow n and first, quote, sat on the ground? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And did you ask any questions about where on the 

ground he sat? 

A. I did not. 

Q. Was any follow-up done by you or, to your knowledge, 

by law enforcement regarding whether there was any 

alcohol that was consistently downstairs in a container 

of 

A. Mr. Woodbury, all I did was interview the suspect. 

I did not do any follow-up to corroborate anything that 

she had said. 

Q. Okay, all right. If I understand her interview 

statement and actually your testimony, AP was sitting on 

the small Lor small part of the L that the couch was 

arranged in? 

A. That's the way I understood it, yes. 

Q. And did you understand whether or not the touching 

of her vagina had occurred before or after she went to 

the bathroom to get her contacts out? 
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A. 

back. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

• I ~ -

I believed it was after. She said when she came 

And she also said she took off her makeup? 

That's correct. 

Okay. Is that -- in your training and experience, 

is there anything about the -- that arrangement that 

should be of concern? 

A. No. 

38 

Q. Did you learn in the interview that there had been a 

significant breakdown in the relationship after all of 

this between AP and AM and AH? 

A. Briefly. I t was -- I believe that they weren't 

talking anymore, yes. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

We didn't go into deta il. 

All right. This is kind of a fol l ow-up to a 

previous question. She informed you that they had said 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

claimed she was -- AP was ly ing about that? 

Her friends? 

Yes. 

I believe so, yes. 

And did you follow up and ask AP whether or not 

there was any de lineation of why what she was saying was 

a lie? 

A. I didn't ask. 
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Q. AP told you that -- or did she tell you that she was 

pretending to be asleep? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

Okay. And did you ask any question -- and that 

would be on the couch? 

A. 

Q. 

That's correct. 

And did yo u ask a n y follow-up questions about why 

she didn ' t go in AM ' s room and go to bed? 

A. I did not. 

Q. 

A. 

And so far as you know, did anybody else? 

Mr. Woodb u ry, all I did was interv i ew the suspect. 

I d i dn't do any follo w-up. I don't k n ow what anybody 

did on anything else. 

Q. Okay. And the -- and that would be the usual 

procedure is that you would simply interview the witness 

and then not ever look at the case again unless --

A. 

Q. 

That's the standard -- the Center ' s standards, yes. 

Okay. And would that be part of your training and 

experience that there is no particular value to a person 

who's trained to interview like you are to go back and 

look to see what the actual outcome and the actual 

well, what the actual outcome and the truth and falsity 

of everything the witness said? That wouldn ' t be --

wouldn't -- maybe I can rephrase that. 

There is no value , as far as you know, in going back 
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and seeing what -- how -- what the witness told you 

stacks up against what the truth ultimately is in your 

interv i ewing technique? 

A. Well, I'll try to answer your questio n , 

Mr. Woodbury. I'm hoping this answers your question. 

I'm not sure it will. Based on our train i ng, we're not 

supposed to believe or not believe the juvenile victim 

when we interview them. We're supposed to interview 

them. It's the follow-up investigation that wi ll 

disprove or prove whether the person is telling the 

truth. 

Okay. 

40 

Q. 

A. So as a forensic interviewer, I don't want to taint 

and start getting feelings whether I believe or not 

believe a person. So I do my interview, and it's up for 

law enforcement to corroborate or not corroborate what 

was said. 

Q. Okay. An d so when you told the -- AP at the 

beginning of the i nterview that you believed everything 

she said, that was just part of the interview technique. 

That didn't that wasn't a personal feeling on your 

part? 

A. Yes. 

Q. AP, in the interview, 

maybe I'll ask it. Did AP 

at one point, I'll suggest -­

in the interview suggest at 
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one point that Mr. Mentaberry had inserted a number of 

fingers into her vagina and at one point suggested it 

was a single finger? 

I don't recall. A. 

Q. Okay. Did Ms. Mentaberry -- you never looked at 

another document in the case other than your interview. 

Would that -- maybe that's too broad. 

If Ms. Mentaberry [sic] significantly changed any 

portion of the activities that she outlined, you 

wouldn't -- to some other officer, you would be unaware 

of that? 

A. Yes, I --

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, I apologize. If I 

could just have a little clarification. 

about Ms. Mentaberry as in -­

MR. WOODBURY: Oh, I mean AP. 

Are we talking 

MR. SLADE: AP. Thank you, Your Honor, just 

for the clarification o n that. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Slade. 

Go ahead. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. If she had significa n tly changed any of the 

behaviors or the activities that took place in the 

second or third description, you wouldn ' t necessarily 

know about that? 
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No. A. 

Q. Okay. Are you aware of whether or not AP told other 

people that the touching had simply consisted of 

Mr. Mentaberry touching her stomach? 

A. I've never heard -- I am unaware. 

Q. Okay. Do you recall AP telling you in the interview 

that Mr. Mentaberry had a friend that was with him when 

she arrived? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I recall, yes. 

All right. Di d you follow up and get his name? 

I did not. 

Okay. And as far as you know, did law enforcement 

some other person in law enforcement 

I have no idea. 

Okay. I'll show you what's been marked as Defense 

Exhibit A. 

Are you familiar with that document? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What is the document? 

A. This is the couch in the living room in 

Mr. Mentaberry's residence. 

Q. Okay. And how did you how did that document get 

prepared, the drawings on it? 

A. AP drew them for me. 

Q. Okay. During the interview? 
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A. Correct. 

Q. Okay. And there -- the locati on s of people don't 

appear to be clearly marked. Did she talk about what 

she was -- who she was talking about when she drew 

certain portions? 

A. Yes, she did. 

Q. And this all concerns the events of the 

Year's Eve and into early New Year's morn i ng on 

2017/2018, right? 

A. Okay. 

New 

MR. WOODBURY: 

admitted into evidence. 

We'd like to have Defense A 

THE COURT: 

MR. SLADE: 

Any objection, Mr. Slade? 

No, Your Honor . 
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THE COURT: So Defense A Defense Exhibit A 

will be admitted with no objection . 

(Whereupon, Defendant's Ex h ibit A admitted) 

BY MR . WOODBURY: 

Q. Can you, on that drawing, indicate what the various 

configurations on there mean? 

A. This is the long end of the couch. This would be 

AH, and th is would be AP. This is the television. 

is a window. There's a hallway going down here. 

is supposed to be a bedroom. These are the stairs 

coming down i nto the living room. 
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Q. Okay. And when you ' ve indicated the stairs coming 

down into the living room, it's on the top right of the 

document, and it's indicated by two parallel lines, 

roughly parallel lines? 

44 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

Okay. And the figure depicting AH has a line going 

out from it, and it's pointed down the couch. Is that 

the direction of AH's feet as you understood it? 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah, the circle is supposed to be the heads. 

Okay. And to the right end of the co u ch on the 

document, there ' s another circle with a line going down. 

A. 

Q. 

Who does that indicate? 

That's supposed to be AP. 

Okay. And then next to AP, to the left of her on 

the document, appears to be a zero and roughly an eight. 

Do you know what that is? 

A. I believe one was supposed to be the dog, and one 

was supposed to be Mr. Mentaberry. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

All right. 

I do not. 

All right. 

Do you know which one was which? 

And there's no indication on either of 

those figures of the direction of the feet? 

A. 

Q. 

I'm sorry, Mr. Woodbury, can you repeat 

There's no indication on either of the two figures , 

the dog or Mentaberry, which direct i on the feet are 
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facing? 

A. No -- the feet of these people, or the feet of these 

people? 

Q. Just those two, Mr. 

A. No. No, the re's no feet. 

Q. Okay. All right, thank you. 

A. As far as my understanding of the drawing. I didn't 

draw it. 

Q. You were present though. 

Did you understand from AP that she was turned in 

some direction while she was lying on the couch? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

her 

Yes, I did. 

And what direction was she 

She would have been laying on -- well, a side with 

her head facing away from the TV. I believe 

that's what we talked about in the interview. 

Q. All right. And did you find out -- do you recall in 

the interview whether she said the TV was on or off? 

A. We didn't discuss whether it was on or off. 

Okay. It was at a time -- did she describe for you, 

as you recall, how it came to be what -- let me start 

another way. 

There was another girl on the couch that you've 

des cribed as AH. And -- well, you didn't. She did. 

And AH was described by AP to have been asleep at some 
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point? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And did she describe -- did AP describe how 

it came to be that AH was awakened? 

A. When she pulled her hand -- Mr. Mentaberry's hand 

out of her pants. 

Q. And did she utter a word consistent with pulling her 

hand -- his hand out of her pants? 

A. I don't recall. I think she if memory serves me 

correct, I think she said stop. 

Q. Okay. And was there a -- did AP indicate to you, or 

did you ask, whether or not she had a cell phone? 

A. I don't recall. 

Q. Okay. And in any event, you would not recall 

whether or not any attempts were made by law enforcement 

to get -- to come into possession of a cell phone if she 

owned one? 

A. I don't know. I don't believe so. I'm unaware of 

one if one was. 

Q. Okay. Did AP indicate to you that there came a 

point in time when Mr. Mentaberry moved the dog? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Where did he move the dog to as you understood her 

to say? 

A. I don't recall. 
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Q. Okay. Do you recall Ms. Mentaberry -- or excuse me, 

AP telling you that she did not notice the dog had been 

moved until he -- Mr. Mentaberry touched her stomach? 

A. I don't recall, Mr. Woodbury. 

Q. And do you recall whether she described being 

touched any place else other than the stomach and the 

vagina? 

A. Towards the end of the interview, she said her 

breasts were touched. 

Q. Okay. And did she describe for you how he had 

touched her breasts? That's a dumb question. Let me 

try again. 

Did she describe for yo u the process that he had 

gone through to touch her breasts? 

A. I don't recall if we discussed the process or not. 

I believe she told me it was under her shirt if that's 

what you're asking. 

Q. Yes, uh-huh. And it actually was under her bra as 

well? 

A. I believe so, yes. 

Q. Okay. Do you recall asking the location during all 

of this of AM? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

And what was --

She was in her bedroom. 
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Q. Okay. And do you recall whether or not you asked 

whether the door to the bedroom was closed or open? 

A. I don't believe I asked about the door, but I did 

ask if AM could see her or hear her. 

Q. Okay. 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, I have nothing 

further. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Woodbury. 

Mr. Slade, redirect. 

MR. SLADE: Yes, Your Honor. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SLADE: 

48 

Q. Detective Marshowsky, if I understand you correctly, 

when you testified that -- you were asked some questions 

about the extent of follow-up and the type of 

corroborating evidence that was gathered or not. When 

you're saying I have no idea, that was because follow in g 

-- if I understood you correctly, following the 

standards for conducting these types of interviews, it's 

your job to stay out of that part of it? 

A. That's 

Q. Okay. 

describing 

on a door. 

A. That's 

correct. 

You were 

an action 

correct. 

also asked about different ways of 

regard i ng knocking versus banging 
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Q. In your experience in interviewing minors, how 

consistently do you see them able to use the same type 

of ad j ective wh en they are asked or describe somethi n g 

like that? 

A. Eac h time a child will te ll the story, it will be 

49 

different adjectives , different chain of events . That ' s 

why it ' s best to only interview a chi l d once. You know, 

they'l l tell them out of order depending on wh o they ' re 

talking to. You know , it's best if t h ey're only 

interviewed once. 

Q. And in your training where you explained -- or have 

you been trained on whether or not that is at issue when 

it comes to investiga t ions? 

A. No. It's not an issue that they use different 

adjectives to d escribe. 

MR. SLADE: I have no further questions for 

the wi t ness at this time , Your Honor. 

THE COURT : Thank you. Mr. Woodbury, do you 

have a n y follow-up on that? 

MR. WOODBURY : I don ' t. 

THE COURT: Would you like Mr. Marshowsky to 

be retained, or can he be exc u sed? 

MR. WOODBURY: He can be retained , but if 

he'd j u st give u s his phone number, that would be 

sufficient. 
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MR. SLA DE: That's more than sufficient for 

the State as well, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: All right, Detective Marshowsky, 

if you can give us your phone number, please, or would 

you like to wri t e it down? 

MR. MARS HOWSKY: Your Honor, I would like to 

just stay if that wou l d be all right. 

That's fine by me. I f you want 

50 

THE COURT: 

to stay, that's good. Wil l you hand me those earphones, 

please. Th ank you. 

Mr. S l ade, you r next witness. 

MR. SLA DE: Th e State's -- oh, and before I 

call the next witness, if I can , just close the screen 

here on the display. 

be sworn. 

The State's next witness is Shawna Eklund. 

THE COURT: Shawna Eklund. 

Ms. Eklund , will you raise your right hand to 

Do you swear the testimony and information 

you're going to provide to the Court today will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so 

help you God? 

MS. EKLUND: Yes, I do. 

THE COURT: All right. Have a seat. State 

your name and spell your name for the record, please. 

THE WI TNESS: Shawna Eklund; S- H-A-W-N-A, 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 50



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

E-K-L-U-N-D. 

THE COURT: 

MR. SLADE: 

Mr. Slade, go ahead. 

Thank you. 

SHAWNA EKLUND 

{Sworn as a witness, testified as follows ) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SLADE: 

51 

Q. Ms. Eklund , I'd like to draw your attention back to 

the New Year of this year, December 30th, 2017, 

January 1st, 2018. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Eve? 

A. 

Do you have children? 

Yes. 

What are their names? 

Aaron Pederson and AP. 

Do you recall what AP did on that Eve, on New Year's 

She went to her friend's. I took her to her friend , 

AM's, in the evening. 

Q. And just for purposes of identification, is AP also 

a witness in this case? 

A. Yes. 

Q. 

A. 

How old was she on New Year's Eve? 

Fourteen. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, I have no further 

questions for the witness at this time. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 51



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

1 4 

15 

16 

1 7 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

52 

THE COURT: Thank you. Mr. Woodbury, do you 

have any questions on the cross-exam? 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. Ms. Eklund, you were the pers on who took AP to a 

residence on New Year 's night -- evening? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you kn ow what time that was? 

A. I don't remember, probably 7:00 maybe, 6:00 or 7:00. 

I'm not -- I can't remember the time. 

Q. Okay. Do you remember where it was that you took 

her? 

A. I can -- I know where it is, but I can't give you 

the street address. 

Q. And did she have to direct you where to take her, or 

did you already know? 

A. She did. She got the address from AM and directed 

me. 

Q. I ' m sorry, I didn't understand. 

A. I 'm sorry, she got the address from AM, and she 

d irec ted me. 

Q. And did she do that -- get the address via cell 

phone? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Okay. And did she have the cell phone with her when 

she left your car that night? 

Yes. 

Do you recall how she was dressed? 

No. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. Was there anything unusual about her behavior on the 

ride to AM's house? 

No. A. 

Q. And your understanding that -- was she was going to 

stay there all night? 

A. Yes. 

MR. WOODBURY: I have nothing further. 

THE COURT: 

MR. SLADE: 

THE COURT: 

Mr. Slade, any redirect? 

Nothing on that , Your Honor. 

Would you like Ms. Ekl u nd to be 

held, or can she be excused? 

MR. WOODBURY: I would like her retained. 

THE COURT: Okay. You ' re being retained. 

you still have to wait outside , and you can't discuss 

your testimony about the case. 

MS. EKLUND: Okay. 

THE COURT: And you're good to go. 

Mr. Slade , your next witness. 

MR. SLADE: The State's next witness is AH. 

So 

THE COURT: Right up here, please. Will you 
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raise your right hand to be sworn. Do you swear the 

testimony you're going to provide to the Court today 

will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth, so help you God? 

AH: Yes. 

THE COURT: All right, have a seat. I need 

you to state your name and spell your name for the 

record, okay. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. My name is AH [name 

stated and spe ll ed , initials inserted]. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade, go ahead. 

AH 

(Sworn as a witness, testified as follows) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. AH, how old are you? 

A. I'm 15 years old. 

Q. Where do you live? 

A. I live in Elko, Nevada. 

Q. How long have you lived here? 

A. My whole life. 

54 

Q. I'd like to direct your attention back to New Year 's 

Eve. Where were you that night? 

A. I was at my friend AM's house. 

MR. WOODBURY: I wonder if you could ask her 
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to speak up a little bit, Judge. 

THE WITNESS: Oh, I'm sorry. 

THE COURT: I will. Mr. Woodbury, his 

hearing is getting a little faded. 

please. 

If you'd speak up, 

THE WITNESS: Oh, okay, sorry. 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. Where were you that night? 

A. I was at AM's house - - well, my friend's house. 

Q. All right. And this is going to sound a little 

ridiculous, but what count y and what state was that in? 

A. It was i n Elko, Nevada. 

Q. Okay. I'd like you to walk me through that night, 

and we'll just start with -- let's start a t the point 

where -- w~ll, I'm not going to pinpoint you. 

describe for us what was go i ng on that night. 

Can you 

A. We we r e just celebrating New Year's, I guess you 

could say. I was just hang i ng out with my friends, and 

we were just 6oing stupid teenager stuff, I guess you 

could say. 

Q. 

A. 

Who was there with you? 

AM, my friend, Angela Tiner (phonetic), and her 
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little sister, Chantel (phonetic), and my friend, Josh 

Salazar (phonetic), and AM's big sister, and one of AM's 

friend's -- I mean, AM's friend's sister's -- wait, 
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okay, I ' m sorry. It was one of AM's sister's friends 

was there as well, and yeah. 

Q. Okay. And that was -- I realize we're asking you to 

go back a ways. 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. And parties we usually don't have our clocks on us, 

but do you remember roughly what type of -- what part of 

the evening you were at at that point or day? 

A. It was about 5 : 00 o'clock when I showed up at their 

house, p.m. 

Okay. And how did the evening progress? Q. 

A. Well, so I went downstairs -- well, I like got -- I 

went i nto the h ouse , and then I just went do wns tairs , 

and I said hello to everybody. And t hen they were like 

do you want to ta ke a shot, and I was -- of alcohol, and 

I just -- I was like sure, why not. So I did , and then 

the evening just started going with more and more 

drinking and more and more just hanging out with 

friends. 

Q. Okay. You mentioned some particular friends bei ng 

there. Did those friends change, who was there or not , 

at any point in the evening? 

A. Yes. Angela and he r little sister left , I want to 

say around 8:00, but t ha t's not very -- I'm not very 

sure about that. And I think my friend Josh left around 
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like 10:00 or maybe 11:00. 

as well. 

I'm not very sure about that 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

Yeah. 

Okay. 

Roughly around that time? 

Did anybody else come? 

A. AP did come around -- it was like 30 -- like 30 

minutes before Angela and her little sister left. 

was kind of like 7:30, 8:00 o ' clock-ish. 

Q. And what -- how did the party progress at that 

point? You had some friends leave it sounds like. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yeah. 

AP -- you refer to her as AP? 

Yes, that's what I 

So it 

Q. And it sounds like AP came. What did you guys do 

after that? 

A. Well, after that, I think I had a couple more 

drinks. I'm not sure if anyone else did. I don't think 

-- all I know for sure is that I had some more drinks as 

like the night progressed, and it was just more of . like 

hanging out. And then that was really it. We like just 

played like a board game or something, I think. 

Q. Okay. Do you recall where you were at in the house 

when it was midnight? 

A. I was in the downstairs like livi n g area. I think 

that's what it was called. 
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Q. What's down there? 

A. There's a couch, a TV. There's a -- there's like a 

foosbal l table, I think it's called. I' m not very sure. 

There's just like a little bar to like get some like 

soda or pop or anything, and then there is a laundry 

room, a bathroom, and then my friend AM's room and 

Maizie's room, my friend's older sister. 

Q. Couches come in different shapes. How would you 

describe the shape of this couch? 

A. It was like an L k ind of shaped couch. Like there 

was a -- it was just an L, yeah. 

Q. Okay. So that's where yo u were at when midnight 

came? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. Who was with you at that point? 

A. I was with AM and AP just sitting in the living area 

when they -- well, I was asleep, but then they woke me 

up to be like Hap py New Year's and all that stuff, so. 

Q. 

A. 

All right. And what happened after that? 

Well, Kevin came downstairs, I think, just because 

he was kind of -- like I would be bored if I was just 

sitting upstairs too. I think he was just coming 

downstairs to be like Happ y New Year's t oo and then like 

Q. I got to ask you another dumb question. 
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1 A. Oh, I'm sorry. 

2 Q. Who is Kevin? 

3 A. AM's dad. 

4 Q. Do you see him in court today? 

5 A. Yes , I do. 

6 Q. Will you identify for the Court an item of clothing 

7 he's wearing and where he is seated. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. A red shirt and like on the left side of the room. 

MR. SLADE: May the record reflect the 

witness has identified the Defendant. 

THE COURT: The record will so show. 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

I interrupted you. 

Oh, that's okay. 

You said he came down? 

Yeah, he just came down to be like Happy New Year's 

too, and then he just sat on the couch, and then I fell 

back asleep around like -- I think it was 12:30 or 1:00. 

Q. Okay. What were you guys doing down there before 

you fell asleep? 

A. 

Q. 

We were watching TV, and we were just talking . 

Okay. 

MR. SLADE: You r Honor, if I may have 

Defense's Exhibit A. 

BY MR. SLADE: 
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Q. AH, I'm showing you an exhibit that was entered into 

evidence 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. -- earlier. And I just need you to bear with me 

here. You mentioned the couch was L-shaped? 

A. Yeah, like this. 

Q. So is that similar to the L pattern we see in the 

middle of this exhibit? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yeah. 

Okay. 

Uh-huh. 

You mentioned you were sleeping? 

Was that on the couch? 

Yeah, I was right here, like I was on the edge of 

the couch. 

Q. Okay. So if I'm facing the paper, you're saying 

your head was on the far left side of the L? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

And which way were your legs going? 

The right side, like pointed towards like the curve 

or the edge of the couch. 

Q. So they were staying on the couc h --

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. -- probably down towards -- okay . 

You mentioned that the Defendant was there. 

A. Uh-huh. 
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Q. Was he sitting on the co uch, or where was he? 

A. I think he ~as standing up for a little bit, but 

then he just sat down like kind of right there , I guess. 

Q. So when you're saying "there," we pretend there 's a 

blind person in the room. 

you're referr ing to 

So when you're saying there , 

A. Like --

Q. -- it would have been, I guess, to your right type 

of thing? 

A. Yeah, yea h. 

Q. Okay. But between you and where the couch switches 

direction? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yeah. 

Okay. 

Yeah. 

You mentioned that AP was there? 

Where was she? 

She was o n the edge. So she was like in the --

where t he couc h starts to like part ways (indicating), I 

guess you could say, she was like in the middle of that. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

been? 

Okay. 

Yeah. 

So where it ju t s out? 

Where it does the windy turn? 

Yeah. 

Okay. So on this diagram, where would her head have 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

On the corner of the -- like in the corner k i nd of. 

So this general direction here? 

Yeah, I 

Towards the bottom of where the couch starts to 

turn? 

A. I think so. That's how it was. 

Q. Take your time. 

62 

A. I 'm pretty sure it was where the couch like jets out 

was where her head was lay ing , but --

Q. And which way were her legs going? 

A. Facing where the couch jets out. 

Q. Okay. Did the Defendant have anyone or anything 

with him? 

A. His friend was there for a little bit, but he wasn't 

his friend wasn't downstairs. His friend left before 

he came downstairs. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. Did he have anyone or anything with him else? 

I don't think he did. I don't remember. I think --

I remember him just coming downstairs. 

him holding anything. 

I don't remember 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. 

Oh, wait, he had his dog, Raven, sorry. 

remembered that. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. So he has a dog named Raven? 

Yeah, was just with him. 
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Q. 

( 

' ' 

You motioned on t h is L where the Defendant was 

sitting. 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. It looks like it was between you and AP; is that 

correct? 

A. 

Q. 

Uh-huh. 

And 

THE COURT: You have to say yes or no 

because we're record i ng the conversation. 

THE WITNESS: Yes . Oh, sorry, my bad, yes . 

MR. SLADE: Thank you. 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. 

A. 

Where was th i s dog? 

She was kind of next to me. Like my legs were 

63 

curled up, and she was -- I think she was curled up next 

to me. I remember a dog being there. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

Yeah. 

And I 've asked you about where your legs were and 

where AP's legs were. Do you recall, and I realize 

people move, but do you recall where the Defendant's 

legs were? 

A. I t h ink they were on t h e -- like laying on the 

coffee table. I can ' t remember. I'm really sorry. 

Q. Okay. So you ment i oned a coffee table, and based on 
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your recollection and looking at this L shape, which 

represents the couch --

A. 

Q. 

been? 

Uh-huh. 

approximately where would the coffee table have 

64 

A. Like right -- like rig h t -- right where the edge is 

kind of , but like spaced out. 

feet on it kind of. 

So like you can put yo u r 

Q. Okay. So I ' m not going to mark the exhibit, but I'm 

just going to use a pen to point to where you're 

referring to. 

direction? 

Are you referring to out in this 

A. Yeah, kind of. Like it was like -- like a 

rectangle. 

Q. It was a rectangle --

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah. 

-- coffee table? 

Yeah. 

Okay. So it would have been kind of coming down 

this way --

A. Yeah . 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

-- and out this way? 

Yeah. 

Okay . So what I ' m doing -- I'll describe it, as I ' m 

putting -- roughly outlining without marking the 
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exhibit, a rectangle that runs parallel to the part of 

the L that you were laying on. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Uh-huh. 

Okay, all right. 

Okay. 

I'll leave that there. 

So the three of you were there. 

Uh-huh. 

Do you recall if anyone else was? 

65 

A. AM was 

New Year's, 

there for just a little bit to be like Happy 

but she left to go to bed , I think. Yea h, 

like a couple minutes later, she was like all right, 

guys, I'm going to go to sleep. Do you guys want to 

come with me? And then AP was like I think I might just 

stay out here and watch TV. 

Q. Okay. 

A. 

Q. 

But that was before Kevin came downstairs, I think. 

So at the point t ha t we're describing, t h at you 

described on the map or on this diagram , AM was where? 

A. In her room. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

In her room? 

I think she was asleep. 

Okay. What happened at that point? 

We were just watching TV. I was asleep, and then I 

just woke up, and I saw like AP -- because there was 

like a guy she didn't know like kind of sleeping next to 
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her, and so I was like all right, do -- t hen I suggested 

to Kevin , do you want to go upstairs and go to sleep in 

your room. And he was like, yeah, yeah. And so he 

called Raven, and they both went upstairs. And I shut 

the gate behind him so Raven couldn't come down and l ike 

tear something up. 

Q. Okay. Let me back you up a litt l e bit. You 

mentioned early on that you were consuming alcoho l ? 

A. 

Q. 

Uh -huh. 

Do you recall anyone else consuming alcohol t hat 

evening of the three of you that were si t ting at the 

couch? 

A. Yeah, I think -- well, Kevin h ad qu i te a bit to 

drink. 

Q. Okay. And you mentioned that you had been friends 

of AM and the family there. Had you seen him on other 

occasions? 

A. Yeah, I've seen them before. L i ke I've been to 

their h ouse before. 

Q. Okay. Had you seen him on other occasions when he 

had consumed alcohol? 

A. Yes, but not like a lot. Like it ' s kind of just 

having a beer after work kind of thing. 

Q. Okay. So based on your experience with him , what 

was his l evel of intoxicat i on at that time compared to 
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prior experiences? 

A. Like that was the most I've seen him like 

intoxicated before. 

how to explain it. 

Like it was like I don't know 

Like it was the most that I've seen 

him like drink, I guess. 

Q. Okay. And this is going to sound like it's given, 

67 

but we've got to kind of spell it out a little bit. How 

was his movement? How was his coordination? 

A. It was kind of like not very well, like, 

like kind of tripping, like not --

Not very coordinated, I guess. 

Yeah, not very coordinated. 

you know, 

Q. 

A. 

Q. Okay, all right. Okay, you mentioned that you were 

asleep on the couch? 

A. 

Q. 

Uh-huh. 

And at some point, you saw that AP was 

uncomfortable? 

A. Yes, but I truly think that it was because there was 

just a guy she didn't know sleeping next to her. 

Q. Do you recall, and if you don't, it's okay, 

recall what woke you up? 

do you 

A. No. I think it was because Raven like moved or 

something, like she like got up or something and then 

like moved her position. 

Q. Okay. And when you woke up, you saw AP, and what 
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was her expression? 

A. I can't really recall what her expression was. She 

just like was on her phone, and she was just like 

leaning against the couch, and that was really it. I 

don't really remember what like her face exactly looked 

like. I just remember her looking at her phone with 

like a blank stare, I guess. 

Q. Okay. And as a result of what you saw, you asked 

the Defendant to go upstairs? 

A. Yeah, I just saw that he was like very sleepy. So I 

was like maybe he should just go upstairs into his room. 

So I just suggested that he goes upstairs. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. 

Yes, I 

Do you recall talking to AP after he left? 

like she was sitting up, and I was like 

like she looked like she was just -- I don't know how to 

explain it. Like she was just sitting up straight, and 

I was like are you good? And like I was just -- because 

I -- and then she just was like he touched my stomach, 

and then that was really it. And then I asked if she 

wanted to go into AM's room and go to sleep in there. 

Q. Okay. Did she, after this, ever go into more detail 

of what had happened or what she explained what had 

happened? 

A. Not to me, but I don't know if she went into detail 

with other people. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 68



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

\ 

Q. Okay. No, that's all I'm asking. Do you recall 

being interviewed about what you saw? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you recall, and if you don't it's okay, 

describing AP as crying? 

A. Yes, but not for very long. Like it was kind of 

just a tear, and then 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Was this before or after you asked Kevin to leave? 

After. 

Okay. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, at th is time, the 

State has no further questions for the witness. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Slade. 

Mr. Woodbury, cross-examination. 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. AH, when did you have the first alcoho l that you 

drank that night? Do you remember approximately the 

time? 

A. It might have been like 6:30, 6:00 o'clock. 

Q. Okay. And where did you get it from? 
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A. I'm not quite sure about that. Like I went into her 

older sister's room, and it was just there. 

Q. It was there? 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

[ ' 
\ , 

Yeah. 

Okay. And her older sister is who? 

Maizie Mentaberry. 

Okay. 

Yeah. 

And Maizie had a friend there? 

70 

Q. 

A. 

And who -- what's the friend's name, o r do you know? 

It was -- I know her first name, Cassidy, but I 

don't know her last name. 

Q. Okay. And there was a -- came a time when Maizie 

was smoking marijuana? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes, she was. 

All right. Do you remember when that was? 

I don't. I'm sorry. 

Do you remember how long Maizie stayed there? 

I think she was there the whole night, but I -- I 

do n 't remember her l eavi n g, but I wasn't very much 

paying attention to that. 

Q. Okay. And her room, Maizie ' s room, is down the hal l 

and across from AM's room? 

A. 

Q. 

know? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yeah, it's just across the hallway from AM's room. 

Yeah, okay. And did the friend stay, or do you 

I don't know. I'm sorry. 

Okay. 

Yes. 

And the room, AM's room, has a bed in it? 
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Q. 

A. 

\._/ 

And is it a little bed or a big bed or what? 

It's like an average size bed, like just a queen 

size bed. 

Q. Okay. And how did -- you had intended to stay the 

whole night and actually did, right? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And how did it come up that AP got invited to stay 

the whole night? 

A. Well, s h e was going to go hang out with her other 

friend. I'm not quite sure who it was, but her friend 

cancelled and said she couldn't. So AP was texting us 

being like can I come over to your guy's -- to this 

house instead. 

71 

Q. Okay. 

I got that. 

I'm going to have to repeat that to make sure 

It wasn't that you or AM called her or 

texted her to come over, it was she requested to be 

allowed to come over? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

She had not been originally invited? 

Yes. 

All right. Is there some reason for that? 

No. It's just -- well -- well, actually, we did 

invite her, like do you want to come over to the house 

for New Year's, and then she said, oh, I already have 

other plans to go with someone else. 
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Q. 

A. 

' J ' , 

Okay. 

But once those plans got cancelled, then she was 

asking. 

Q. And do you know who the -- what the other plans 

were? We re you informed about that? 

A. No, I was not; 

Q. Okay. Do you know how much alcohol you drank that 

night? 

A. I don't. It was like the most that I've like ever 

had in a night kind of. So I don't really remember. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Were you intoxicated? 

Yes. 

Throughout the night? 

Yes. 

72 

Q. All right. And that would be from when you had the 

first -- from the time you had the first drink at 6:00, 

6:30 

A . Oh, well, from 6:00 to 6:30, I was li ke -- it was my 

first drin k. So I ki nd of -- I think I started getting 

like really bad around like 9:00 -- no, like 

8:00 o'clock, 7:00 o'clock kind of. 

Q. Okay. And were the other -- I guess your answer on 

direct examination was that you didn't know if anybody 

else was consuming alcohol? 

A. Well, I 'm pretty sure others were, bu t I think the 
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people that had to go, like Angela and her little 

sister, I don't think they had any. 

I don't think he drinks at all. 

And my friend Josh, 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

And AP, did she have any a l cohol? 

I think she did, yes. 

Okay. And what -- what facts do you have that says 

that she did? 

A. I -- I think I like -- I can't really remember. 

Like I see her like holding a bottle, but then I like 

don't remember anything else after that. 

Q. 

A. 

Were you drinking out of the bottle? 

I think I did once, but the other times, it was just 

out of glasses. 

Q. 

A. 

And this alcohol, how did it get there? 

It was just there. Like I just -- I think that they 

might have like snuck a bottle downstairs, but I'm not 

very sure about that. 

Q. Okay. You ' ve known Mr. Mentaberry for quite a 

while? 

A. Well, I've known his daughter for -- I met her in 

like eighth grade. So that was like two years ago -- no 

-- yeah, it was like two -- one and a half years ago, I 

guess. And -- yeah, I kind of just went over to her 

house so I knew him for --

Q. Okay. You knew him as her father? 
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A. Yes, yes. 

Q. All right. And how long have you known AP? 

A. Like the beginning of my freshman year so only like 

I only knew her for like a couple of months I want to 

say. 

Q. You hadn't known her previously? 

A. Well, I've like known her because like I've just 

like known like she's been i n my classes before, but 

we never like hung out or anything before then. 

Q. 

A. 

And she is a close friend of yours? 

I wouldn't have said we were like close friends. I 

would have said we were l i ke just kind of -- we talked 

to each other a couple times, and like whenever we would 

hang out with like -- whenever we hung out, it was in a 

group, and we would just talk to each other then and 

s t uff. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

And were you close friends wi t h AM? 

Yeah, I would say we were close friends. 

I'm sorry? 

Yes, I would say we were close friends. 

Okay. And have been for a significant period of 

time? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. Do you recall whether AP brought some alcohol 

with her when she arrived? 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 74



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yeah, she brought alcohol with her. 

Do you know what it was? 

It was Malibu , I think. 

Okay. And how did she get · it in the house? 

I'm not s u re. She just had it wi th her , and I was 

like oh, that ' s cool. 

Q. I ' m sorry? 

A. She just had it with h er when she came in. 

Q. Okay. And was it in h er purse, or do you know? 

75 

A. I think it was like -- I don't know. She just like 

had it with her like ... 

Q. And did Mr. did the fact that there was 

alcohol-drinking by teenagers come to Mr. Mentaberry ' s 

attention that night? 

A. I don't think it did when he was like not 

intoxicated. Like I think that he realized that there 

were people drinking when he was like already like 

intoxicated and stuff. 

Q. Did he come down and confiscate some alcohol from 

you guys? 

A. I th i nk he did take t h e bottle and was like you guys 

shouldn ' t and then -- I think I -- I remember him coming 

downstairs, and I thi n k he took the bottle away, but I 

can't remember that. I ' m very sorry. 

Q. Okay. And was AM having anything to drink? 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

____ ) 

Yes, I think she had a couple. 

Did she appear to be intoxicated? 

I thin k she was like kind of like just feeling --

feeling it a little bit, but I don't think she was like 

gone all the way. 

76 

Q. Okay. Now, if I reca l l correctly, you said that the 

party mostly consisted of playing board games, watching 

television, and that kind of thing? 

A. Well, it wasn't like a board game. It was kind of 

like a card game. It was Cards Against Humanity, and 

like that's kind of just -- it's pretty much just a 

board game. 

Q. Okay. Is that a game that several people can 

participate in or --

A. Yes, a lot of peop l e can p l ay it. 

Q. Okay. And how long do you think that went on? 

A. Maybe like an hour, an hour and a half, I think. 

Q. Okay. And what time do you think it ended? 

A. I don't remember that. 

Q. Do you have any notion of what time Mr. Mentaberry's 

friend upstairs left? 

A. I don't remember. 

one time, and then 

I just remember him being there 

then he was just gone. 

Q. Do you recall a time when you saw Mr. Mentaberry 

passed out upstairs? 
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A. Yes, I -- I'm not sure what time it was, but I do 

remember that he was asleep. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

He was asleep? 

Yeah. 

All right, I said passed out? 

Oh, well, passed out, yeah. 

For all you know, he was asleep? 

Yes. 

And was his friend there when that was going on? 

I don't think so. 

And where was he -- where was he sleeping? 

I think he was on the couc h or -- well, upstairs 

there's a like couch, but I'm pretty sure it was on the 

couch. 

Q. 

A. 

How did you know that? 

Because I went upstairs just for a second to grab 

some water, I think, or grab some food. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Some water or food? 

Yeah. 

There's water downstairs? 

Wait, what? 

Is there water downstairs? 

Oh, yeah, there -- well, there was like a fridge 

with like -- to grab some water. 

Q. And was there a sink and faucet down there? 
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A. Well, that was -- in the bathroom there is. 

Q. Okay, all right. Then there came a time when, I 

guess, the board game or whatever you would call it 

ended, and you were sitting on the couch in the location 

that's described in 

A. Yes. 

Q. When do you think you got into that location? 

A. Well, I remember I fell asleep around like 11:00 or 

10:30 on the couch, so. 

Q. 

A. 

How do you recall that? 

I just -- I just remember falling -- like looking at 

my phone, and it was like 10-like-30, 11:00, and I just 

fell asleep. 

Q. And you wete laying on the couch as it's depicted in 

that document in front of you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Your head was essentially toward the area 

where the television was, and your feet were pointing 

away from it? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

And there was a coffee table there, right? 

Yes. 

Do you remember what time AM left your company? 

I don't remember that. It was kind of hazy during 

that moment. 
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Q. All right. And it was before you went to sleep, 

thoug h? 

A. Yeah -- well, I fell asleep, and then I just 

remember waking up, and everyone being like Happy New 

Year's. 

Q. 

A. 

All right. 

Yes. 

And AM was out there for that? 

79 

Q. Okay. And for all you know, she had not gone to bed 

prior to that time? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. At some poin t, AM invited you all to come into her 

bedroom and go to sleep? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

When was that? 

It was after the Happy New Year's. 

After the Happy New Year? 

Yeah. 

You had a cell phone? 

Yes. 

And that's how you know what time it was? 

Yes. 

Okay. When you woke up, were waking up, I guess, 

for t he Happy New Year , where was AP at? 

A. She was in the -- how I des cribe d her, that position 

on the couch. 
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Q. All right. And since I wasn't standing up there, 

I'm not a hundred percent sure what you were saying. 

A. I'm sorry. So she was like curled up kind of in the 

corner of the L couch. 

Q. Okay. About where this circle with the line going 

f rom it is showing there? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

Okay. And was she sitting up? 

Yeah, I think her back was like -- she was kind of 

leaning on the couch, like the pillow part of the couch. 

Q. Okay. And was Mr. Mentaberry down there at that 

time? 

A. I think that's when he came down after -- well, 

during like the Happy New Year ' s. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

It was after the Happy New Year? 

Yeah. 

All right. Did he bring alcohol down with him? 

I don't remember that. If he did, I wouldn't be 

able to --

Q. You don't know if he had anything more to drink 

after that or not? 

A. I don't. I'm sorry. 

Q. All right. Did there come a time when 

Mr. Mentaberry sat on the floor? 

A. I think so. I 'm not -- I can't remember that, but I 
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think he like fell once, and that's the one thing I 

remember of him being on the floor. 

Q. 

A. 

He fell to the floor? 

I think so. Like he tripped over something, and 

then he kind of just sat on the floor for a couple of 

seconds. But I don't remember if that's what you're 

talking about. 

Q. And was there a time there was some bottles of 

alcohol laying on the coffee table? 

81 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah, I think it was the Malibu that AP brought. 

Okay. And Mr. Mentaberry took that alcohol and took 

it upstairs? 

A. I think so. 

Q. Okay. All right. There came a time after the Happy 

New Year event when you woke up. 

and then you woke up again, right? 

A. Uh-huh, yes. 

When was that? 

You went back to sleep 

Q. 

A. I would say like 2:30, 3:00, 3:30, I'm not very sure 

about that. I just remember it was late at night, early 

in the morning. 

Q. All right. How -- what's your memory of that based 

on? 

A. I don't really have a memory of that. That's just 

what I think -- that's just the time that I think I woke 
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up at. 

Q. Okay. The truth is that you don't know when you 

woke up? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And it was still nighttime is what you really 

remember, right? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. I assume by that time, that you had -- some 

of the effects of the alcohol had worn off? 

A. My vision was still kind of like (indicating), and 

like I was half asleep, half awake kind of, so. 

Q. And that had to do with alcohol or just waking up 

from sleeping? 

A. I think it was a little of both. 

Q. Okay. All right. You don't know what woke you up? 

A. I think -- I'm pretty sure it was because the dog 

was moving, and she was next -- she was like laying 

against me, so. 

Q. All right. And by laying against you, you were 

still in the same configuration as depicted on that 

exhibit? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

And he was -- how was he laying against you? 

The dog was -- I don't -- well, my legs were kind of 

I don't know how to describe the position. Like I 
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was kind of like in a fetal position, I guess you could 

say. 

Your legs were curled u p -­

Yeah. 

-- they weren't straight out, right? 

83 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. Yeah. And the dog was curled u p like in between my 

legs. 

Q. And the dog had been there the whole time as far as 

you know? 

I think so. As far as I know, yeah. 

He hadn't been in a different position earl i er? 

The dog? 

Yeah. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. Yeah, well , the dog was like curled up, and then she 

started like turn -- like she sat up and turned her 

position, I think, and that's what woke me up. 

Q. Okay. Was the television on or off when you woke 

up? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

It was on. 

Okay. Was it loud? 

It was kind o f just l ike faint music playing. 

wasn't very loud. 

So it 

Q. Had you heard any conversation between the time you 

went to sleep after the New Year Happy New Year 

event, and then when you woke up again, did you hear any 
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conversation? 

A. 

Q. 

No, I don't remember hearing anyone talking . 

And but -- all right. When you woke up, what did 

you see --

A. I saw 

Q. -- t hrough your blurry vision? 

A. I saw AP. She was looking at her phone, like she 

would sit up like this (indicating). And I saw that 

Kevin was kind -- I'm not sure if he was asleep or 

awake, but I just figured he'll probably want to go to 

sleep in his bedroom, so. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. 

Oh. 

Well, I'm not asking that. 

I guess I'm asking what you saw. 

I didn't really see anything. I just saw them 

laying there . 

Q. And by laying there, AP was in the same 

configuration she had been in? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

Was her clothing intact as far as you could tell? 

Yes. 

Her pants were buttoned up? 

Yes. 

And her -- do you remember what kind of pants she 

was wearing, any thing about them? 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I don't remember the kind of pants she was wearing. 

Do you remember the shirt she was wearing? 

No, I don't. 

Okay. 

No. 

Okay. 

But you didn't notice anything out of --

I guess I better f i nish that sentence. You 

didn't notice any 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I didn't 

Wait a minute. 

Oh, sorry. 

You didn't notice that her pants were twisted or 

turned or her shirt was twisted or turned or out of the 

ordinary? 

A. No, I didn't notice anything l i ke t h at. 

85 

Q. And you had indicated in the statement, had you not, 

that she was kind of -- looked funny while she was 

looking at her phone, somehow out of the ordinary. That 

was 

A. I th i nk it was just because l i ke there was a man she 

didn't know like sleeping next to her. 

Q. Okay. Well, what would cause you t o know such a 

thing? 

A. Nothing really, just l i ke a feel i ng. 

Q. 

A. 

As far as you know, she d i d not know Mr. Mentaberry? 

Yes. 
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Q. Okay. And had you seen any interaction between 

them? 

No. 

Had you heard any conversation between them? 

No. 

Mr. Mentaberry has a son as well , right? 

Yes. 

And he's ten or so years old? 

Yes. 

Was he around that night? 

I think he was in his room mostly, but -­

He was -- go ahead. 

86 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. he would come downstairs and like just talk to us 

because he was bored. 

Q. 

A. 

And when was the last time you saw him? 

The last time I saw him was when I was in Maizie ' s 

room, and he was just talking to me about like this 

( indicating) 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

And then h e went upstairs. 

Did you see Maizie after the New Year's or during 

the New Year celebration? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

No. 

Where was she? 

I think she was in her room . 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Do you know what she was doing in there? 

No, I don't. 

Okay. Was she sleeping? 

I ' m not sure. 

Okay. And Maizie ' s friend, did you see t h e friend 

there during t h e New Year's celebration? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. When you woke up after the New Year 

celebration and you saw AP with her cell phone , looking 

at her cell phone, tell me what happened exact l y then . 

87 

A. I just asked Kevin if he wanted to go upstairs, a n d 

he gra b bed Raven , and they both went upsta ir s, and t h en 

Q. 

A. 

When you say "grabbed Raven , " did he pack him? 

Oh, no, he was just like come on Raven, and then 

they went upstairs. 

Q. Okay. And the locking t h e gate, you locking the 

gate h ad to do with making sure Raven didn't come back 

downstairs, right? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

Is there any doubt i n your mind? 

No, I just didn ' t want Raven to like -- I thoug ht 

that h e ' d want h er upstairs, so . 

Q. Okay. Did you have to ask Mr. Mentaberry more t h an 

one time , make demands of him , to get upstairs? 
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A. No, I don't -- I just asked him once, and he went 

up. 

Q. All right. You didn't even ask him, you simply 

suggested it? 

88 

A. I kind of was like, hey, do you want to go upstairs, 

and then he had some struggle getting up because he was 

intoxicated. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

He was still intoxicated? 

I believe he was. 

Okay. And did you you followed him up the stairs 

for the purpose of closing the gate, right? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

There wasn't any other reason for that? 

No. 

Okay. Did you engage in any other conversation with 

Mr. Mentaberry at that time? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

No. 

Okay. Then you came back downstairs? 

Yes. 

And what happened? 

Then AP was just sitting up, and I was like are you 

good? And then she just -- she just said he touched my 

stomach and then --

Q. And I take it that the phrase or the question are 

you good is --
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Oh, well, are you okay. 

-- kind of a standard question? 

Yeah, sorry. I asked h er, are you okay, and --

And she said, he touched my stomach? 

Yes, that's 

And how did you respond? 

I was just like, oh, gosh, are you -- like are you 

sure? Like are you okay, and like -- just like are you 

sure that he like -- maybe his hand just plopped over 

there, like I don't know. 

89 

Q. Did you have some reason to be~ieve that he had gone 

farther than touching her stomach? 

A. No, I didn't. 

Q. All right. And did you ask whether the touching had 

been inadvertent or deliberate? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No, I didn't. 

Did you know, or did she say? 

No. I didn't really think anything of it really. 

Okay. Why not? 

I just thought like I don't really know. I just 

that ' s how my mind was I guess. 

And you had indicated that there was a tear in her 

eye at some point. 

A. Yeah, like she just -- when she was like he touched 

my stomach, she like -- it looked like she like had like 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 89



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

90 

a sad expression on her face. And then that's really 

it. 

Q. Did you have some reason to believe that more had 

been involved than that? 

A. No. 

Q. Is the nature of the relationship between you and AP 

such that she wouldn't tell you if there was more? 

A. Well, we weren't very close as friends so I don't 

know if she would tell me that. 

Q. Why would she keep it from you? 

A. Well, I don't really see why she would have -- like 

if that would have happened, I think she would have told 

me at that moment. 

Q. Okay. So after this conversation with her, what did 

you guys do? 

A. I suggested well, I asked her, I was like do you 

want to go to sleep in AM's room, and she was like yeah. 

So we went and slept in there. 

Q. You had been previously both invited to go to sleep 

in AM 's room, right? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. So you went to AM's room? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Was AM awake? 

A. No, she was asleep. 
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Q. All right. So what did you do when you got to AM's 

room? 

A. We just -- well, I fell asleep on the floor, like 

because there wasn't any room for me on the bed. 

went to sleep on the bed. 

Okay. 

Yes. 

Is the door closed? 

How come? 

AM just usually sleeps with her door closed. 

I 'm sorry? 

AM just usually sleeps with her door closed. 

Is there a lock on that door? 

Yes. 

How do you know that? 

Because she's locked her door before. 

Was the door locked? 

I think it was. 

Why? 

And AP 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. I don't know. She just was like -- she just -- I 

closed it and then locked it. I don't know 

Q. And that was AM that closed and locked it? 

A. I think so' yes. 

Q. But you don't know? 

A. I don't know, I'm sorry. 

Q. Was there any further discussion about 
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Mr. Mentaberry having touched somebody? 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

Was AM -- did AM wake up when you and AP went in 

that room? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes, I think to open up the door. 

Huh? 

Yeah, she like woke up to open up the door. 

Q. The door had been previously locked? 

A. I don't remember that. I just know that I knocked 

so she would 

92 

Q. Did you tell AM that her -- that AP was .accusing her 

father of touching her stomach? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No, I 

There was no conversation about that? 

No, I just went to sleep. 

How come there was no conversation about that? 

A. I don't know, 

between AP and AM. 

I thought it'd be a conversation 

Like I feel like that wouldn't be 

something for me to share. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

And then did Mr. Mentaberry come back downstairs? 

I don't remember any of that. 

You don't remember that? 

Yeah, I don't think he did anyway. 

Well, if AP said he came down and was banging on the 

locked door, do you recall hearing that? 
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I don't remember h earing that. A. 

Q. Were you in a position where you would have heard it 

had it been happening? 

A. I don't -- I was k i nd of like asleep on the like 

farthest wall from the door. 

Q. I'm not talking about just tapping on the door. 

talking about, quote, bang i ng on the door. 

A. Oh, I don ' t recall any of that. 

Q. I know yo u don't recall it, but you were in a 

position to hear if it had been happening? 

A. I think so , yes. 

Q. Okay. So what time d id you get u p the following 

morning? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

home. 

Q. 

I don't remember that, what time I got up. 

How did you get home? 

My mom came and picked me up. 

Really? Are you sure? 

Yes , I -- yes. 

Mr. Mentaberry didn't haul you home? 

No, he took AP home, I t h ink, but my mom -­

How do you know that? 

I don't know. That's just how I assumed she got 

Okay. And okay. And then you heard at a 

I ' m 

subseq u ent time AP told you that t h e stomach touc h ing 
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had gone qu i te a lot further? 

A. Yes, that was like a couple days after when she like 

told our other two friends. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Who ' s the other two friends? 

AM and my fr i end, Angela. 

Okay. And did she tell you? 

I heard it from my friend, Angela. She was like is 

that true, and I was like I --

Q. Did you ever discuss th i s with AP? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I didn't. 

You have not? 

I have not. 

Okay. 

MR. WOODBURY: Okay, I have nothing further. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Woodbury. 

Mr. Slade, give me just a minute. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. AH, you test i fied about -- on cross-examination, you 

were asked about how long you've known both of your 

friends here, referring to AM and referring to AP. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

And which one have you known longer? 

AM. 

Okay. And I think, if I understood your testimony 
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correctly, you're up to about two and a half years now? 
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A. It was like one and a half years, like almost three 

years. 

Q. Okay. And AP, you've just kind of known her as like 

you knew who she was, but you hadn't hung out with her 

very much? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Since this occurred, how is your friendship 

or your relationship with AM? 

A. Just how it usually is, just hanging out and like 

just being friends and stuff. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

for? 

A. 

Have you been over to her home since this occurred? 

Yes, I have. 

And this is the same one we're describing? 

Yes. 

Okay. What kind of things have you gone back over 

Just to hang out with friends and like just to --

you know, whenever we're bored, we'll be like hey, do 

you guys all want to get together and hang out, and then 

we just go over. 

Q. Okay. And been invited to any events or parties or 

anything like that since then? 

A. No, I haven't. 

Q. And how many times have you spent time with, hung 
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out with AP since then? 

A. 

Q. 

Not 

Okay. 

we haven't at all since then. 

And just to make sure I understood your 

testimony today. It was after you told Kevin to go 

upstairs that you saw AP crying, you described as not 

sobbing, but that she looked tearful? 
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A. Well, it was like she was kind of just sitting, and 

then when I sat next to her and I was like are you okay, 

she was like he touched my stomach, and then she was 

like tearful. 

Q. Okay. And that was after you told him to go 

upstairs? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And if I understood the sequence correctly, you 

mentioned you closed the gate, you came back downstairs, 

and you talked about deciding to go sleep in AM's room? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

And that was a discussion you and AP had? 

No, it wasn't really a discussion. It was more like 

let's go to sleep in AM's room, and then we were just 

like okay. 

Q. Okay. And after you went into AM's room, the door 

was locked? 

A. Yes, I think -- I believe it was, yeah. 

Q. And your memory today, as far as where you were 
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furthest away from the door? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You were asked on cross-examination if you had 

97 

reason to believe that the touching by the Defendant was 

deliberate, and I believe your answer was no? 

A. Yes. 

Q. If I understand correctly, you did see that AP was 

uncomfortable, right? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And she did appear tearful and upset? 

A. I would say more just like -- I don't really know 

how to like explain her like emotion. Like it was kind 

of just blank. Like it was like she was tearful, but 

that's all I really remember. 

Q. Okay. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, I have no further 

questions for the witness at this time. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Slade. 

Mr. Woodbury, do you have any recross? 

MR. WOODBURY: I do not. 

THE COURT: May this witness be -- would you 

like her retained, or can she be excused? 

MR. WOODBURY: I'd li ke her retained, please. 

THE COURT: All right. So you're being 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 97



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

retained. You have to have a seat outside again. You 

can't discuss your testimony or the case with anybody 

until the conclusion of the case. 

AH: Okay. 

THE COURT: If you'll hand me that exhibit, 

please. 

Deputy Unruh, what is the standard time for 

lunch at the jail? 

MR . UNRUH: Well, they should be getting 

ready to serve right about now. 

THE COURT: Right about now? 

MR. UNRUH: That would be my guess. I don't 

normally work back there, so. 

MR. WOODBURY: It wo uld be convenient, Your 

Honor, for the Defense to have a recess. 

THE COURT: Mr. Mentaberry 

THE DEFENDANT: Yes, sir. 

THE COURT: what time is lunch typically? 
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THE DEFENDANT: I believe 12:00 o'clock, Your 

Honor. 

THE COURT: 

MR. UNRUH: 

usually 12: 00, so. 

THE COURT: 

Is it usually 12:00? 

Yeah, my understanding it's 

So let 's take -- can we be back 

at 12:30 before we call our next witness? We'll just 
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take a lunch break from here to there. 

MR. SLADE: The State would stipulate to as 

late as 1:00 if we need to get him back, and he won't be 

able to eat until -- well, I don't know if 

transportation would get him back that quickly. 

State can be back at 12:30. 

The 

THE COURT: Deputy Unruh will make sure 

MR. UNRUH: I am dedicated to the Court today 

so I can have him back here by 12:30. 

THE COURT: He will make sure we're back in 

time. So 12:30 we'll reconvene. 

MR. SLADE: Thank you. 

(Whereupon, court recessed) 

THE COURT: Good afternoon, you can be 

seated. So we'll be back on the record, July 20. It's 

12:31 in the afternoon. The case number is 

EL-JC-CR-F-18-5030, State of Nevada versus Kevin John 

Mentaberry. We just took an hour recess for lunch. 

And Mr. Slade, your next witness. 

MR. SLADE: 

THE COURT: 

your hand to be sworn. 

The State calls Joshua Morrell. 

Mr. Morrell, come forward, raise 

Do you swear the testimony 

you're going to provide to the Court today will be 

truth , the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so 

help you God? 
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MR. MORRELL: I do. 

THE COURT: Have a seat. State your name and 

spell your full name for the record, please. 

THE WITNESS: Joshua Morrell; J-O-S-H-U-A , 

M-O-R-R-E-L-L. 

THE COURT: 

MR. SLADE: 

Mr. Slade, go ahead. 

Thank you. 

JOSHUA MORRELL 

(Sworn as a witness, testified as follows) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SLADE: 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Mr. Morre ll, what is your title? 

Detective Corporal Morrell. 

All right. So do you go by corporal, detective , or 

both? 

A. Either one is fine, s i r. 

Q. Either one , okay. Corporal , I'd like to draw yo ur 

attention to the 30th of June excuse me, the 30th of 

January of this year. 

relevant to this case? 

Do you recall what you were doing 

A. I believe I was watch i ng an interview, a forensic 

interview of -- I don 't know if we're us ing the full 

name or the acronyms. 

Q. 

A. 

Either/or , the transcriptionist wi ll -­

-- of AP. 
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Thank you. How were you involved in this case? Q. 

A. I was assigned the case. So I believe I set up or 

Detective Marshowsky set up the forensic interview with 

AP. 

Q. When you say you're assigned a case, what does that 

entail? 

A. Usually -- I'm not sure if this is how I received it 

here, but we usually get an e-mail or some type like 

that saying that you've been assigned specific cases 

from our detective sergeant. 

Q. When you were assigned this case, did you make 

efforts to reach out to witnesses? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

Who did you reach out to? 

I believe AH. 

Okay. Anyone else? 

Witnesses? 

Yeah, parties involved. 

Parties involved, I attempted to reach out to 

Mr. Mentaberry. 

Q. And when you say "Mr. Mentaberry," are you referring 

to the Defendant? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. 

A. 

Why did you do that? 

I attempted to set u p an interview with him. 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

What was the purpose of that? 

He's a suspect in this matter. 

What was the result? 

MR. WOODBURY: I'm going to object to that, 

Your Honor. He has a right to remain silent, and this 

is improper. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade. 

MR. SLADE: Permission to respond, Your 

Honor. 

THE COURT: Yes. 

102 

MR. 

be overruled. 

SLADE: Your Honor, I'd ask the objection 

In court proceedings, a Defendant's right 

to remain silent cannot be commented on by the State in 

any way, shape, or form. However, the Fifth Amendment 

right to remain silent does not mean that it's a right 

to not have that fact brought into evidence. 

State's understanding of the law, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

That's the 

MR. WOODBURY: I have nothing further. 

THE COURT: Your objection again? 

MR. WOODBURY: My objection is he has a Fifth 

Amendment r i ght to remain s i lent, and the State can't 

comment on it or bring it into evidence, that he didn't 

remain -- that he did exercise that right. 

THE COURT: Sustained. Go ahead, Mr. Slade. 
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MR. SLADE: I have no further questions for 

the witness at this time. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: Nothing. 

103 

THE COURT: Would you like Detective Morrell 

retained, or he can be excused? 

MR. SLADE: He can be excused for the State, 

Your Honor. 

MR. WOODBURY: I'd like him retained. 

THE COURT: You can have a seat outside, 

Mr. Morrell. 

MR. MORRELL: You're killing me. 

MR. WOODBURY: Just to punish him, Your 

Honor. 

MR. MORRELL: Yeah, I believe you too. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade, your next witness. 

MR. SLADE: Just a moment, Your Honor. The 

State has no further witnesses to call in its 

case-in-chief, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: All right, Mr. Slade. So you're 

resting? 

MR. SLADE: Yes. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: 

call AP, please. 

Yes, Your Honor, we'd like to 
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THE COURT: AP. 

Come up here, please. Please raise your 

right ha nd. No, you have to face me. 

AP: Okay. 

THE COURT: You have to step back here and 

face me. 

AP: Okay. 

THE COURT: Do you swear the testimony you're 

going to provide to the Court today will be the truth, 

the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you 

God? 

AP: Yes. 

THE COURT: All right. Have a seat, and I 

need you to state your name and spell your n ame for the 

record, please. 

THE WITNESS: AP [name stated and spelled, 

initials inserted]. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury, go ahead. 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. I 

wo nder if the Court could advise her to speak up a 

little bit so I can hear her. 

THE COURT: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

THE COURT: So you have to speak up just a 

little bit. Mr. Woodbury's h~ari ng has faded a little 
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Go ahead, Mr. Woodbury. 

AP 

(Sworn as a witness, testified as follows) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

AP, what is your date o f birth? 

February 24th, 2003. 

Okay. And did you do anything in order to be 

prepared to testify here today? 

A. Yeah. Yesterday I watched my -- just watched my 

interview, video. 

Okay. And did you read any statements? Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Just mine. 

Okay. And what statement was that, the one you 

wrote? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. An d did you see anything either in t h e 

105 

statement that you wrote or in t h e interview of you by 

Detective Marshowsky that you stated but that you would 

now like to change? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. Drawing your attention now to December 31st, 

2017, at approximately -- well, in the evening, did you 

have an opportunity or did you have an occasion to go to 
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t h e house of AM? 

Yeah. 

And where was that located at? 

A. 

Q. 

A. It was by Moun t ain View, but I'm not sure wha t the 

address is. 

Q. Okay. About wh at time did you go t here? 

A. Maybe 10:00, like 

Q. Maybe 10:00? 

A. Yeah, I'm not exactly sure. 

Q. And d o you realize t h at on a prior occasion in the 

i n terview wit h De t ec t ive Marshowsky, you'd indicated it 

was around 9:00 o'clock? 

MR. SLADE: 

object to leading. 

THE COURT: 

Your Honor, I 'm going to have to 

Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: We'd ask you to declare her a 

hostile witness, Your Honor, where I represent the 

Defendant, and she is the alleged victim. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, I 

THE COURT: T h e objection was leading. 

You're say i ng a hostile wi t ness. 

MR. WOODBURY: And I'm saying, I guess, that 

under t h e statute, if I have a hostile witness, I'm 

allowed to ask leading questions. 

MR. SLADE: I f I can elaborate, Your Honor, I 
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think we ' re talking about Nevada Revised Statute 50.115. 

The State's objection is based on 3, subsection (a), 

leading questions may not be used on direct examination 

of a wi tness. 

If I understand Mr. Woodbury correctly, he ' s 

referring to subsection 4(b), a witness identified with 

an adverse party is a situation in which t he person who 

called them can interrogate by leading questions. So 

the State's response would be that there needs to be 

foundation laid if that ' s what the Defense is going to 

say is its basis for switching to leading questions on a 

direct exam. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: I've laid the foundation. I 

represent the Defendant, and she is the alleged victim . 

THE COURT: Go ahead, overruled. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. Do you recall telling Detective Marshowsky that you 

got to the house at 9:00 o'clock? 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah. 

Do you ha v e an actual memory of when you did get to 

the house? 

A. Yeah, but I thought -- I didn't really -- I wasn ' t 

really sure what time so I just guessed maybe 9:00. 

Q. Okay. When you got to the house, who was there? 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

108 

Kevin, AM, Angela, AH, and her -- AM's sister. 

Okay. And was a young man named Josh there? 

I think so. - I didn't know his name, so. 

All right. When you went in the house, did you have 

occasion to look in the living room? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah. 

And what d i d you see? 

Kevin was passed out on the couch. 

All right. How did you know he was passed out? 

A. Because he was like sleeping, and AM said that he 

drank a lot so he'was like 

Q. 

A. 

I ' m sorry? 

AM said he drank a lot. 

Q. Okay. And so you assumed he was passed out rather 

than just sleeping? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. Are you enrolled in school? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What school is that? 

A. Elko High School. 

Q. Okay. Have you been going to Elko High School for 

year or two now? 

A. Yeah. 

a 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. And were you being home-schooled for a while? 

Yeah, just for six months. 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

109 

And when was that? 

This past semester. 

Past semester? 

Like the semester like ... 

Okay. That would be i n the fall of 2017? 

No, the -- like January to June. 

I'm sorry, January to June of what year? 

2018. 

So you're not presen t ly enrolled in high school? Q. 

A. I am now. I'm going back to high school like -- I'm 

not doing on-line anymore. 

Q. Okay. I'm confused. Please tel l me when you did 

on-line school? 

A. The second semester, from January to June until 

school was out. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. Do you know whether or not AM has a sister? 

Yes. 

And who is that sister? 

Her name 's Maizie. 

Okay. And was she present on the evening of January 

or --

Yes. 

-- December 31st? 

Yes. 

Was she present throughout the evening? 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

too? 

A. 

Q. 

110 

Yes, she was in her room. 

I'm so r ry? 

She was in her room. 

Okay. Did her room have a door on it; do you know? 

I don't think i t did. 

Okay. And did she have a friend there as well? 

Yes, but I don' t know her name. 

Okay. Was the friend there throughout the period 

Yes, she stayed the night. 

How long did you stay overnight -- or how long did 

you stay after you got there? 

A. Well, I stayed overnight, and then I left early in 

the morning. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

What time did you leave in the morning? 

I'm no t sure. 

How did you go? 

Kevin t ook me home. 

Okay. This person to my immediate right, you are, 

at least, aware of? 

A. (No audible answer) 

Q. Yes? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Who is that person? 

A. Kevin Mentaberry. 
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Q. Okay. When did you first come to know 

Mr. Mentaberry? 

A. That was the first time I ever met him. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

What was? 

When I went to his house on New Year's Eve. 

And when did you first talk to him? 

When he woke up and came downstairs. 

And do you know when that was? 

Probably after midnight. 

Okay. Do you have any events that you're basing 

that on? 

111 

A. Well, me and my friend, AH, we were watching Pretty 

Little Liars on the TV. 

were watching that. 

So he came down there while we 

Q. Okay. And had you been previously asleep? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. And was there a -- an event when the time 

changed from midnight to 2018? Did something happen 

down there? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

There was no celebration --

Well, yeah. 

-- or no saying Happy New Year or stuff like that? 

Yea h. 

Can you tell -- describe for the Court what that 
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was? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

112 

I did dri n k a l cohol. 

Excuse me? 

I did dri n k some alcohol. 

Okay. I'm not asking about that. I'm asking about 

the -- when the time changed from 2017 to 2018, did 

anything extraordinary happen downstairs? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

Nobody said Happy New Year or --

No. 

Really? 

Yeah. 

Okay. Who a l l was downstairs when the time -- when 

it went over -- the time changed? 

A. Maizie an d her friend were in her room, and AM was 

i n her room, and me and AH were on the couch, and he -­

Kevin came do wnstairs. 

Q. Okay. And d i d you happen to see any friends that 

Mr. Mentaberry had with him that evening? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yeah. 

Do you know who that was? 

I don't know his name. 

All right. When did you see him? 

He was downstairs. There ' s a little bar area 

downstairs , and he was sitting at the b ar by h imself. 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

113 

And when -- was that before or after the New Year? 

Before. 

Okay. How long did he stay down there? 

A wh i le. I'm not sure exactly how long, but he was 

there for a while, and then he left later. 

Q. Okay. And d u ring the whole time that he was down 

there, you were on the couch? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

much. 

A. 

No, I was in Maizie' s room. 

Was Maizie -- are you familiar with marijuana? 

Yes. 

Did you see any marijuana being used that night? 

Yes. 

Who did you see using it? 

Maizie and all of us did. 

All of you did? 

Yes. 

And how much did you ingest? 

Only -- it wasn't that much. 

All right. Okay, I'm not sure how much is not that 

I don't know how to like measure it, like a bowl 

maybe. 

Q. 

A. 

And when did you use that? 

Right -- kind of right when I got there, like 9:00 

or whatever, whenever I got there. 
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Q. And do the effects of marijuana -- what was the 

effect of the mar iju a n a on you? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

It just calms me down, but it wore off pretty fast. 

And how fast is pretty fast? 

Well, it wore -- wear -- wored off before 12:00, so. 

Did you bring any a lcohol wit h you to the 

No. 

-- to th e home? 

From home? 

Well, did you bring any alcohol -­

Yes. 

-- with you to t h e Mentaberry residence? 

Yes. 

What did you bring? 

Malibu. 

All right. Where did you get that? 

From my house. 

How did you get it in the house, in the Mentaberry 

house? 

A. I just it was in my bag, and I just took it in. 

Q. Okay. So you brought a bag with you? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. And how -- what else did you bring with you? 

A. Just like pa j amas and my toothbr u sh and stuff like 
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/ / 

Q. 

A. 

You're going to have to speak up. I can't hear you. 

Just like pajamas and like a toothbrush and my 

contact case. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

you, 

You brought pajamas? 

Yes. 

Okay. 

No. No, I didn't. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury, those ears may help 

assist you in this. 

MR. WOODBURY: Oh, all right. 

THE COURT: Because they come through the 

recording system. 

MR. WOODBURY: Okay. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. 

A. 

And how much of the Malibu did you drink? 

We drank orange juice with it, so there was probably 

a s h ot in the glass of orange juice. 

l ot. 

So it wasn't a 

Q. All right. Did you drink any other a l cohol that 

nig h t? 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

Okay. 

a l coho l ? 

You saw AH there. Did she drink some 

A. 

Q. 

I thin k she did. 

Okay. Did she drink more than you did --
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

-..... __ 

No. 

-- or less? 

Probably less, I think. 

And what makes you think she drank less? 

A. She probably drank the same amount, but I'm not 

exactly sure. Like I didn't watch her like drink. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. Are you good friends with AH? 

Not really anymore after --

Not anymore, but were you at that time? 

Yes. 

And how would -- describe how the friendship 

started. 

116 

A. Well, I used to be best friends with Angela and AM, 

and then we stopped talking. And then a few years 

l ater, we became friends again. And AH was like friends 

with them so then I became friends with AH too. 

Q. Okay. So that your friendship with AH took place 

relatively recently? 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah, l ike at the beginning of t he year. 

Okay. But your friendship with AM, that had gone on 

for quite a while? 

A. Yeah, we started being friends in fifth grade, and 

then we stopped being friends for a while. Then in the 

beginning of freshman year, we became friends again. 

Q. And the stopping of the friendship, that was because 
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of some reason or --

A. Yeah, I can't remember. It was a long time ago, so. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

And now you ' re not friends with AM any longer? 

No. 

And you're not friends with AH any longer? 

I don't really know. Like we're not friends, but 

like we ' re like -- I don't like hate her or anything. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I'm sorry? 

I don't like hate her or anything like ... 

Okay. Did Mr. Mentaberry confiscate the Malibu Rum 

from you? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

Okay. 

Actually, he did later and then drank it. 

He took it and drank it? 

Yeah. 

And when was that? 

After midnight. 

Okay. How did you come to go to the Mentaberry 

house? 

A. My mom took me. 

Q. Okay. But did you get invited, or did you ask --

A. Yeah, AM texted me and said she wanted me to come 

over. 

Q. Had you made previous arrangements that had fallen 
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through and then you -- this was a --

A. No. I was just with my family, and she texted me 

and asked if I could come over. 

Q. Okay. All right, and -- all right. Is your memory 

of that evening pretty clear now? 

Yeah. A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. 

Yes. 

You said that Mr. Mentaberry came downstairs? 

And his friend was already down there? 

I think he left by the time that he came downstairs. 

Okay. So the friend -- his friend was down there, 

but Mr. Mentaberry wasn't? 

A. 

Q. 

Yeah. 

All right. And then there came a time when 

Mr. Mentaberry -- did he sit on the ground when he 

down? 

Yes. 

Tell me how that happened? 

came 

A. 

Q. 

A. He just came down and asked if he could like sit and 

talk with us, and he -- AH was like okay. And he sat on 

the ground. And their dog, Raven, was right by me. And 

then he came and sit by Raven, the dog. 

Q. All right. And then at some point Mr. Mentaberry 

moved up onto the couch? 

A. He was on the couch. He asked to go on there, and 
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we were like okay because Raven was like in between us. 

Q. Okay, okay. And so Mr. Mentaberry came -- can you 

describe the couch? 

A. It was kind of like one of those L-shaped couches. 

I t was big, like 

Q. Okay. 

MR. WOODBURY: Defense A, please. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Have you ever seen this document before? 

Yes, I drew that. 

Okay. Do you recall wh en you drew it? 

Yes. 

When was that? 

January -­

Never mind. I 'll withdraw the question. You 

probably don't remember. 

A. Oh, wait, it's right here, January 30th. 

Q. Okay. What's depicted on that? 

A. I just -- this is the couch. It's kind of big, but 

like you can lay down right here, and there's seat 

cushions on that side. 

Q. And there's a figure off to the left of the document 

A. And that's where 

Q. -- with a circle and a line. 
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What's that? 

A. That's where AH was. 

Q. That's where AH was? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And where were you? 

A. Rig ht her e. 

Q. Okay. And is the television depicted i n that? 

A. Yeah, it was right here. 

Q. Okay. And then there's a zero and what looks kind 

of like an eight, and what's that? 

A. Well, I drew the -- I'm not a very good drawer. 

I -- Kevin was right here, and then the dog was right 

here at first. 

Q. Okay . 

THE COURT: Show me one more time. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. 

A. 

This is Kevin first a nd the dog? 

(Nods) 

THE COURT: You have to say yes. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

THE COURT: Ok ay, than k you. 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. 

A. 

And that was at first? 

Yeah, yes. 

But 

Q. Okay. And you ' re depicted here. Were you sitting 
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up, or were you laying down? 

A. I was laying down. 

Q. Okay. And t h is i s -- wh en yo u say "at first," when 

is that? When is at first? 

A. Well, when he sat on the couch, that was -- that's 

what 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

yeah, sorry. 

Do you remember what you were wearing? 

Just at-shirt and jeans. 

Okay. And can you describe the jeans a little 

further? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

I think they were j ust ripped like skinny j eans. 

Like a button-up jean? 

Yes. 

Okay. And the t-shirt? 

I can't remember what the t-shirt was. 

Did law enforcement ever ask you to -- for the 

t-shirt and the jeans? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

For them to take it? 

Yeah. 

No. 

Okay. And did you have any photographs of yourself 

that night so that you could identify your shirt and 

your jeans? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And are those photographs still available? 
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A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. I think it's just of my shirt. 

I'm sorry? 

I think it's just of my shirt. I don't think the 

jeans are in the picture. 

Q. Okay. All right. So after Mr. Me ntaberry sat on 

the couch, what happened? 

122 

A. After a while, he was like petting the dog, and then 

he moved the dog, and scooted closer to me. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

And he did what? 

He scooted closer to me after he moved the dog. 

And where was AH at this time? 

She was sleeping on the other side of the couch. 

Okay. And where was Maizie? 

In her room. 

And where were her frien d? 

In her room with her. 

Okay. Was there some way that you would be able to 

tell if Maizie was going to come out of her room? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

No. I think she fell as leep. 

But that's only thinking, right? 

Yeah. 

Okay. 

Yes. 

I didn't -- I wasn't sure. 

And her friend was still there? 

And you thought maybe both of them were asleep? 

I was just thinking -- I'm not exactly sure if they 
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were or not. 

Q. Okay. And do you kn ow about what time it was t hat 

Mr. Mentaberry moved the dog and moved closer to you? 

A. Either 12:00 or 1:00. 

Q. Okay. 

A. After midnight probably. 

Q. After midnight probably? 

A. I can't exactly remember what time. 

Q. Okay. And you don't even know if it was after 

midnight? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

It was. 

Okay. 

Sorry, 

I know it was after midnight. 

And when he moved nex t to you, what happened? 

he like -- sorry. I ' m sorry. 

Q. Did Mr. Mentaberry talk to you before he moved 

closer to you? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. He didn't -- he didn't discuss -- you had 

never met him before, right? 

A. Huh-huh . 

Q. And was there any discussion about whether you were 

AH's older sister or anything like that? 

A. He thought I was. Like when he was s itt ing on the 

ground, he asked if I was AH's older s i s ter , and I said 

no, we're just friends. 

Q. Okay. Was there any other conversation that you 
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remember? 

A. 

Q. 

No. 

Okay. 

.___, .· 

Was there any conversation between 

Mr. Men t aberry and AH? 

124 

A. She just he -- the only conversation they had was 

when he asked to sit on the couch, and she was like, oh, 

yeah, 

Q. 

A. 

it's okay. 

Okay. And just nothing else was said? 

And after it happened, like what happened , after I 

said stop, she told him to go upstairs, and it took him 

like a few -- we had to tell him a few -- or a few times 

to go upstairs. 

Q. And she had to tell him more than once to get 

upstairs? 

A. Yes. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Mr. 

How ma n y times do you think that happened? 

Maybe three times. I really don ' t know. 

Okay. And did Mr. Mentaberry then go upstairs? 

Yeah, after we asked him a few times. 

After she told hi m? 

Yeah. 

Well , you didn't tell him to go upstairs? 

No, AH did. 

Yeah , okay. Do you recall telling the officer that 

Mentaberry was r ubbing or scratching his dog that 
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was sitting next to you? 

A. No. 

Q. You don't remember telling him that? 

A. No. 

Q. All right. Do you remember telling the detective , 

Marshowsky, that Mr. Mentaberry mi ght have been 

inadvertently touching your leg as he was scratching the 

dog? 

A. I am not sure if he -- I can't remember if he was 

doing that, but he was touching me. 

Q. 

ever 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. And then do you recall 

ask you how old you were? 

Yes. 

And when was t h at? 

did Mr. Mentaberry 

Like I was trying -- like I was pretending to be 

asleep when he was doing that, and t h en he woke me up. 

He's like how old are you? And I told him, and he's 

like 

Q. Let me stop you for a second. How did he wake you 

up? 

A. Well, I was just pretending to be asleep because I 

was like I didn ' t know what to do. And so he nudged me, 

and r · looked at h i m, and he was like, how old are you? 

Q. 

A. 

And how did he nudge you? 

Like just l ike -- I don't know like --
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

He touched you someplace with his hand? 

Yes. 

And do you remember where he touched you? 

I think it was my breast. 

He touched your breast and then asked how old you 

were? 

A. Yes. 

126 

Q. Okay. And had he touched you in other places before 

that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Did the touching start with being touched on 

the stomach? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Can you describe that a little further for the 

Court. 

A. After he moved the dog, he like -- his hand like 

brushed against my side, and I didn't think he did it on 

purpose, but then he kept like moving in. 

went down into my pants. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. And your pants were unbuttoned? 

No, I just took my belt off. 

When did you do that? 

Before I went to sleep. 

On the couch? 

Yeah. 
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At some point -- you wore contact lenses? 

Yes. 

127 

Q. 

A. 

Q. And did you is the re a period of time when you're 

supposed to take them out? 

A. Before I go to sleep I'm supposed to take them out. 

I'm not supposed to sleep with them. 

Q. 

A. 

Okay. Did you take them out that night? 

Yes, I did -- I took them out before I sat on the 

couch and watched the show. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. And where did you do that? 

In t he bathroom downstairs. 

And did you have some makeup on? 

Yes, and I cleaned it off. 

Okay. And did you decide to sleep on the couch? 

A. Wel l , we were goi ng to go into AM's room l ike la ter, 

but we wanted to watch TV firs t. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Then after -- what were you watching on TV? 

Pretty Litt l e Liars. 

Okay. And there came a t ime when you didn't want to 

watch TV anymore? 

A. Well, when he sat by me, I was just pretending to be 

asleep when he started to touch me. 

Q. Why did you pretend to be asleep when he mere ly sat 

by you? 

A. No, when he started to touch me. 
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Q. You were watching TV up until he started to touch 

you? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. And the touching started wit h what? 

A. He brushed his hand on my side. 

Q. Okay. And did you realize that that was a -- some 

kind of intentional act on h is part? 

A. At first, when he first touched me, I thought he 

might have did it on accident, and then he kept doing it 

and moved like more to the middle of my stomach. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Excuse me, more --

More to the middle of my stomach. 

Okay. 

Yeah. 

And he did that for a while? 

And then what? 

He went in my pants. 

Q. Okay. Okay, and then when was it that you pretended 

to be asleep, started t6 pretend --

A. After -- when he was touching my stomach, and I like 

felt it, and it like -- I pretended to fall asleep. 

thought maybe he would stop if I was asleep. 

Q. And you could ha ve g one to AH's [si c] room or 

anything like that? 

A. AM's room ? 

Q. AM's room. 
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But didn't? 

Yeah . Yes , I didn't. 

And how come was that? 

129 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. Well, I thought he would leave me alone after I go 

to sleep or 

Q. And he 

pretended to go to sleep, but he didn't. 

was rubbing your stomach, and you thought if 

you just rolled over 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

-- while he was rubbing your stomach, he would think 

you were going to sleep? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And what steps did Mr. Mentaberry take to 

make sure that AH didn't wake up? 

A. She was already asleep, and he was like whispering 

when he like asked me if I -- what my age was. 

Q. And you could have when you told him 14, did you 

wh isper that to him? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

No, I said 14. 

I know what you said, but did you whisper it -­

No. 

-- or did you say it 

And that didn't wake AH up? 

Nope. 

And then was there other conversation that he 
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engaged in with you? 

Yeah. 

What was that? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

He asked me if -- sorry, he asked me i f he can 

Well, I'll help you out here. He asked you, I 

guess, to -- if he could use his mouth on you; is that 

correct? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Yes. 

And did he whisper that? 

Yes. 

And what did you say? 

No. 

And did you say it l o udly? 

130 

Q. 

A. Yes. Well, I didn't yell it, but I said in a normal 

voice. 

Okay. 

Nope. 

Okay. 

Yes. 

And that didn't wake AH up? 

And did you make any other effort to --

-- touch her foot to wake her up or anything? 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. She was all the way across the couch so I couldn't 

touch her to wake her up. 

Q. Okay. And then he asked you, I guess, to spread 

your l egs? 

A. Yes. 

Nevada Dictation - (775) 745-2327 

Respondent's Appendix Page 130



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

And you said? 

No. 

I I 
'- -.. -' 

Did you say that in a loud voice? 

I said it in a normal voice. 

All right. Why didn't you yell it out? 

I don't know. I was scared. 

Okay. 

I didn't know what to do. 

I'm sorry? 

I didn't know what to do. 

And did the alcohol consumption or the marijuana 

consumption have any effect on your reasoning power? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

No. It already wore off by then. 

The alcohol and the marijuana -­

Yeah. 

-- were both gone by then? 

Yes. 

Okay. And this is all after 12:30, 1:00 o'clock? 

Yes. 

Okay. And how long did the touching go on? 
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Q. 

A. Maybe a few minutes, and then he tried to stick his 

hand in my pants again. I kept pulling it out. 

Q. 

A. 

Uh-huh. 

And I told him to stop. I yelled stop, and then AH 

woke up and told him to go upstairs. 
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Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

I , 
·...._,.,.! 

Okay. And what hand was he using to do that? 

His right hand, I think. 

I'm sorry? 

I think his right hand. 

But you were turned away from him? 

I was sitting like that, and then he was right by 

me, and he was using it like 

Q. Oh, you weren't laying down with your face turned 

away from him? 
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A. Yes, but he was stil l using his right hand because 

his left hand was on the other side. 

Q. Okay. Then there came a time, I guess, when AH woke 

up. And then you described earlier that she told him --

A. To go upstairs. 

Q. a few times to go upstairs --

A. Yes. 

Q. -- and he finally did? 

A. Yes. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Okay. Then what did you do? 

I ran I told AH what happened, and I was crying. 

What did you tell her? 

Everything that happened. 

Everything? 

Yes. 

And that included the insertion of his fingers into 
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your vagina? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

Okay. And what did AH say to that? 

She just said she was sorry and lik e 

Okay. And then after you told her that , what 

happened? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

We went into AM's room and locked the door. 

Okay. And then what happened? 

He came back downstairs and t ried to get in, and 

133 

then he was knocking on the door, and AM told him to go 

away. 

Q. 

A. 

AM did? 

Yeah. She didn't know, but she -- he was drunk so 

she didn't want to deal with him. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

was? 

A. 

Q. 

How do you know that? 

Because he drank. 

I 'm sorry, how did yo u know what AM's point of view 

She told me. 

Oh, she told you he was drunk, and I don't want to 

dea l him? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. And then did -- was there any conversation at 

that time about what had just happened to you? 

A. No. 
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Q. Okay. And when you say he knocked on the door, is 

that the word that you used before on what he did? 

A. Well, he like banged on the door and then kept 

trying to open it. 

Q. Okay. And AM was clear l y aware that he was banging 

on the door? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

And so was AH? 

Yes. 

Okay. Then the next -- then you slept in AM's room 

the rest of night? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

All right. And you don't remember what time you got 

up and went home? 

A. Maybe 10: 00. I rea lly don't remember. 

Q. Okay. You had your cell phone with you? 

A. 

Q. 

you? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes. 

And you had taken that into the -- AM's room with 

Yes. 

Okay. So you -- whi le you were laying there and he 

was -- had his hands on you, you had your cell phone 

avai l able? 

A. It wasn ' t on me when he was -- it was charging 

across the room when he was --
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- ,,/ 

Q. Okay. So after he went upstairs, then you went and 

got it off the c harger? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Then the next morning, he -- how did you get 

home? 

A. He took me home. 

Q. All right. And who all did he take? 

A. He took AM to her mom's house, and he took AH home. 

And Maizie road with him in the front seat. 

Q. Maizie did? 

A. Yeah. 

And where did he lea ve her? Q. 

A. I don't know. He dropped me off before he did 

anything with her. 

Q. Thank you. 

MR. WOODBURY: I have no further questions. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Woodbury. 

Mr. Slade, cross. 

~ 

MR. SLADE: No, Your Honor , nothing on that. 

THE COURT: Would you like this witness 

retained, Mr. Woodbury? 

MR. WOODBURY: No, that's fine. 

TH E COURT: Mr. Slade. 

MR. SLADE: She can be released for the 

State. 
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THE COURT: So you're excused. However, yo u 

still cannot discuss your testimony and/or the case 

until the conclusion of today ' s hearing. 

AP: Okay. 

THE COURT: You can have a sea t o u tside. 

Mr. Woodbury, do you res t , or are you calling 

another witness? 

MR . WOODBURY: No, I think I'm going to call 

Detective Morrell back. 

THE COURT: Detective Morrell. 

Detective Morrell, you're still under oat h. 

Mr. Woodbury i s going to have some questions for you. 

THE WITNESS: Sure. 

THE COURT : Go ahead , Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY : Thank you, Your Honor. 

JOSHUA MORRELL 

(Recalled and previously sworn as a witness , 

testified as follows) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WOODBURY: 

Q. Detective Morrell , the -- after you learned about 

the alleged touching of AP by Mr. Mentaberry, you were 

the lead detective, right? 

A. 

Q. 

Yes , sir. 

And you did a series, I suppose, of follow-up 
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investigations? 

A. Not --

Q. Well, you did follow-up, I guess. 

A. I did some -- I spoke with AH -- I ' m sorry, AH. 

Q. Did you ever talk with Maizie? 

A. With who? 

Q. With the o l der 

A. No. 

Q. Mr. Mentaberry's older daughter. 

A. I understand your question. No. 

Q. And did you ever find out who -- the friend that 

also there wit h Maizie, did you ever talk to h er? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

Which one? 

The friend of Maizie. I don't know who s h e is. 

I don't know whic h friend you're talking about. 

Her name is Cassidy? 

I never heard the name Cassidy. 

Okay. Did you interview Mr. Mentaberry's 

10-year-old so n ? 

I n ever heard abo u t him as well. 
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was 

A. 

Q. All right. Did you interview Mr. Vincent , who was 

the Elko Blacksmith employee th at was there? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

No. 

Okay. 

No. 

Did you ever get AP's cel l phone at all? 
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. ../ 

Q. Do you have any of the investiga tion that was done 

by you that -- in which a report was written that you 

have not yet provided to the prosecution? 

A. I'm sorry, I don't understand. 

I'll try to do a little bit better. 

Okay. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. Did you write any reports about this or have any 

other physical evidence that you have not prepared and 

have not yet passed o n to the prosecution? 

A. 

Q. 

I don't believe so. 

Okay. 

MR. WOODBURY: Tha nk you, I have no furthe r 

questions for the detective. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Woodbury. 

Mr . Slade, do you have any cross? 

MR. SLADE: No, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: Can Mr. Morrell be excused at 

this time? 

MR. WOODBURY: He may. 

THE COURT: All right, you're excused, 

Mr. Morrell. Don't discuss your testimony until the 

conclusion of the case, please. 

MR. MORRELL: Yes, sir. 

MR. WOODBURY: The De fense rests. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade, any rebuttal 
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witnesses? 

MR. SLADE: 

THE COURT: 

closing? 

MR. SLADE: 

Not on that, Yo ur Honor. 

Then are we going to move to 

The State is prepared to, Your 
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Honor. If we cou l d just l et the witnesses know they 'r e 

released, and they'll be able to 

THE COURT: That will work. All right, 

Mr. Slade, go ahead. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, the State submits on 

initial argument. 

THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury. 

MR. WOODBURY: The Defense will submit it on 

-- without argument. 

THE COURT: Mr. Slade, you have no argument , 

no initial, Defense submitted. 

MR. SLADE: Yes. Noth ing further to present 

as far as the argument goes, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: All right, Mr. Mentaberry, do you 

want to stand, please. 

MR. WOODBU RY : You r Honor, if it's 

appropriate, we have a bail motion pending, and before 

the Court binds him over, we wou l d -- or gets rid of 

jurisdiction, we would like to argue on the bail motion 

if we can, please. 
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THE COURT: All right, Mr. Woodbury. I 

apologize for that. It is in here, and I overlooked it. 

Go ahead with the bail motion. 

MR. WOODBURY: Okay. We have submitted to 

you the affidavit. The bail is presently set in the 

amount of $500,000, which means that Mr. Mentaberry has 

to come up with about $65,000 simply to meet the initial 

cost of getting a bail bond. He has a very limited 

prior record, and it is of some time ago. He has a job. 

He has a house. He has automobiles. He has -- I it 

asserted that he had custody of his children , and he 

does , but it's half custody. It ' s split between he and 

his wife . He has a long standing Elko business that he 

is the manager of, and it's a family-owned business by 

the Mentaberry family. 

And we have asked to have the bail lowered to 

$20,000, and I the State has objected to t h at. Bu t 

Mr. Mentaberry has a l ot of responsibilities, and we 

delayed the -- this motion on the bail hearing until the 

Court had an opportunity to hear the evidence in the 

case. It doesn ' t take much to bind a defendant over , 

but the Court knows there is some considerable 

differences in the testimony of AH and AP that suggests 

that AP is substantially exaggerating what happened. 

And I would be -- it begins with the 
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assertion by AH t h at AP f i rst said t h at this was stomach 

to u c hi ng, not h ing fu r t h er. It is only AP l ater 

iden t ifying it as a vagina l touc h ing, and that counts. 

That's going to count for a lot. I t gives a reasonable 

opportunity for Mr. Mentaberry to provide a defense at 

the time of t ria l . 

And there is th e reason that the 

possibility of conviction, as a part of th e bai l 

c o nsideration , exists is that if i t ' s a hope l ess case , 

you mig h t have some worries about him l eaving and never 

coming back. If it stands a reasonable possibility of 

an acqu i tta l , t h at is a signif i cant l y l ess dangerous 

situation. 

So we ' re asking that if yo u wou l d reduce the 

bai l to something more manageable, even if it isn't 

$2 0 ,000 , something more manageab l e so he doesn ' t have to 

try to find $65 , 000 to pay the bond . I mean , he cou ld 

probably come up with a co llatera l that t h e bai l bonds 

peop l e need, but that ' s -- that humongous amount of 

money, that $65 , 000 j u st · goes out t h e wi ndow . He is 

t h ere ' s no reason to th i nk that he wou l d run. He sta n ds 

a reasonable chance to get an acquittal. 

knows the consequences of t h at . 

If he runs , he 

So we ' re asking that the Court lower the bail 

to some more reasonable amoun t so t h at h e can have an 
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opportunity to get out and do all the things he's 

supposed to be doing. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Woodbury. 

Mr. Slade. 

MR. SLADE: Your Honor, the State did file 

its opposition, as was noted by Defense counsel. Some 

of the things which the State was able to address was in 

regards to the Defendant's prior criminal record 

regarding a 2006 domestic battery arrest. That appears 

that it was pled to misdemeanor battery in October of 

2006, 2006 September. 

An arrest for petty larceny , disturbing the 

peace, it appears that he was convicted in 2007 of petty 

theft in that case. September 2008, again, arrested in 

the same county for domestic assault, battery, injury 

child, and paraphernalia, which pled out to drug 

paraphernalia. And then the May of 2010, arrested again 

for domestic battery, a no contest -- a no contact order 

violation, which later that year was pled to domest ic 

assault. 2010, he also had a violation of a no-contact 

order and was convicted of that as well. 

Your Honor, regarding the nature of the 

offense itself and the probability of conviction, the 

State is very cognizant of what the burden of p roof is 

at this level, and the emotional burden that it is on 
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the witnesses to push things further than they need to 

go. Clearly, with the evidence that was adduced today, 

Your Honor, t h e State fee l s that while there is, of 

course, sufficient, from the State's perspective, the 

bi n dover, a l so the merits itself, Your Ho n or, are still 

t h ere. 

These cases are always a he said/she said. 

It's the nature of these types of charges. They don 't 

happen out i n the open. They don't happen when there's 

cameras around. They happen in private areas with 

peop l e who almost in all cases are experiencing some 

leve l of intoxication. Your Honor, that's the way all 

t h ese cases are. So to speak to that as being part of 

t h e merits of t h is case is to speak to all the cases of 

a similar grade. 

Your Honor, the State f urther notes that 

wh ile AH had some bias that she poi n ted out with her 

friendship a n d trying to divide herself between the two, 

s h e still did agree with much of the testimony that was 

heard by the victim in this case. Your Honor, we don't 

expect people to have perfect memory of every detail 

exactly when something happened on a particular evening, 

but obviously, the -- the more impactful things were 

remembered and were testified to. So the State is still 

confident that this case still has just as much merit as 
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it did before this hearing. 

Your Honor , the other thing that concerns the 

State and the State wishes the Court to consider is the 

seriousness of these crimes. Your Honor, if the 

Defendant is convicted of Count 1, that comes with life 

with a possibility of parole after 25 years. That is a 

lot of incentive to leave this jurisdiction to avoid 

that consequence. 

Your Honor, these are just a brief highlight 

of some of the things that were -- made mention of in 

the State's opposition. The other issue that's of deep 

concern to the State is, of course, witness tampering. 

With the seriousness of these charges comes an upward 

motivation to try to push against those who can lean 

this case one wa y or the other , for example, AH and the 

victim. 

The State's deeply concerned about their not 

being in contact with discussion regarding this case 

regardless of whether or not the bail has changed, that 

the State wants that condition added. The other issue 

that was brought up in the State's motion, opposition to 

the Defense's mo tion , is that clearly, alcohol played a 

big role in this, and, thus, the State, regardless of 

whether or not bail is changed or not, wants a no 

alcohol c l ause, alcohol monitoring to be a part of any 
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kind of bail in this case. 

They have again, that's a summary of the 

main points made in the opposition itself, Your Hono r. 

And with that, the State will submit. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Slade. 

Mr. Woodbury, do you have anything else? 

MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

145 

Mr. Mentaberry has no problem with a no alcohol. If you 

want alcohol monitoring, that's fine. We're not asking 

to have him released on his recognizance. We're asking 

you can have a substantial amount of bail. We're 

just trying to make it more reasonable. I have 

there, of course, is always an argument about 

believability of witnesses and so on, and that's very 

usual, and I'm sure the Court knows it, but it also 

knows that there are some problems with the State's 

case, whether they're insurmountable for Mr. Mentaberry 

or insurmountable for the State, the Court can't know. 

The point of it is is to establish that in 

Mr. Mentaberry's head, he understands that he has some 

possibility of escaping a conviction in this case at 

that level. That's all. And it has to do with the 

impetus for him to run away. And Mr. Mentaberry has a 

substantial inves tme nt in the community and all of that 

and is being advised right now, as I speak, that there 
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are problems with the State's case, and it would be the 

stupidest thin g on the planet for him to run away from 

it. Number one , because if his bail is adversely any 

leve l , there's enough mone y for law enforcement to find 

him. 

bail. 

that. 

So all we're asking for is a reduction in 

Witness tampering, it would be ridiculous to do 

You can ' t tamper with a witness too good, 

particularly one that's a teenager. And so it's kind of 

a -- in any event, if the Court could see fit to lower 

the bail a significant amount, something more 

reasonable. 

There's a presumption of innocence , and I 

realize that's just a presumption, but he has a lot of 

things going on in his life outside of this case and 

that he's not able to attend it if he can't get out on 

bail. 

THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Woodbury. 

So due to the evidence that was -- that's 

been provided today to the Court throu g h the preliminary 

hearing, the crimes are substantial, the alleged crimes. 

The alleged incidences that take place are substantial. 

Mr. Woodbury, Mr. Slade, you have given both good 

arguments. The Court will go ahead and reduce bail to 

$100,000 bondable. 
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And as far as the -- for the evidence that 

was produced at the preliminary hearing, on Count 1, or 

in the alternative, Count 2, or in the alternative to 

Counts 1 and 2, Count 3, Mr . Mentaberry, you're going to 

be bound over to the Fourth Judicial District court for 

further proceedings. 

Is there anything else in this preliminary 

matter we need to address? 

MR. WOODBURY: No, thank you. 

THE COURT: Then we'll be adjourned. 

MR. SLADE: Not for the State, Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, proceeding concluded). 
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1..nnu.· I'll< f.1'.'tS anJ u rcun,~um e, ,, h1ch OC-.:lUTcxJ 1n m, ptC""-"tl~C lv~cth\.·r \.\1th the nanu:, mid Adctrc,~s of other \\tin\!., ..,~ .. , 11 11wn lo ,nc :t\ "'C'l forth 1•n th~ rc,a\C 

'-lt.h: 

l'\lame \ 11 Pcrw n \r:.:,tcd \Jant .. fl.'nmc 

I ,x·a111m vfl nme I l:N< ltld I 1111.: nf t """' 

' ;,. ~ 
., .. . ,·, • 

Missing Vehicle I mhc:n lc<l D \tnkn: D ll.tissm~ 0 
Date :u1d T ,me Kcponcd Dote at11J I ,ni., lkcum,J I ,u.ntu,n uf C h..1..utren\."C 

Kc\, in Vehicle' Yes 1 'Jo I '-1<cr,n2 l.oc~cd ' Ye~ \J,.) D,J \'PU g"'C amom! P,.'fflll'lS1on LO dmc ,dn, lr • 'fr, I No 

!Jc""' l.od.rJ • y" i '.t, P"J'\cfflCTlt, ( onmr1 YcsFNo >\rr ~nu \\ 111,n~ tu pr=cu1e lhc 0<rson(,1 rc,p,>n>1t, ,,• ' Yo , No 

ln4iUf'3n('t fl\~h:'\ l~urnn..:1..• i''<'hc, \iun1bcr 

la,, t Dri,01 Pct\On, ,, ilh t-.umbcr ur l;cys 
1\,1,..-~, t\, Vct11ck 

\ ( ~U I .,,,Al.a M, .J<:1 O,ld) f)r,.' \ I'- '>11mhc1 I l'-l'.lh,: \ 1:Uc l Kcn.K PIJC(' 

J~xh:m'f ( \1lur I rnrt\m, .. ,u'fi l \,~ lluh l up l\pe l ul"I \11rn11nt 

Other \J url , ,.., hknttliers 

I - .,( J, hcn:h, rdc= sm l'tac;,e Otlie<--r Imm - ·- -· -- . - .. -- ·-·--
Jn\ dmm ,,r Ji:nw.nd <" fJO\ 1'1nd 1hat 1 ntJ) ma~c: t'f IHl\(' b, rc,hon uf h1, r1!', tn,cr,ni l•f "tu1111g thl ,1ho,( J"..:ubcd ,..:hid e :i1hJ lh.1..-h) a1trtc tv 1nJcmo1l\ anv smh 
olfic~,, , 1 (u11n lffl' d,:mWuJ \\hJt""'...:,cr lh.tt mu, b1.: plucc:J .1p m,1 hon h, ,,thli!r p..1111c a~ u "·"'uh l 'I h1 l'<\.f1\ct1ng '" ~1 onn ~ 1h,· ,,...,,, \ c: ~ 11h<d \'th td e. j hlJ ·airccmc:nl I\ 

lo rc11111111 1111,.• lh:~t until ~Ul h 111nc 11, l h t· ,a1J , thick i.. rc,;o\-ercU and agam ,n the o,,11t r' , f11 "\,e , ,u•n I aho h\·tl:b) ~cr111 , 1,, th~ ..., ,_ ,1 of n1 , t,..no" kdgc. the inform , 11...., 111 
th,, r\.1'1, ,rt ,, true and ..-unu~ 

'\1µ1x··d - -- ---- ---- -· 1>.11~ lune.· -
Set orh ~r idt for wrill en rattm t nt 

I lJlc ,u,J I ,me 

Uy 

7 
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WITNESS STATEMENT 
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I hereby certify that tho? above st.1temenu are true and rorrect to the best of mv knowledge I unde1~1,rnd that malting a fa lse 
; 

report to a publ<C officer 1s a misdeme.inor under Nevada state law , NRS 197.190. 207 280 ,\ pe1 wr, omm,rs the cr,me of making 
a false report ,f he/she w illfully makes any untrue, misleading, or e:.ap;gerated \tatement ,n any rfoO<t to a police of fire 

department 

SIGNATURE : DATE / TIME : 
I 
I 
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ELKO roucE llEPAH.l ,IE~T WORK'.'IIIEET / STA U:\I L T 
Page II or 

Cidun·s Mbdtmeanor 
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Case Number. 2018-00000897. ORI NV0040100. 

tNCIOlrflT 

WITNESS STATEMENT 
Of 

I hereby ce, 1fy that th!' above stateMents are tru~ ~nd co,, ~lt to thf' bes! o t iny kno w 'Pdge , ,,n,1~1\t ,.,,-1 ,~a 1 Ma ,ng a fa lse 
rep()rl to~ puhl1f o 1r f'r 1s a misaemeanor un rJer NPva da sta:e l~w. NRS 19l DO. 2n1 l80 /l p,• 10,•, t· ,,,m,ts •1 . c111T1~ of rn.l~ ,n~ 

a false r~pon ,t h.,/,h<' wdlft, lly ma~rs ,1ny untrue . nml~.td ,n 11. Jr e,~gge, ,He,1 \I JtemPnt ,,, ~"V ,..,r '• t 1 ·, ~ p~;ice 'l l tire 
d p~1 t ·T1ent 

SIGNJ>..TtJRE : ...; DATE /T IME : 

r \ / \ I < 

Page: 150116 

I 

II 

· \. 
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DATE ADMITTED: QI _23 ao 
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CASE 0. R-FP-18-5030 

DEPT. 0 . 2 

FOURTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT COUR1 
FILED IN OPEN COURT 

Date : Ol (2.7/20 
Time : q: 13 8,M. 
Clerk : - ~ .,L!.l.._-----

THE DISTRICT RT OF TH FO RTH J DI I L DISTRI T 

I A D FOR THE O NTY OF LKO, STAT O EYADA 

THE TAT OF YAO , 

Plai ntiff, 

V . 

KEYi JOH E T B ~RRY, 

D fendant. 

TR T IO 

LADI A D E TLEME : 

Thi in truction i intended to erve a an intr duction to the trial of thi ca e. It i n t a 

ub titute for the detaj led in tru ti n: on th law and the e id nee that I ill gi e ou at the 

clo e of the ca e and before you retire to con icier ou r verdict s. 

This i. a riminal ca e commenced b the late f evada whi h I may s metime r fer 

-
to a "the Stale," again t Ke in John en tabcrry. The ca e i based on a criminal information 

which ha been read to you. 
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You hould distinctly understand that the criminal information imply contain charge . 

It i not, in any en e, e idence of the al legations it contain . or i. it a . ub ti Lule for the 

in lruction containing the elem nt of the crime barged that I will gi e ou at the clo e of thi 

case. 

The Def end ant ha pied "n t guilt " to the rim charg d in the riminal inforrnati n. 

Th ref re, the late has the burden of proving ever element f the crime. charged beyond a 

rea onable doubt. The purpo e of the tri al i l determine whether the tale can meet thi 

burden . 

The trial will proceed in the fo llowi ng order. 

Fir t: The parties ha e the opportunit to make opening talement ·. The Slate ma 

make an opening tatement at the b ginning of the tri al. The Defendant may make an opening 

tatement fo llowing the p ning tatement for the tate, or may defer the making fan opening 

tatement until the close of the tate' ca e. either part y is obliged to make an opening 

statement. What i aid in the opening statements is nol ev idence. The tatement imply rve 

the purp e of di cu ing thee iden e that th part making th tatemenl e pe t to be 

admitted. 

econd : The State ill inlr duce evidence in upport f the charge in the riminal 

In fo rmati on. 

Third : After the State ha pre ented it evidence, the Defendant may pr ·enl evidence; 

howev r, he i n l ob i iged to do o. The burd n i al a on the Late to pro e every elem nt of 

the crimes charged beyond a re onable doubt. The law never impo e n the d fendant in a 

criminal ca e the burden of calling any witnes es or int roducing any evid nee. 

Fourth: I will in truct ou on the applicable law. Your verdict mu t be unanirnou . 
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Fifth: fter the reading of the instruction , each party has th pportunit y to pre ent oral 

argument in ·upp rt of their re pe ti e ca e . What i~ said in lo ing argument i note iden e, 

ju t a what i aid in the opening tatem nt. i not e idence. The argument arc d igned to 

pre ent to you th contention. of the parties as to what the evidence has . hown, and what 

inf er nee ma be drawn fr m the eviden e. he tale ha the ri ght to p n and I e the 

argument. 

Your purp ea. ju ror to find and d termine the facts. Under our system f criminal 

pr dure ou are the I judg f the fa ts. lf at an time I hould make an mment 

regarding the fa l , you ar admon i. hed l di regard it. It i e p iall important that you 

perform our dut of det rmining the fact · diligent I and consci ntiou ·I , for rdinaril there i 

no m an of orrecting an erroneou determination of the fac ts by a jur . 

On the ther hand , and wi th equal mpha i., I in truct u that th law us gi en b the 

court con titul . the only law~ r our guidance. It i our duty l ac pl and follow it. It i 

your duty to follow the law a I gi e it toy u even though y u ma di agree wi th the law. 

You are t determin th fa t. in the a. e . olel ' from th idence produ d at trial , 

f the testimony f witnesses and e hi bit. received in e idence. Que. tion a ked 

b the lawyer ar note id nee, fo r thee id nee c of an wer gi en by witne e to 

po. ed b the law er . ga in, tatement and argument of un I ar note id nee. 

ounsel, however may enter into agreement. or tipulations to fact which are n t in di pule. 

hen they do , ou are t ac ept the fac ts a. ti pulated by oun el. n cca i n, I may tell 

ou that I am taking judi ial notic of certain fact. . You then ma ac pl tho e fa t a. true, but 

are not required to. It is up to ou to decide what inference are to be draw n from the evidence, 

and \J hat fact are e tablished b the evid nee. 
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The partie may sometime. present objections to ome of the te timony or other 

e idence. It i the duty of a law er to object to evidence that he or he b lieve may not pr perly 

be offered, and you should not b prejudic d in an way again t a law er who make obje Lions 

or again t the party he or he repre ents. At time I ma u tain objection , or direct that ou 

di regard certain te Lim ny ore hihits. You must not con. ider any e idence to which an 

obje ti on ha b n u tained, or that I ha e in tructed you to di . regard . 

In con id ring the weight and alue of the testimony of any witne . , you may take into 

con ideration the appearan e, att itude and behav ior of the '> itne ; the e tent of hi or her 

opportunity and abi lity to . ee or h ar or otherwise become aware, and to remember and 

communicate ; the intere t of the witne in the outcome of the ca e, if an ; the e i tence or non­

e i tence of a bia or other moti ve; the inclination of the wi tne. to peak truthfull y or not; the 

probability or improbability of the . tatements of the wi tne ·s; a statement previou ly made b him 

or h r that i incon i tent with hi or her testimony; evidence f thee i. tence or non-e i tence of 

any fact testified to by him or her; and all other fact. and circum lances in evidence. 

o . tatement, ruling, remark or comment that I ma mak during the cour. of the trial i 

intended to indicate my opinion as to how you shou ld decide the ca e, or t influ nee you in any 

way in your det rmination f the fa t . I time I ma a k que ti on of witne e . . If I do o, it 

i fo r the purp e of bringing out matter that I feel hould be brought out, and not in any way to 

indicate my opinion about the evidence or t indicate the weight I feel u hould give the 

te timony of th witnesse . . I may al. o find it nece. sar to ad moni. h the lawyers. If r do, you 

hould not how prejudice toward a lawyer or hi s cli nt becau. e I have found it nece ar to 

admoni. h him or her. 
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It i the duty of an attorne to present toy u hi . cl ient's ca. e in the mo t fa arable light 

con isl nt \ ith th truth and the law. During the tri al, I a ·k you not t communicate with the 

attorneys, e en n matters ha ing no connec ti on \ hat. e er with thi ca e. The alt me s are 

offi cer of the court, and the are aware of their re. p n ibilitie a. uch. E en if ou are 

acquainted\ ith the at torn y, ou wil l ob. er e that he r he wi ll avoid an contact with y u 

during the tri al, and ou h uld n t be off nded b that. The law er will be attempting m rel to 

comply with the rule of pr fe ional conduct in avo iding any appearance of impropriety. 

ot nl mu t ur condu t a jur r be ab v repr a h, but ou mu t a id the 

appearance of any improp r conduct. Do not talk to the partie , attorney. r witne · e during the 

tri al n upon matters un onnected \ ith th ca e. In thee ent that any n hould attempt to 

improperly influence you in any manner, you hould promptly report the matter t me or t the 

bailiff. If you n tice anything out of the ordinar , u h uld pr mptl report th matter to me 

or to the bai li ff. 

You mu. t not consider anything you may have read or heard about the case outside the 

courtr m, whether befor or during the trial. 

nder our sy tem f crimin al procedure you are not to concern our elf in any wa with 

the entence or en tence that the Defendant might receive if you hou ld find him guilty. Your 

functi n is . olely to dec ide wheth r he i guilty or n t guilt f th charge again: t him. If. and 

only if, you fi nd him guilty of a charge or charge in th i ca e, then it become the dut of the 

court to pronoun e entence. 

ntil th i. ca e i · submitted to ou, u mu ·t 11 0 1 di cus. ii wi th an one, e en with our 

fe llow juror.. fter it is . ubmitted to you , you mu. t di. cu s it only in the jury ro m with our 
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fell ow juror . It i important that you keep an open mind and nol dec ide any issu in th ca e 

un ti l the enti re a e has been ubmitted to you und r in tru tion of the ourt. 
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I STRU TIO 0 . 

You will be given the opportunity to a k written qu ·tion of the witne e called to 

te tify in thi ca e. Howe er I aution that you are not to con ider our elve. advocat , and 

you are not encouraged to a k large number · of que ti on becau e it i the primar re pon ibility 

of each law er to pre enl hi or her client 's ca. e and e idence. You may a k a quc ·tion that ou 

want to ha e an wered in order t btain all of the ev idence nece sar f r your deliberation . 

Que tion may be a ked onl y in the following manner. 

After both lawy r ha e fini hed que tioni ng a witn ·, I will a k the jur if it ha an 

que tion . Your que tions mu t be written. ln ord r to a k a que tion, imply rai e your hand, 

and the bai li ff , ill deli er our written quc lion to the court. Que tion. mu t be directed to the 

witne in tead of the law er or the judge. Afte r con ulting with the lawyer at a idebar 

conference the court will determine if your written que tion i legally prop r. If ii i , I will a k 

it. Onl y que ·ti n permi ible under the rul e of vidence v ill e a ked. o ad er e in ~ rence 

hould be drawn if the court doe not allow a particular question to be a ked. After the que ti on 

ha b en an wer d, the court ma a k fo llow-up que tion and \ ill p rmit the lawyer 10 a k 

follow-up que ti ons. The jury mu. t not place undue weight on the re ponses to it questi n . . 

It i not nece . ary that you pell each word in a gi en jur que ti n correctly. Plea e try 

to be ·pec ific with your questi ns, and cover onl one subject with each que ·tion. Phonetic 

pell ing is acceptable. Do not concern your elve wi th the form of the question becau e I will 

rew rd it o that it i pre ented to the witne in the pr per manner. 
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STRU TIO 3 

Thi i a pro ecuti n b the tale of e ada again t the Defendant, KE Yi JOH 

ME TABERRY . The criminal information, omitting i rmal part , r ad a fo llow:. 

Tl 

EX L A LT O HILD DER THE GE OF 16 E R , A TEGORY 
FELO Y 

That the De~ ndant will full y and unl awful! ubj ted an ther per n to-wit: P, wh i a 
child under the age of 16 year , t exual penetrati n, to-wit: by pla ing hi ' fi nger into her 
vagina, again t the victi m' will r under condit ion in which the perp trator kn ws or h uld 
know that th ictim i menta ll or ph sicall y incapable f re i ting or under land ing the 
nature of hi /her nduct. 

OR, TH LT ~R TI ETO O T 1. 

T2 

STATUTORY EXUAL SED TIO TEGORY 8 FELO Y 

That the Defendant did wi llfull and unlaw full y commit ·e ual penetration with a chi ld under 
the age of i teen (16) one P, in the fo ll wing manner: b putt ing hi linger in P' aoina, 
at\ hi h time th D fendant wa twent y-on (2 1) year: of age or Ider. 

OR, I THE LTER ATI ET 0 T I D2, 

LEWD E WITH A 14 OR 15 YEAR OLD CHI LD CATEGORY 8 FELO Y 

That the Def ndant, wh at the time of the act wa. I ear f age r older did ,.: illfull 
unlawful! , and I dly c mmit a le\ d or la i iou a t other than a t con ti tutino the rime 
of e ual a ault upon or with th body, r any part or member th re f, of a chi ld one P 
who at the time of th act ) wa 14 or 15 year of age and that aid D f endant c mmitted . aid 
act wi th the int nt far u ino app aling t , r gratif ing the Ju t or pa . i n or e ual de ire of 
either the Defendant or the child in the f II wing mann r: by t u hing r rubbing her stomach 
and/or vaginal area and/or brea. t: and/or some other manner or mean a yet unknown. 

The Defendant ha entered plea of n t gui lt to the charg . Th refore , the burden i on 

the tale of evada to pr e him guil t of the crime. charged be ond a rea onab l d ubt. 
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fNSTR no o.L 
To warrant a con icti on f any crime the Defendant mu t be pr en guilty beyond a 

rea onable d ubt of every element of the rime. Th fa ilure to pro e any element of a crim 

beyond a rea nab le d ubt mu t re ult in a crdict of not gui lty of that rime. 
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TNSTR CTIO 10 . _:5___ 

A reasonable doubt i · one based on reason. It i not mere po ible doubt, but is such a 

doubt as would govern or control a person in the more weighty affair of life. If the minds of the 

jurors, after the entire compari on and con ideration of all the evidence, are in such a condition 

that they can a they feel an abiding conviction of the truth of the charge, there i not a 

rea. onable doubt. Doubt to be rea onable mu. t be actual , not mere po ibility or specul at ion. 
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I STR no 1 10 . 

ln order t find the Dei ndant guilty of Count I, S XUAL A 

ND R THE GE OF I 6 YE R , the jury must conclud that c er 

elements has been proven beyond a rea enable doubt : 

I. That the D fendant: 

2. wi llfully and unlawfully ; 

LT O CHILD 

ne of the ~ llov ing 

3. subjected a child und r the age of 16 year, to a se ual penetration ; 

4. and that the e ual p netrati n wa : 

a. again t the child ' will; or 

b. und r condi ti n in whi h the D fe ndant kne, r hould ha kno n th t 

the child was mentall y or phy icall incapable of re i ting or under landing the 

nature of the Defendant 's conduct. 

The fa ilure to prove an ne of the element be ond a reasonable doubt mu ·t re ult in a 

erdi t f not gu ilty of thi · charg 

If after fully and careful I n idering ount I, EX L LTO HlLD 

D R TH OF 16 YE R , you either 

I. ind that the tate ha not pr en the Defendant guilt f unt I, XU 

S LTO HILD D RTH F 16 Y R be ond a r a onabl 

doubt ; r 

2. re unable t agree whether t acquit or on ict on that barge, 

the D f endant may be found guilt of ou nt 2, ST T TORY L DUTI0 1, ifthe 

iden e e tabli he that the De~ ndant i guilty of that harge be ond a rea onable doubt. 
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In order to find the Defendant gui lty of Count 2, STATUTORY SEXUAL SEO TIO 

the jury mu t c nclude that every one of the following elements ha been proven beyond a 

reasonable doubt: 

I. That the Defendant ; 

2. wi llfully and unlaw fully ; 

3. ubjected a 14 or 15 year- Id chi ld to a . exual penetrat ion; 

4. and at the time of the exual penetrati n, the Defendant wa 21 years of age r 

older. 

The fai lure to prove any on of the e element beyond area onable doubt must re. ult in a 

verd ict of not gui lty of thi charge. 

If after fully and carefully con idering Count 2, STATUTORY XUAL EDUCTIO , 

you ei ther 

I. Find that the State ha not proven the Defendant guilty of Count 2, ST AT TORY 

SEX AL SEDU IO , beyond a rea onable doubt; or 

2. re unable to agree whether to acqu it or convict on that charge, 

the Defendant may be found guilty of Count 3, LEWD ESS WITH A 14 OR 15 YEAR OLD 

CHILD, if thee idence e labli he that the Defendant i guilty of that charge beyond a 

rea onab le doubt. 

In order to find the Defendant guilty of ount 3, LEWDNESS WITH A 14 OR 15 YEAR 

OLD HILD, th jury mu l conclud that e ery one of the fo ll wing element ha b en pro en 

beyond area onable doubt : 

I. That while he wa 18 years of age or older, the Defendant ; 

2. wi llfully and lewdl y; 
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3. committed a lewd or la civious act; 

4. upon the body, or any part or member thereof, of a 14 or 15 year-old child; 

5. and that the Defendant committed the act with the intent of arousing, appea ling to, 

or gratifying the Ju tor pa ion or exual de ire of either him elf or the chi ld, or both. 

The fai lu re to prove any one of these element beyond a rea onable doubt mu t re ult in a 

erdict of not guilty of thi charge. 
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INSTRUCTION 0 . L 
In every crime or publ ic offense there must ex i t a union, or joint operation of act and 

intention. 
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INSTRUCTION 0 . 

Intention is manife ted by the circum tance onnected with the perpetration of the 

off en e, and the ound mind and di cretion of the p r on accused. 
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INSTR TIO o._j_ 
When applied to the intent with which an a l of . exual p netrati nor a lewd or la. ci i u 

act is performed, the word "willfull " relate. to an act that i d ne int ntionally, deliberately or 

de ignedl y, a di tingui shed from an act d ne accid ntall y, inadvertent! , r inn c ntly. 
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INSTRU TION 0. /0 

"Sexual p netration" mean any intrusion, however slight , of any part of a per on ' body 

or any object man ipulated or in erted by a per on into the genital opening of the body of another 

person. 
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INSTRU TION NO. 

The phra. e "against the child 's will" means without the con ent of the child subjected to 

a sexual penetration. 

Whether a child subjected to a sexual penetration consented to that penetration depends 

on the fact. that the jury finds in a particul ar ca. e. 

While c n. ent lo a sexual penetration inev itab ly involve ' ubmi ion to that penetration, 

submi. ion do . not inevi tably equate to c n ent. The degree of re i lance or pr te t by a chi ld 

subjected to a e ual penetrat ion is si mply among the totality of circum tances that the jury mu t 

con ider in deciding whether lack of consent to a se ual pen Cration ha been pro en beyond a 

reasonable doubt. 

A se ual penetration may be against the will of a chi ld even though the person 

committing the act of penetration did not otherwise use physical force again t the child or 

threaten the chi ld with the use of ·uch physical fo re al the time of th act. 
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I STR TIO 0 . 

A defendant may commit a lewd or lasc ivi u~ a I by touching lh bare kin of the body 

of a child , or a parl or member I her of. A def end ant may al o commit a lewd or lasc i iou · act by 

touching clothe · being worn on th bod of a child , or any part or memb r thereof. 

!though an e sential element of ount 3, L D E rTH 14 OR 15 YE ROLD 

CH ILD, is an intent to arou e, appeal to or grati fy the lu. t, pas ion , r . ex ual desire of ithcr 

the per on committing the act or the child , or both, the law docs not require as an essential 

element of the rime that the lu t, pa ion or . exual de ·ire of either of . uch per ·on · actuall y be 

aroused, appealed to, or gratified . 
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INSTRUCTION 0 . 
)3 

Every person charged with the commission of a crime shall be presumed innocent until 

the contrary is proven by competent evidence beyond a reasonable doubt. This is a presumption 

of law with which the Defendant is clothed, and it abide with the Defendant throughout the 

entire trial of this case until it is overcome by competent ev idence suffic ient in your minds to 

establi sh the Defendant is guilty o f a crime beyond a rea onable doubt. In determining whether 

the Defendant is guilty or not guilty of a crime, it is not necessary that he es tablish hi s innocence, 

but it is suffic ient in order to warrant an acquittal if a reasonable doubt exi sts in your minds as to 

his guilt, and it makes no difference whether the reasonable doubt thus created exists or is 

e tabli shed from the evidence produced on the part of the State, or that produced on the part of 

the Defend ant , or from the lack of ev idence, or its unreli ability or weight. 
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INSTRUCTION o._d_ 
There are two types o f ev idence that a jury may properly consider. One is d irect 

evidence, such as the tes timony of an eyewitness. T he other is circumstantial ev idence, proof of 

a chain of c ircumstances pointing to the commiss ion of a crime. 

As a general ru le, the law makes no di stinction between direct and circumstan ti al 

evidence. It s imply requ ires that, before convicting a defendant , the jury be ati sfied of his guilt 

beyond a rea onable doubt after a consideration of all the ev idence in the case. Facts may be 

proven by direct evidence or ci rcumstanti al evidence. Both direct evidence and circumstanti al 

evidence are acceptable as a means o f proof. Neither is necessarily entitled to a greater weight 

than the other. 
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I STRU TIO 0 . 

lntent ma be pro en by circum tant ial e iden e. It rarel can b proven by any oth r 

means. Whit witne ses may e and hear, and thus be ab le to gi e dir ct e idence of what a 

defendant do or fails lo do, there can be no eyew itne account of a tale of mind with which 

an a t wa done or omill d, but what a defendant do . or fai l t do ma indicate intent or lack 

of intent to commit a crime. 

In determining whether a defendant had or lacked a particul ar intent , the jury is enti tl d to 

con ider an tatements made and act done or omill d b the accu ed, and all fact · and 

circu m lance. in evidence that ma aid d terminat ion of late f mind . 

Respondent's Appendix Page 191



INSTRUCTIO o. _!_f_ 
A defendant 's voluntary intoxication is not a defense to SEXUAL ASSAULT O A 

CHILD U DER THE AGE OF 16 YEARS, and STATUTORY SEXUAL SEDUCTION. 
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lNSTRUCTIO NO. 
11 

A 14 or 15 year-old child's actual consent to a defendant's sexual penetration of the child 

is not a defense to STATUTORY SEXUAL SEDUCTIO . 
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STR TIO 0 . 

A defendant 's rea onable and good faith belie f that a child whom he subjected to a se uaJ 

penetration was 16 years of age or older is not a defense to STAT TORY SEX L 

SEDU TIO . 
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fNSTRU TION 0 . It 
A defendant ' s voluntary intoxication can be rai . ed a. a defense to LEWD ESS WITH A 

14 OR 15 YEAR OLD HILD. However, a defendant s voluntary into ication cannot be a 

successful def en e to LEWD E WITH A 14 OR 15 YEAR OLD HILD if the jury finds 

beyond area onable doubt that the voluntary intoxication did not pre nt the defendant from 

forming an intent of arousing, appealing to, or gratifyi ng the lust or pa i ns or sexual de ire of 

ei ther himself or the chi ld. 
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r STRUCTIO NO. 'Z,-0 

Moti ve i not an element of the crimes charged, and need not be hown. However, you 

may con ider motive or lack of motive a a circum tance in thi ca e. Pre ence f motive may 

tend toe tabli h guilt. Absence of moti ve may tend to establish a lack of guilt. You wi ll 

therefore gi e the pre ence or ab ence of moti ve, a the ca e ma be, the weight t which y u 

find it to be entitled. 
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INSTRUCTION NO. _ 2,_f_ 

There i no requirement that the testimony of a victim of a exual offense be 

corroborated, and her testimony landing alone, if believed beyond area onable doubt, is 

sufficient to u tain a verdict of gu ilty. 
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I STRU TION 0 . 

If you find that a witne made earlier tatemcnts that conflict with his or her tri al 

te timony, you may consider that fac t in deciding h w much of hi or h r tri al testimony, if any, 

to believe. 

In making thi s decision, you may con ider whether the witne purposely made a fal se 

statement, or whether it was an innocent mistake; whether the inconsi. tency conce rn an 

important fac t,. or whether it had to do with a mall detail ; whether the witness had an 

explanation fo r the inconsistenc and whether that e planation appealed to your common en e. 

It i excl us ively your duty, based upon your con ideration of all the evidence and your 

own good judgment, to determine whether the prior statements were inc n. istent. If you fin d 

that a witness made prior incon ·istent statements, it i · your duty to determine how much, if any, 

weight to be gi en to the incon istent statements. 

Evidence that at some ot her time a witne made a stat ment or tatemenL that i or arc 

inconsi tent with hi s or her tri al te timony may be considered by you fo r not only the purp c of 

te ti ng the credibility of the witne s, but also as ev idence of the truth of the facts a stated by the 

witness on that prior occasion. 
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INSTRUCTTO 0 . 73 

A wi tne . . wi llfu ll y fa l e in one materi al pan of his or her te timony is to be di tru ted in 

others. You may reject the whole te ·timony of a witness who wi ll full ha te tified fa l el a to 

a material poi nt unless you believe the probability of truth favors hi or her testimony in other 

particulars. However, di screpancie. in the testimon of a witne or between his or her 

testimony and that of others, if there were any, do not nece ·sari ly mean that the witness shou ld 

be discredited. Failure of recollection i not uncommon. rt is a fact al. o that two per on -

witne · ing an incident or a tran ac ti on often wil l see r hear it differentl y. Whether a 

discrepancy pertain to a fac t of importance or on ly to a tri via l detail should be con idered in 

weighing its ignificancc. 

Respondent's Appendix Page 199



I 1STR T IO 

. tat ment made by the Defendant ther than a1 thi trial ma b an admi · ·ion. An 

admission is a tatement by the Defendant which, b it elf, is not uffi icnt to warrant an 

inference of guilt , but which tend. to prove guilt when con idered ith th re t of the evidence. 

You are the exclu. i e judge. a to whether an adm i ·i n \ a mad b the Defendant, 

and, if , whether uch statement i. true, in whole or in part. If y u hould find th at any u h 

latement is entirely untrue, you mu t rej ect it. If you find it i true in part you may consider the 

part that you find to be true. 
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IN TR TIO 0 . p_) 

per. on I quali fied to te -ti f a. a ~ ren ic p · chiatri st if he ha pec ial knowledge, 

kill , experience, training, or educati n sufficient to quali fy her tote tif as uch. 

per · n o quali fied m give her pinion on que ti on. put to her at a tri al. To dec ide 

ues on which the witne .. ha giv n her opinion:, u may con ider th opi nions with the 

rea ns gi en~ r them, if an . You may al o consider the qualification and credibility of the 

witne .. . 

You ar not bound to a c pt uch pinion a. c nclu i e, but h uld giv them th 

weight to which you fi nd them to be entitled. You may disregard any uch opinion. if you find 

them t be unre enable. 
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l STRUCTIO 

It i not nece. ary lo call as , itnesse. all person who may have been pre. cnt at any of 

the event di clo ed by thee idence or who may appear to have ome knowledge f the e 

events, or to produce al l objects or documents mentioned or sugge ted by the evidence. 
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I STRU TIO 0 . 2,7-

Juror · hall not c nduct an form of independent re. ear h, in e ligation. r exp riment 

pn r to or during jury deliberati ns. Thi prohibiti on includes, but i not limited to: 

I. mmunicating ith an one in an way regarding the ca e r it merit. , by ph ne, 

email , te t, the intern or other means; 

2. reading. watching, or Ii tening to any new: rm dia accou nt or commentar about 

the ca. e; 

3. doi ng an r earch, u ha con. ulting dictionari , u ing th in ternet, or u ing 

reference materi al ; and 

4. making any in e tigat i n, te ting a theor of the ca e, re-creating any a pect of the 

case, or in any th r \: ay inve ·ti 0 ating r learn ing about the case on one's own. 
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I STR TIO 

E er member of the jur ha. been permitted to take not · during the tri al. Howe r, 

you are cau tioned not to rely up n your re. p cti e n te in the ca e of a nflict among th e 

notes because the court reporter' . n te contain the c mplete authentic record of the tri al. 
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INSTRUCTION 0 . _Z5_ 

It is your duty as juror to consult with one another and to deliberate with a des ire to 

reach an agreement, if you can do so without violence to your indi vidual j udgment. You each 

must decide the case for yourself, but should do so only after a consideration of the case with 

your fe llow jurors, and you shou ld not hesitate to change an opinion if you become convinced 

that it is erroneous. However, you should not be in fluenced to vote, in any way, on any question 

submitted to you by the s ingle fac t that a majority of the jurors, or any of them, favor such a 

decision. In other words, you should not surrender your honest conviction concerning the effect 

or weight of the evidence for the mere purpose of returni ng a verdict or solely because of the 

opinion of the other jurors. 
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I STRU TIO 0 . JO 
You hould al o ke pin mind that th re ul t. f our leliberation are important to both 

partie , and that you must be fa ir to the D fend ant a.· w II a. to the talc. Both th Late and the 

Defendant demand and e p ct that you will careful I and di pa ionately on ider and weigh the 

e idence and ~ llow the law as in tructed by the court. and give each ur con ci ntiou 

judgment, and that ou will reach a ju. t erdict regard le. of what the n: qu n e. may b 
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STR TIO o._ll_ 

If, during our deliberation ou h uld de ire to be further informed on an point of law 

or hear again p rt ion. of the te timony, y u must reduce our reque t to writing igned b the 

forep r on. The bai liff will then return you to the urtr om where the inf rmation . ought will 

be given to ou in the presence f, and after n ti e t , the State and the D fondant and hi 

attorney. 

Read ba k of testimony ar time con. urning and are not encouraged uni ss you de m it a 

nece sity. Should ou require a r ad back, u mu t arefu ll de cribe the le timony to b read 

back so that the urt rep rter can I cate and report that te timony. Remember, the court i · not at 

lib rt to supplement thee idence. 
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I STRU T ION 0 . ~ 

The ourt ha air ad in tru ted ou that ou are the ·a le judge f the tc timony and 

other evidence, and of the weight t be given the same. In determining que ti on of fac t 

presented in thi s ca e, you hall con ·ider on ly thee idence introduced and admitted before you . 

You are to bring to the con iderati n of thee idence our e er da c mmon en. e and j udgment 

a reasonable men and women. 
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I STR TIO 0 . 33 

In th i · a e there are four po ible verd ict . The e poss ible erd icts are Ii . ted on the 

erdict form that you will receive. You wi ll choo e your own forepers 11 , and when all of our 

number have agreed upon our verdict , you wi ll ha e the forep r on check the box that 

corrc. pond · t the erdi t ou ha e reached, and ign and date the erdict form . 
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INSTRU TIO 

LADTE D GE TLEMEN, it take all twelve of you to agree upon your verdict in 

thi matter. In determining whether the Defendant i guilty or not guilt of a crime, you mu t 

fo llow the law a instruct d by the court and consider only the evidence admitted at this tri al. 

And when you have agreed upon your verdict and th erdict form i. igned and dated by your 

fo reperson , you hall return the verdict form to the court. 

Instruction I thr ugh _!J_, given by the c urt. 

• 
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6 IN THE FOURTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT COURT OF THE STATE OF 
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10 

11 

12 
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14 

15 

16 

17 

THE STATE 

v. 

KEVIN JOHN 

NEVADA, IN AND FOR THE COUNTY OF ELKO 

00000 

OF NEVADA 

Plaintiff, 

JURY TRIAL 

MENTABERRY, DEFENSE OPENING STATEMENT 

Defendant. 

I 

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS 

18 BE IT REMEMBERED that the above-entitled matter 

19 came on for hearing on January 21, 2020, at the hour of 

20 4:34 p.m. of said day, 1n Elko, Nevada, before the 

21 HONORABLE ALVIN R. KACIN, District Judge. 

22 

23 

24 

25 Stenographically Reported by Lisa M. Manley, CCR No. 271 
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j For the Plaintiff: 

4 

b 

~ For the Defendant: 

y 

lU 

11 

12 
13 

14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 

A P P E A R A N C E S 

CHAD B. THOMPSON, ESQ. 
Elko county Deputy 
District Attorney 
540 court Street 
second Floor 
Elko{ Nevada 89801 
(775J 738-3101 

GARY D. WOODBURY, ESQ. 
1053 Idaho street 
Elko{ Nevada 89801 
(775J 738-8006 

1 PROCEEDINGS 
THE COURT: Mr. Woodbury, did the defense wish to 

make an opening statement at this time? 
4 MR. WOODBURY: We do . 
5 THE COURT: All right. Please proceed. 
6 MR. WOODBURY: we spent a considerable amount of 
7 tine deciding who would be the jurors who heard this case. 
8 The deternination obviously between the defense 
9 and the prosecution is that you are. You 11ade sane 

10 promises in voir dire that we're sure you will keep. We've 
11 looked at your questionnaires that you filled out. You may 
12 not re11e11ber those. From all of that, we have deternined 
13 that you are reasonable people and you will carefully 
14 listen to everything. 
15 okay, The two most inportant witnesses you will 
16 hear fron are -- I gather is A.P. And I inform you now that 
17 you will also hear from Kevin Mentaberry, who will testify. 
18 As the judge has previously informed you, when he 
19 testifies you are entitled to ask questions. If you think 
20 we are feeding you a line or somehow tricking you into 
21 something, you are entitled to ask questions. 
22 And he will also be subject to cross-examination 
23 by Mr. Tho11pson. we will refrain, to the extent we can 
24 reasonably do so, from limiting that cross-examination so 
25 that you can hear Kevin Mentaberry fron start to finish. 

l 

1 Because one of the things we want to 11ake sure is 1 You will hear testimony that A.M. lives with 
2 that we're going to try to prove through Kevin Mentaberry ' s 2 Kevin Mentaberry as does her sister Mazy. And there is a 
3 testimony a whole bunch of things, only one of which I'm 10-year-old boy as well, Kevin ' s son Z.M. 

4 going to mention in opening statement, and that he is a 4 You won't hear nuch fron Z.M. He was around, but 
5 normal, ordinary, reasonable guy with ordinary mental 5 he didn't ever get interviewed by the police officers. He 
6 intelligence. That's the conclusion that we are trying to 6 was there, however. 
7 show you at one point in his testimony. 7 The testimony from A.M. and A.H -- I didn ' t say 
8 The events took place on December 31 or January 8 that yet, but A.M. will be testifying as well. And the 
9 1. You wil l hear no evidence that anybody definitively 9 testimony of A.M . and A.H. will be that A.H. cane over to 

10 knows at what time all of this happened . In part because 10 the residence at 5:30, six o'clock on New Year's Eve. 
11 it was -- it will be shown that it was a substantially long 11 There were two other girls there, another friend 
12 time between the time that A.P. was required to talk to the 12 of A.M. ' sand her younger sister. And the testi1ony will 
13 police officers and tell them about what happened. It was 13 also be, and this wi ll be from Mazy, that her -- she also 
14 a long time before Mr. Mentaberry came to understand what 14 had a friend there, a friend naned Cassidy. 
15 he was up against. 15 You will find that Mazy didn't get interviewed by 
16 And the young woman who has been described by the 16 the Elko Police Department. Cassidy didn't get interviewed 
17 prosecution as A.H. will testify to you and tell you she 17 by the Elko Police Department. 
18 had consumed sane alcohol and some marijuana and things 18 A.M. did. And they lost her initial interview, 
19 were not a hundred percent clear to her. 19 lost the tape of it, so they went back and interviewed her 
20 so A.P. -- well, excuse 11e. There was a party, I 20 a second time. 
21 guess. 
22 A. M., who is, ev i de nee will show, Kevin 
23 Mentaberry ' s 15-year-old daughter at the time, told Kevin 
24 in the afternoon of December 31 she was going to invite 
25 so11e friends over and cleared it with hin. 

21 A.H. will testify that there cane a time when 
22 A.P . cane over to the residence. A.P. will be asked on 
23 cross -examination how she came to come to the party, cane 
24 to be invited to the party, and she will tell you that she 
25 was invited, that A.M. texted her, said, "hey, can you me 

5 
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1 over?" You will find that when we originally asked A.P. 1 phone discussions back and forth. 
2 about that, that's how she said it. 2 And it is our understanding, but we nay be shown 

A.N. will testify that A.P. had been -- the party 3 to be wrong about that, that A.P. was taking a medication 
4 had been discussed well before that time with A.P. and A.P. 4 that theoretically dealt with her depression and 
5 told her she had other plans, and it was not until later in 5 self-estee11 proble11s. What that medication is, you will 
6 the evening of December 31 when A.P. texted her and asked 6 find out. or perhaps they will deny having -- her having 
7 if she could come over. 7 taken that medication . 
8 we find that conflicting, but not inportant. 8 But we tell you that because the testinony is 
9 You are going to hear evidence that A.P. has had, 9 going to be from A.P. that she drank , I think, a single 

10 since at least the time she was 13, mental health problems, 10 drink from a bottle of rum and that she smoked a bong of 
11 problems with self-esteem, and that she has been 11edically 11 marijuana. And that she did that relatively early in the 
12 treated for those problems with self-esteem throughout. 12 even ing of Decenber 31. And that she did not consune 
13 And to the extent that it will be i11plied to you 13 enough to affect her, either the alcohol or the marijuana. 
14 that this all -- this depression and the self-esteem 14 You will hear the testimony of A.H. and A.M. and 
15 proble11s began on December 31 of 2017, you will hear 15 Mazy that it wasn't a little bit of any of it. There 
16 evidence to the contrary. 16 was -- she consumed at least as 11uch alcohol as A.H. did, 
17 Presu11ably you will hear it fro11 A.P. herself. 17 and A.H. was, as I indicated earlie r, sonewhat intoxicated . 
18 But if you don't hear it fron A.P. herself, you will hear 18 The fact , too, is that you will hear the 
19 it fron A.P's. 11other, Ms. Eklund, and her grandmother, Ms. 19 test imony of A.P. that when she was interviewed by 
20 Crabtree. 20 Detective Marshowsky that he beseeched her, fro11 start to 
21 The -- so11e of the testinony, what's coming, we 
22 are not a hundred percent sure of. 
23 The -- it appears , and we ' ll ask questions about 
24 this fro11 A.P. and to her mother, that A.P . was being 
25 treated by a psychiatrist in Las Vegas , and it was through 

6 

1 You will hear testi11ony that when she got to 
2 preli11inary exanination she changed her mind. 
3 You will hear in closing argument our analysis of 
4 why that change was occasioned. 
5 The testinony will also be that there was a 
6 bottle of ru11 that appeared at the party. The testimony 
7 will be that A.P. brought it from hone. 
8 There is also going to be testinony that Kevin --
9 I pertnear called hi11 Kevin McKinney, who is a police 

10 lieutenant -- I'n going to have to be careful about that. 
THE DEFENDANT: It's hard to hear you. 

21 finish in the interview, to be truthful. 
22 And that when he asked if there had been any, 
23 quote, weed -- which I assume you all know the meaning 
24 of -- smoked, A. P. told him yes, Mazy had mked it but she 
25 hadn 't. 

1 became known to A.P. who wasn't -- apparently was not there 
yet. 

Apparently A.P. will -- well, not apparently. 
4 she did tell the first police officer who had interviewed 
s her, Mr. craig, that that guy, right there, (ind icating) 
6 drank two bottles of vodka that night. 
7 we think that the testimony will be that she 
8 hasn 't got a clue where she pulled that figure out from, 
9 and it certainly doesn 't accord with the truth of the 

10 matter for what Kevin Mentaberry had to drink that night, 
11 two bottles of vodka. 11 

12 MR. WOODBURY: I' ll sorry. That ' s the first thing 12 She will also testify that Kevin ca11e downstairs 
13 after Nate left and he confiscated the bottle of rum. And 
14 her idea of confiscation is that he took it and drank it 

hinse lf. 

13 I have written up here is to talk loud. Because I was 
14 advised that I an not a loud talker and I should be and I 
15 will be. 
16 

15 

In any event, the testimony will be from A.M. and 16 
17 Mazy that earli er in the evening Kevin had come down -- he 17 
18 had a friend with him over there at the residence. The 18 
19 residence is 162 Barite Street . 19 

20 Kevin had a friend over there with hi11 and he and 20 

Mr. Mentaberry will deny that. 
A.M., who was downstairs and might have seen him 

do it if he had done that, will deny that. 
A.H., who was around and ni ght have seen hi11 do 

it if he did it, will deny that. 
21 the friend went downstairs. And lo and behold, they got in 
22 Nazy's roo11 and happened to see a bottle of vodka. Kevin 
23 confiscated it so his daughters wouldn' t be drinking. 

21 The evidence will show that in describ ing the 

24 He went back upstairs and ult i11ately Nate went 
25 home. And that fact, I think you will hear evidence , 

g 

22 eve nt s that constitute the rape in the case, it began 
23 with -- well, it didn ' t begin with Ms. Rangel, who is a 
24 counselor and was counseling A.P. 
25 what it began with was on the day -- probably the 
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1 day after, but we are not sure. It was the day school 1 Mentaberry did to her by way of grooming her. Period. 
2 picked up again after New Year's. And since New Year's was 2 You will hear testimony from officer Craig and 

on a Sunday, it's conceivable the school picked up on you will see a written statement by A.P. that during the 
4 Tuesday or so . 4 course of this rape Kevin Mentaberry unbuttoned her pants. 
5 A.P. didn't hide from A.M. that her father had 5 You will hear testimony from her at the 
6 sexually molested her. You will hear and have heard 6 preliminary examination that he didn 't , that he just got 
7 argument that somehow one of the things these teenage girl s 7 down in side her pants. 
8 do when they are molested is they hide it and they don 't 8 we tried to persuade the Elko Police 
9 say anything. You heard the -- you heard that she hid it 9 Department -- we talked to Josh Morrell, who is a 

10 from her mother. 10 detect ive, about it. we tried to persuade him to get the 
11 The testimony of A.M. wil l be that A.P. not on ly 11 clothes, at least get a picture of them. 
12 told A.M., she told her right mck dab in fro nt of a bunch 12 We have a sheet of paper s·igned by A.P. that she 
13 of peop le at the schoo l. And by the end of the day, A.P. ' s 13 was five-foot-five or five-foot-six in ches tall and weighed 
14 problems with Kevin Mentaberry were all over school. 14 W pounds and had a pair of Levi pants -- Levi -- what do 
15 The -- you will hear testimony from Dr. Piasecki. 15 they call them -- some kind of pants that are tight. 
16 Dr. Piasecki will be shown to be a forens ic psychiatrist 16 And it must have become ev ident to her in some 
17 who dea ls with these kinds of things from start to finish 17 way at sometime that if Kevin Mentaberry was going to get 
18 really and she is quite knowledgeable. 18 his hands down her pants, that was going to be a big chore 
19 And she will tell you -- she wi ll tell you about 19 if he didn't get them unbutt oned . 
20 these chil d rapists. And one of the things they do almost 20 But by the preli11inary hear ing, when she 
21 inevitably is they groom these kids. They get these kids 21 testified, she testified "he didn ' t unbutton my pants." 
22 in a pos ition where they -- I'll give you money, I 'll give 22 Per iod. we will of course be asking her questions about 
23 you so1ething, I'll do something for you, I'll do whatever 23 why that was not initially said. 
24 you want to do . 24 You will hear that when it me ti11e, when A.M. 
25 You will not hear A.P. descr ibe anything Kevin 25 said she was going to be bed -- first of all, let me give 

10 11 

1 you a little bit of a layout down in the Mentabe rry 
2 basement. 
3 The Mentaberry basement is, as Mr. Th ompson 
4 pointed out to you, composed of two bedrooms, one in which 
s Mazy slept and one in wh ich A.M. slept . 
6 The door to Mazy 's bedroom did not have a -- or 
7 the bedroom that Mazy was staying in with her friend 
8 Cassidy didn' t have a door on it. And the room that A.M. 
9 was in was about 10, 15 feet from where all of this 

10 happened. 
11 And the point that they -- when A.M. went to bed 
12 and asked A.H. and A.P. if they wanted to go to bed, A.P. 
13 said no, that she wanted to stay up and watch a little 
14 television. 
15 It wasn't just te levision , it was Pretty Little 
16 Li a rs. 
17 And since we asked you on voir dire whether any 
18 of you had any knowledge whatever of what the show Pretty 
19 Little Liars was about for the eight years it was on 
20 televis ion , you will hear that it's about teenaged girls 
21 who spend 50 percent of their time lying , getting other 
22 people in trouble, threatening other people, pulling back, 
23 lying aga in. 
24 whether or not you will hear testimony that those 
25 kind of television shows affect young children, 

11 

1 particularly those with self-esteem problems, I don 't know. 
You will decide that. 
You will also hear that when A. P. told A.M. and 

4 half the school about her having been rap ed, the friendship 
5 between A. P. , A. M., A.H. and A. T. ended. And it ended on 
6 that Monday. 
7 we suggest to you that you will be thinking about 
8 how A.P. would react to that. 
9 The testimony of A.P. will be that when A.H . woke 

10 up, she was lying on her side, facing away fro11 
11 Mr. Mentabe rry. 
12 A.H. 's testimony would be she was sitting up 
13 looking at her cell phone . 
14 Now, there is going to be a question about that. 
15 You will hear A.P . having said that she didn't have her 
16 cel l phone, it was over being charged. 
17 However, it was in her hand at the time that A.H. 

18 lookedather. 
19 we asked the police officers , Find out what the 
20 heck is on that cell phone, will you? will you please get 
21 that cell phone? we would like to know if that was what 
22 was making her sad. 
23 Did we get the cell phone? You will find that we 
24 did not. They didn ' t make any effo rt whatever to get it. 
25 So now we don't know what her clothes looked 
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1 like, we don't know how they fit, an we don't what was on 
2 the cell phone. 

But if you look at it, you will find that A.P. 
4 has got herself in a position where she had some other 
5 arrangements for New Year's and they went to pieces, 
6 If you look at it, she has lost friends. 
7 

8 

But it's going to be shown to be worse than that, 
when Mr. Mentaberry went upstairs, you will hear 

9 that A.P. said he couldn't get up the stairs and he 
10 wouldn't go and he fought her. 
11 And A.H. is going to come in here and say she 
12 said, "Kevin, will you go upstairs," or something. And he 
13 went upstairs. 
14 The re was no fight about it. No nothing. He 
15 simply went upstairs. 
16 He was intoxicated. How intoxicated, we're going 
17 to have a massive amount of information for you about that, 
18 all right, so you can know whether or not he totally lost 
19 his brains or not. 
20 The case, ladies and gentlemen, is going to be 
21 complicated. 
22 It's complicated because there is not an iota of 
23 evidence to corroborate what A.P. is telling you. 

1 of evidence, direct evidence at least, that he is not lying 
through his teeth. 

so you are going to have to draw sane rational, 
4 theoretically psychological conclusions about why little 
5 A.P . would be making this terrible story up about Kevin 
6 Mentaberry if it didn ' t happen. 
7 The defense has a theory and we will explain it 
8 to you in infinite detail . As you can see, I a11 kind of 
9 inclined that way. And you can make your minds up whether 

10 or not you believe her or you believe hi11. 
11 There is a lot more coming. And, again, we have 
12 confidence that you have the patience and the will and the 
13 intelligence to figure this out. And that you will , as 
14 you 've kind of indicated, not let your emotional attachment 
15 to poor little 14-year-old girls get the best of your 
16 intell igence. 
17 Thank you. 
18 (WHEREUPON, defense's opening statement was concluded 
19 at 5:01 p.m.) 
20 

21 
22 
23 

24 And when Kevin Mentaberry gets on the witnesses 24 
25 stand and says, "I never touched her," there is not an iota 25 
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1 STATE OF NEVADA 

2 

3 COUNTY OF ELKO 

) 

) ss. 

) 

4 I, LISA M. MANLEY, official Court Reporter of the Fourth 

5 Judicial District court, Dept. II, of the State of Nevada, 

6 in and for the county of Elko, do hereby certify that I was 

7 present in court during all the proceedings had in the 

8 matter of the State of Nevada, plaintiff, versus 

9 KEVIN JOHN MENTABERRY, defendant, heard at Elko, Nevada, on 

10 January 21, 2020, and took verbatim stenotype notes 

11 thereof; and that the foregoing 15 pages contain a full, 

12 true and correct transcription of my stenotype notes so 

13 taken, and a full, true and correct copy of all proceedings 

14 had. 
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20 
21 
22 
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24 
25 

1 Well, we don 't know. we don't know because the 
prosecution won't bring somebody here, like a psychiatrist 
out of Las Vegas, to say what in heaven 's name is in her 

4 mind. 
5 

6 
That's not our problem; that's their problem . 
If they want to come in here and put a child on 

7 the witness stand under those circumstances, it seems 
8 reasonable, if they want you to convict him beyond a 
9 reasonable doubt based on her testimony and her reliability 

10 and her truthfulness, that's what you do, 
11 

12 
Did they bring the doctor from Las Vegas? No. 
who did they bring? 

13 They brought Melissa Piasecki , who spent an hour 
14 talking to her and her mother. That's the psychiatric 
15 testimony that you have about her and that's what you know. 
16 And they have Ms. Range 1. You a 11 sat he re and 
17 you watched Ms. Rangel. You know how good she is at her 
18 job. Clear ly you had to see that, 
~ So let's talk a little bit about the 
20 circumstances of A.P., the one where she is an ordinary , 
21 everyday kid. 
22 She was 14 years old at the time of -- on 
23 December 31, and she was about to become 15. she was a 
24 couple months away from being 15 years old in February of 
25 2018. 

P R O C E E D I N G S 
THE COURT : Thank you Mr . Thompson, 
Argument for the defense today, Mr. Woodbury? 

4 MR. WOODBURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 
5 The question, of course, is why in heaven's name 
6 would A.P. make this up if it didn't happen? 
7 That should be the first question that is on your 
8 mind: what in heaven 's name would she make this up for? 
9 That question did not come as a big surprise to 

10 the defense. It's clear from day one of all of this that 
11 there had to be some reason if Kevin Mentaberry didn't 
12 touch her. 
13 You all agree with that, I'm sure. 
14 In order to do that, the first thing you have to 
15 do is ask yourself what you know about A.P. You have to 
16 ask that question . 
17 The prosecution suggests she was just a normal, 
18 everyday, ordinary girl. 
19 Baloney. She was not an ordinary, everyday sort 
20 of girl from square one. she started going to Rangel 
21 because she tried to commit suicide when she was in the 
22 seventh grade, for heaven's sake. 
23 Does that strike you as an ordinary, everyday 
24 girl? 
25 what was going on in her mind? 

1 You heard her mother. Her mother works in 
2 Carlin. They live in Elko. Her mother goes to work before 

she leaves for school and comes home after she gets home. 
4 The child is essentially living by herself, because her 
5 stepfather works the same sequence and her sister lives in 
6 Reno. 
7 That's the 14-year-old girl that we 're talking 
8 about, just to start. 
9 second, it's kind of the reason we started out 

10 with her father. Every child has a natu ral father. A.P. 
11 is no exception. And if you recall , we showed her a post 
12 or whatever you call it on the Facebook or the snapchat or 
13 whatever it is, in which she said, "Dad , why do you buy a 
14 pickup rather than paying child support?" 
15 That's this little child who is afraid, who is 
16 just a natural, everyday, ordinary child, who is too afraid 
17 to do anything to Kevin Mentaberry when he starts to rape 
18 her, but she is willing to say to her dad, why buy a 
19 pickup, buddy, when you should be paying child support. 
20 And what happened? The child support -- the dad 
21 writes back and says "you don 't know what you 're talking 
22 about ." And she writes to him and says we're done with, 
23 it's over, no more mother -- or father-child relationship. 
24 Do you suppose that mattered to her? How do you 
25 suppose -- what was in her mind, while she is saying such 
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1 things? 
2 
3 

Is that just an ordinary, everyday child? 
You are going to have to answer that. 

4 She couldn't even remember, but do you remember 
5 when that took place? That took place on December 27. 
6 Three days before this event with Kevin Mentaberry. Three 
7 days. 
8 You want to talk about Dr. Rangel and her 
9 analysis of everything. what did Range l say? well, she 

10 said she was going to go back with her dad. 
11 Does that tell you about the child? 
12 
13 

That ' s what she told Rangel she wanted to do. 
Did she tell Rangel she had terminated the 

14 relationship with him? 
15 Did she tell Rangel that she had posted a meme, 
16 whatever in Heaven's name that is, on the electronic media 
17 that said "my mother is insane"? 
18 That's the child we're talking about. 

That's the family we're talking about. 19 
20 we asked her mother, "Did you ever see that?" 
21 "well, I don ' t remember. " 
22 Do you suppose this is common, ordinary stuff for 
23 15- or 14-year-old kids to be posting is "my mother is 
24 insane"? 
25 And what happened when she told Rangel that? 

6 

1 why not? 
2 From our point of view, it's because he didn't do 
3 nothing . Because if they would have found any evidence, 
4 they would have put it on. And they didn't. 
5 There is no corroborative evidence. 
6 There is no effort on their part to find out just 
7 how much trouble this little girl has got. 
8 For heaven's sake, you can review the Marshowsky 
9 interview from now to breakfast and you aren't going to 

10 find nothing in there about her mental health problems. 
11 Didn't talk about them. 
12 But the cops are supposed to know it. The 
13 prosecutor is supposed to it. It's not up to us to try to 
14 figure it out. Kevin Mentaberry never knew the girl 
15 before. 
H All right. You will remember her testimony , 
17 A.P. 's testimony, about what she did the day of --
18 before -- or the day of New Year's Eve. she stayed home 
19 and watched a bunch of her nephews and nieces because there 
20 was a party at her house . And she had to clean up 
21 afterward . 
22 That ' s her life. 
23 But there was also a question. what is the 
24 question? 
25 Her mother me in and said there was no party . 

8 

1 Rangel has got her all doing well. She is taking 
2 medication . Rangel doesn't know what the medication is . 

She is sending her homework home to fill out stories or 
4 someth ing about -- about bringing her to grips with herself 
5 and she is doing fine. 
6 She tells Rangel 1 "I want to go to my father." 
7 And Rangel just tosses it aside, it don't mean anything. 
8 who is supposed to know that? 
9 These guys . Not us. 

10 Kevin Mentaberry is an ordinary, run-of-the-mill 
11 guy who has got a job and a house and kids and a car . He 
12 is not a private investigator and he is not a police 
13 officer and he is not a prosecutor. 
14 That's what they got. 
15 When they get those cases, that's what they are 
16 supposed to do. Not leave Rangel in the dark. 
17 so who was the follow-up detective, ladies and 
18 gentlemen? 
19 Do you all remember? 
20 Do you all remember up there the name Josh 
21 Morrell? 
22 Do you all remember that Marshowsky said? "I am 
23 just the forensic interviewer. That ' s all I do. " 
24 
25 

If you want corroboration, we go to Josh Morrell. 
Did you see Josh Morrell testify here? No. 

7 

1 so how does A.P. -- that's a nothing proposition . There is 
2 no trauma involved in that necessarily. 

so how come there is no party and she says there 
4 is a party and that she was the guy, the lady, who had to 
5 keep -- keep the kids in line and had to clean it up? 
6 Is that in her head? 
7 of course it is. That's what she said. 
8 Does that mean anything? 
9 who knows? who knows? You certainly don't know. 

10 And there is no way to figu re it out. It ' s just 
11 that if she dreams something up, you don't know why she is 
12 dreaming that stuff up, other than she has got significant 
13 mental health problems concerning anxiety, self-esteem and 
14 depression. 
15 Does she want attention? Does she want people to 
16 feel sorry for her because she was saddled with that task? 
17 How are we to know? 
18 That's why you go and you bring the psychiatrist 
19 up and ask him those kinds of quest ions. 
20 when you have got a child who is taking four 
21 medications prescribed by a psycho log ist or psychiatrist in 
22 Las Vegas , don ' t you have to find -- look a little further? 
23 Don ' t you have to worry about it? 
24 If she ' s told Rangel she is going with her 
25 father, if she's holding back information, if she is having 
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1 to work at a party, don't you have to look a little closer? 
2 That's what cops are for, isn't it? 

But it didn't even come close to ending there. 
4 It didn't even co11e close. 
5 officer Craig comes in, tells you A.P. saw, or at 
6 least said she saw Kevin Mentaberry drink two bottles of 
7 vodka that day. You all remember that? 
8 wasn't true. 
9 she testified to it. 

10 Does that sound like someone that you want to 
11 believe beyond a reasonable doubt? 
12 You just read that instruction that says if you 
13 believe her testimony beyond a reasonable doubt, you don't 
14 need any corroborative evidence. 
15 You got a gal who says that this guy who raped me 
16 drank two bottles of vodka . 
17 she didn't see it. 
18 she also had Mentaberry drinking her rum. It 
19 changed. Her Malibu ru11 she brought over. 
20 He also molested her. 
21 So let's take the next step with A.P. 
22 In her world, A.P. is way short of friends. 
23 I'm assuming most all of you have children or 
24 have been around children and see that children's lives, 
25 for a period of ti11e after they are born and start school, 

" 
1 You remember the guy Josh Morrell? If you want 
2 to know why somebody is, quote, crying while looking at 
3 their cell phone, you 11ight want to know what they were 
4 looking at, mightn't you? 
5 where is he at? 
6 That's their problem. Not our problem; their 
7 problem. 
8 Who knows what was on that cell phone. 
9 You also remember that the child, A.P., said that 

10 she didn't have any prior arrangements for New Year's Eve. 
11 Turned out, according to A.M. 's testimony, she did. They 
12 fell through. 
13 who was the arrangements with? 
14 A.P. doesn't re11e11ber. A.M. doesn't know it. 
15 Did something -- did she have something -- she 
16 said she had already turned down an invitation with her 
17 four friends, her four close friends, and that's according 
18 to A.P., she had turned down their invitation and had 
19 something apparently better to do. 
20 And it had fallen through. 
21 Did it occur to you that she 11ight be looking at 
22 that cell phone and be getting information about something 
23 she ain't liking to hear. 
24 But it goes beyond that, ladies and gentlemen. 

1 have to do with their parents being the principal players 
2 in the game. And as time passes, their peers become the 
3 principal players in the game. 
4 we assume, the defense assumes, you have seen 
5 that. 
6 

7 friends? 
8 

So what happens when she doesn't have any 

You heard A.M. testify to that. 
9 You heard A.H. testify that A.M. had gone to and 

10 started to try to 11ake a friend out of A. P. because she 
11 didn't have any friends. 
12 can you imagine living in that world? Your 
13 relationship with your father is cut off. Your relationship 
14 with your mother is one where she thinks she is insane. 
15 Your relationship with your peers isn't -- there aren't any 
16 relationships with peers except for A.P., A.M., A.T. and 
17 A.H. 
18 That's her life. 
19 so when did she lose these friends? 
20 Well, let's go the other way. 
21 After the behavior of Mr. Mentaberry that 
22 resulted in this rape or molestation or sexual assault or 
23 whatever we're calling it, she was sitting up on her bottom 
24 looking at a cell phone, according to A.H. 
25 what was on the cell phone? 

11 

1 cell phone was over being charged, she couldn't possibly 
have had it in her hand. well, lo and behold, she did, 
if A.H. knows what she's talking about. 

4 what did she tell -- well, I will stop for a 
5 second and tell you, I a11 fully aware that any lawyer that 
6 yaps over 20 minutes is very likely to have a jury go, 
7 (yawns), "no more, please." 
8 But I really have no choice, ladies and 
9 gentlemen. I wish I did, but I don ' t. 

10 what did she tell A.H.? 
"He touched my stomach." Period. That's it. 
If you take that and you put that in terms of 

13 Dr. Piasecki' s expertise that these guys typi ca 11 y don't 

11 

12 

14 release it for at least seven days, she released it in four 
15 or five minutes after it happened, if it actually happened. 
16 when did it turn into, he did a whole lot 11ore 
17 than touch my stomach? 
18 That's the kind of a hard question. It's hard to 
19 say. 
20 She talked to A.T. the following day. A.M. --

21 no, I think that was A.H. texted her the following day and 
22 asked her if she was all right. 
23 she had already revealed it. And it was a stomach 
24 touch . 

25 she denied having a cell phone with her -- or her 125 when did it become a full blown rape? 
11 1l 
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1 

2 

After people started pushing her. 
You remember that her mother testified, A.P . 's 

mother test ified that she never saw any changes in A.P. for 
4 the next two, three, four days. 
5 This trauma apparently didn't hit for two or 
6 three days. And then it started to hit . And you 11ay 
7 notice that 's after the conversation with A.T. who said, 
8 apparently , "keep your mouth shut." 
9 And Mom, assuming there was a party on the day 

10 before New Year's, may not have a good memory. 
11 It could have also started on the first day of 
12 schoo 1. I think it was January 8 we decided. Because 
13 January 1 was a Monday and January 8 was the day that 
14 schoo 1 started. 
15 And you may recall that on January 8, A. M. 

16 testified that's when she revealed this long stretch of 
17 molestat ion that Kev in Mentaberry perpetrated on her. 
18 And nobody was buying it. 

1 

2 

And there is no talking to her. 
Another problem. 
Now her life is apparent ly without her good 

4 friends. Do you remember A.M. testifying about she had no 
5 othe r significant friendships? 
6 Do you think that that -- how -- when it's a big 
7 part -- peers are a big part of your life, do you think 
8 that doesn't count? 
9 she cries incessantly. 

10 Are you under the impress ion that this was just a 
11 trauma being created by this -- this tough questioning that 
12 sent her off that witness stand I don ' t remember how nany 
13 times, at least three, maybe four times, while she was 
14 test ifying? 
15 Do you think that has noth i ng to do with "please 
16 feel sorry for me"? 
17 You can watch the Marshowsky interview, I gather, 
18 and t hey want you to look at it, of A.P. 

19 
20 

so why would she go from a sto11ach touch to that? 119 
Because there is no other co11munication. There 20 

Look at how many times she cried in that one. 
zero. 

21 is no other co1111unication with her friends. 
22 Because obviously you would think we lost our 
23 minds if we suggested to you that this wasn ' t being batted 
24 around between A.M. and A.T. and A.H. 
25 They ' re friends. It's a big concern. 

14 

1 of how the law proceeds is tough. 
2 You heard Marshowsky testify that the worst thing 

that could happen is officer Craig, an Elko street police 
4 officer , ta lk to her about all this. 
5 He has no idea what kind of pressure he put on 
6 her. Not a clue. 
7 And officer Craig acknowledged that; he didn't 
8 know how bad he was screwing up. 
9 Does it natter? 

10 Defense obviously thinks it does . 
11 You remember that A.P. testified -- let me go 
12 back and start that one al l over. 

21 she can do it. It's for your attention. For you 
22 to fee l sorry for her. 
23 And it sounds like we're picking on her, and I 
24 assure you that the defense is not. 
25 She is a troubled young woman. And this idiocy 

11 

what does that mean? 1 

2 It neans that A.P. is not particularly married to 
a clea r -- not married to the proposit ion that she has got 

4 to be direct and straightforward . 
5 Okay. We'll move off of A.P. for a while. 
6 well, one more, I guess. You recall the 
7 testi mony of A.P . after she relearned everything when she 
8 went back at noon and read her statement? All of a sudden 
9 it was A.H. asking Kevin to leave, and Kevin saying, "No, 

10 I' ll stay down here and I am not going to leave, " and A.H. 
11 finally having to force him to go upstairs. 
12 A.H. says that didn ' t happen. Period. 

13 Th is all began, according to Ms . Eklund, when she 13 Now, A.H. has probably ingested too much alcohol 
14 called Ms. Rangel. 14 and too 11uch marijuana, but she recalled that very clearly. 
15 And then when we had Ms . Range 1 on the witness 15 You a 1 so remember the testimony about -- from 
16 stand, it all happened when she called Ms . Eklund not about 16 A.P. -- or not the testimony. well , I guess it was the 
17 problems the kid was having but about not showing up for 17 testi nony -- where we asked her if she told Marshowsky 
18 her appointments, and I have got to either be seeing her in 18 about admitting that and having smoked marijuana at the 
19 an appointment or I got to release her. 19 party . 
20 which way did it go. 20 You all remember that? 

You remember A.P . testify ing that she didn ' t want 121 
22 to te 11 Range 1 anyth ing so she asked it in the context of 22 
21 And she told him no. Mazy had, but not me . 

There's another deception to Marshowsky. 
23 something having happened to her friend . 
24 Do you remember Rangel saying that that 
25 conversation didn't happen? 

16 

23 It's a deception that Josh Morrell should have 
24 found out about. And it ' s a decept ion Josh Morrell didn't 
25 look at. or if he did, he didn't come tell you about it. 

u 

Respondent's Appendix Page 221



1 This idea that you 11ake up stories, that A.P. is 
2 capable of making up a story that will hurt somebody, and 
3 she really wouldn't do that. Why would she make up a story 
4 about Kevin Mentaberry if it wasn't true? 
5 she made up a story about Mazy. or at least 
6 eliminated her, what she thought she might have a problem 
7 about, even though she implicated Mazy, she thought she was 
8 implicating Mazy, turns out she had a medical marijuana 
9 permit. But she thought she was. 

10 Think about her reaction to what she said 
11 Mr. Mentaberry was doing. 
12 First of all, Mentaberry never looked up to see 
13 if A.H. was awake. Never looked up to see if somebody, 
14 Mazy or a friend, had me out of the room or A.M. had come 
15 out of the room. 

1 "stops" had woken A.H. up on the couch. 
2 A.H. testif ied that what woke her up I she wasn I t 

sure of, but thought it was the dog movi ng. 
4 so if he didn't want A.H. to wake up, why in 
5 heaven's name would you put the dog over by A.H.? 
6 we put Kevin on the witness stand to let you have 
7 a look at him as at least a man with reasonable 
8 intelligence. 
9 our assumption is that you concluded he at least 

10 reached that level . 
11 she had the will power to resist by talking in a 
12 nor11al voice. 
13 This is theoretically the last part of at leas t 
14 the first part of the closing. 
15 she told you that after Kevin touched her 

16 And he was whispering. Ladies and gentlem, if 16 

17 he was whispering, he was trying to hide it. 17 

18 He had -- he is not so drunk he doesn't know what 18 

stomach, at least at some point before he inserted his 
finger into her vagina, that she had rolled over and was 
pretending to be asleep on the couch. 

19 he is doing. He is trying to hide it. If he has got 
20 enough brain power to whisper, he has got enough brain 
21 power to know what he 's doing is wrong . 
22 And how did she answer? "I answered in a normal 
23 voice." 
24 Got kind of confusing about how many times she 
25 told him to stop. And then she thought stop -- one of the 

18 

1 

2 

But he didn't. 
she is 140 pounds, you'll remember the testimony. 

she is laying on her side with her back toward Kevin. He 
4 sticks his hand down her pants and sticks his finger in her 
5 vagina. 
6 You are all adults . I don't know how you are 
7 going to talk about it in deliberation, but you are not 
8 going to reach a conclusion that's a very likely 
9 possibility. 

10 It 11ay well be physically impossible. 
11 okay. The dog location. This all started, as 
12 you will recall, from her testimony saying that Kev in was 
13 scratch ing the dog and inadvertently, she thought, might be 
14 touching her thigh, her outer thigh, and then he moved the 
15 dog, this 60- or 70 -pound dog, moved it over on top of 
16 A.H. -- or by A.H. 
17 Again, we put him on the witness stand for you to 
18 see if he was an idiot, to at least show you he was of 
19 average intelli gence. 
20 If you are about to molest a 14-year-old kid, why 
21 would you move your dog over to the nearest eye witness so 
22 that the dog can move around or do whatever in the heck it 
23 is that dogs do? Is the dog just going to lay there? Can 
24 you count on it? 
25 A. P. said he never looked at A.H., never looked 

10 

19 she confessed to having originally told officer 
20 Craig that he had unbuttoned her pants, and that, in fact, 
21 he never had. 
22 I don 't know why she backed up from that. Maybe 
23 you don't either. But that was what she told Craig because 
24 that is what the testimony is. And that's right there in 
25 Craig's report. It's also in Rangel 's report. 

19 

1 to see whether A.H . was awake. 
He is making propositions to her. He wants to 

touch her. He wants to do other things. He wants her to 
4 cooperate. 
5 And he's not looking at A.H. to see this dog. 
6 The door banging. Do you remember the door 
7 banging? 
8 There are four girls in that basement who did not 
9 hear a door banging by Kevin Mentaberry and one that did: 

10 A. P. 

11 Ladies and gentlemen, think about it for an 
12 instant, would you? 
13 why would you go back downstairs to bang the 
14 door? 
15 what -- what's the point, other than to say that 
16 he is just continuing to act like an idiot? 
17 what was he trying to accomplish with door 
18 banging? 
19 what could he possibly accomplish with the door 
20 banging? 
21 Grooming. Dr. Piasecki said that grooming is 
22 when you start to touch ladies, and you touch them a little 
23 bit here first, see how they react, and then you touch them 
24 other places and see how they react. 
25 And we suggest to you that what grooming means in 

11 
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1 the natural world and in the common sense of every human 
2 being on the planet aside from Dr. Piasecki is that you do 
3 things to persuade the lady to say okay . 
4 You compliment them. You offer them things. Do 
5 you want to come upstairs? You separate them. 
6 Anybody's common sense tells you that ladies are 
7 not likely to consent to those kind of activities in the 
8 company of other people . 
9 Did he do it? No. 

10 Give her some more rum. Did he do it? No. 
11 well, the state says he is just too drunk to know 
12 that he had to do someth ing like that. 
13 You all think that's true? 
14 If he would have brains enough to ask if he could 
15 sit on the couch based on the proposition that he thought 
16 they might be uncomfortable if he sat on the couch there, 
17 he is th inking about moral and social values; is he not? 
18 He is evaluat ing them. He is behaving accord ing 
19 to those values. 
20 Dr. Piasecki talked about the difference between 
21 an illusion, a delusion , and just being mixed up because 
22 you're drunk. And that was the jumping-over-the-fence 
23 question. 

1 than usual. 
2 It doesn 't make you a bl ind idiot. You might do 

so11e stupid things. But it doesn 't 11ake you forget 11oral 
4 and social values . 
5 It might be something that you would do that was 
6 stupid and you might hurt yourself, but it doesn ' t 11ake you 
7 forget your moral values. 
8 so let 's add one other little thing. You heard 
9 the discussion about the Pretty Little Liars. 

10 so if you are A.P. and you got no friends except 
11 these four, your party plans for New Year's have been 
12 disrupted and you had to settle for so1ething that was a 
13 little less exciting , you are 11ad at your old 1an, your 
14 mother is insane and your father is a crack head, your 
15 natural father is a crack head, how much impact do you 
16 think television has on this girl? 
17 She sat there and watched Pretty Little Liars. 
18 we know, and have had confirmed at leas t slightly , that 
19 it's about pretty young teenage girls who lie. 
20 A.P. said she just barely watched it; she doesn't 
21 know 1uch about it. A.H. said it was A.P. that picked the 
22 show . 
23 

24 I would assu11e that we all recognize that alcohol 124 
25 tends to 1ake you feel a little stronger and 11ore powerful 25 

11 

If that 's the world that the Pretty Little Liars 
live in, why wouldn 't it be at least arguably so1ewhat 
attractive to A.P. where you could tell lies and create 

13 

1 situations and 11ake things happen? 
2 who knows? 
3 That's what they watched. 
4 what show was on that night? What show did they 
5 see? 
6 Re11ember Josh Morrell? That 's what you look at. 
7 You take a look. If this girl is changing things 
8 fro1 Kevin Mentaberry unbuttoning her pants to not 
9 unbutton ing, to taking her belt off pr ior to going to 

10 sleep, that's what you look at. 
11 You start to wonder, is she being truthful? Is 
12 she tell ing us everything? 
13 Is Pretty Little Liars -- if you read the 

1 The other two medications she was taking in 
2 December are not a possibility; they are happening. 

But the de lusi on is the question. 
4 where were her pants? where was the shirt she 
5 was wearing on December ]1? Did you hear about that? 
6 Did you see Josh Morrell show up and testify to 
7 you that "we have located them, here they are, we'll show 
8 it to you"? Do you think anybody would be interested in 
9 that? 

10 Do you think any realistic cop on the street 
11 after hearing that she had her back turned toward Kevin 
12 Mentaberry, with her pants buttoned and weighed 140 pounds, 
13 that a cop wouldn 't want to have a look at the1 pants and 
14 see just how possible that was? 14 Marshowsky thing, she is very clear about that's what they 

15 watched. 15 
Why wouldn't you look to see if maybe there was a 16 ll 

Is that our fault? We're supposed to do 
so11ething about that? 

17 little so mething on that night about so11ething si11ilar to 17 That ' s theirs. 
18 this? 18 where is A.T.? 
19 From our point of view, Dr. Piasecki didn't know 
20 what the other two medications were . she did not know 
21 particularly what the affect of la11ictal was on the gir l 
22 and whether she was acting under an illusion or a delus ion. 
23 We have no clue. Not a clue . It's a 
24 possibility . 
25 La11ictal is a possibility. 

14 

19 If A.T. knows something, why isn't she here? Why 
20 wasn 't she subpoenaed? 
21 The better question, ladies and gentle1en, is if 
22 the State has charged this offense in three different ways, 
23 rape , they call it sexual assault, but step one, it has to 
24 be against her will or under circumstances where it's clear 
25 she doesn't know what is going on. 

11 

Respondent's Appendix Page 223



1 clearly they could show that because that's what 
2 they have charged. 
3 The second charge is in the alternative. Well, 
4 if he didn't rape her and she didn't -- she consented, 
5 well, that's a crime too. she is only 14 or 15 years old. 
6 It's statutory sexual seduction. 
7 If you are so sure that she was a lady who did 
8 not consent or lived under conditions where she couldn't 
9 and he should have known she couldn't consent, what do you 

10 charge the other count for? 
11 Kind of as a backstop. 
12 Third, lewdness with a minor. sane thing . 
13 They are the guys who select what they are going 
14 to charge. And what they have selected are essentially 
15 crimes in which she could have consented. 
16 we are not suggesting to you in any way, shape or 
17 form that 's so, but it shows you how much they know about 
18 their case too. 
19 okay. As I have indicated to you on a number of 
20 different occasions, we put Kevin Mentaberry on the witness 
21 stand to let you have a look to see if he was of ordinary 
22 intelligence. 
23 Because the view of the defense is that a person 
24 of ordinary intelligence, being about as drunk as Kevin 
25 Mentaberry was, there is no chance he would have tried 

26 

1 the location of the dog. she said, "That dog was by 11y 

2 legs when he sat down. " 
Given that A.P. testified, and Kevin Mentaberry 

4 sat right there and listened to it, that it was the dog 
5 petting that was by her side that started this thing, do 
6 you think that Kevin Mentaberry wanted you to -- wanted to 
7 contrad ict A.H.? 
8 Absolutely not. He would have to be a bonehead 
9 to do that. 

1 to -- or done what A.P . says to her in front of four other 
2 girls or where they could walk two feet and look out and 
3 see hi11 doing it. 
4 But it's better than that. 
5 we wanted you to have a look at somebody who 
6 testifies honestly. 
7 It's staggering. "How drunk were you, Kevin?" 
8 "Nine drinks, nine beers over a five- or six-hour 
9 period." 

10 "Did you fall down?" 
11 "N o, I didn't fall down , I fell the whole way 
12 down the stairs." 
13 Do you think that Kevin Mentaberry doesn 't think 
14 that you are going to think about that? That a jury 
15 wouldn 't think about him falling all the way down the 
16 stairs as an indication of just how drunk he was? 
17 But it's better than that. He knows that you are 
18 going to think about it. 
19 Nobody throughout the trial had said he fell all 
20 the way down the stairs until Kevin Mentaberry said it. 
21 That tells you a little something about Kevin 
22 Mentaberry: He is not going to try to deceive you. 
23 And if you don't buy that one, if you think that 
24 one's too lightweight, what about the dog? 
25 A.H. sat right there and contradicted A. P. about 

27 

1 where nobody saw you, nobody could say yea or nay?" 
2 what is the truth? "Yeah, I had one ." 
3 Why would he tell you that if he was not trying 
4 to abide by the rule that said testify truthfully? 
5 Finally, the apology. 
6 we had testi11ony from A.P. that the apology 
7 occurred to her alone . 
8 Mazy said that there was no apology issued . "I'm 
9 sorry for my drunken behavior," his drunken fool behavior. 

10 or he would have to be swearing to tell the truth 10 
11 and do it. And he did it. 11 

12 He sat right there on that witness stand, knowing 12 

He can live with that , he's got a toss up. 
Mazy is every bit as credible as A.P. is. 

Possibly more. 
13 full well that A.H. had taken that dog out of the picture 13 

14 as someth ing that had started this molestation, and at a 14 
15 bare 11ini11u11 he said, "I don't know where the dog was." 15 
16 If he has got average intelligence, he knows how 16 

17 important that is. He would have to be -- well, you figure 17 

18 that out. That's a big issue. 18 

19 Not satisfied yet? 19 

20 "Did you take a drink out of that vodka after you 20 

21 confiscated it and took it upstairs?" 21 
22 Kevin Mentaberry is of ordinary intelligence and 22 

23 he knows that this jury is going to be considering how 23 

24 intoxicated he was. 24 
25 "Did you take a drink out of it upstairs, Kevin, 25 

28 

"Did you apologize?" 
"Yep. sorry for acting like a drunken fool." 
That was not an apology for raping A.P. It was 

not an apology to her alone. But it was an apology that 
was a nixed bag for this jury. 

And it shows you that sitting over there is a guy 
who testified truthfully. 

"Did you touch her? " 
"No." Period. "I did not touch her." 
Ladies and gentlemen, that ' s the end of it. 
I realize it's long and it's complex. And I 

realize that you are not probably very excited about 
sitting there and examining every piece of evidence and 

29 
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1 every argunent that has been nade. 
The crime that Kevin Mentaberry is charged with 

is right at the top of the list. It's a class A felony . 
4 It has neaning to him far beyond what you can 
5 imagine . 
6 so we hope that rather than get your emotions 
7 involved, feeling sorry for A.P., which we all do, that you 
8 will sit down and listen and think about what happened 
9 during this trial. 

10 And when you are done doing that, we expect you 
11 to acquit hin. 
12 THE COURT: Thank you for your argument, 
13 Mr. Woodbury . 
14 (WHEREUPON, defense 's closing argument was concluded 
15 at 10:27 a.n.) 
16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 
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1 STATE OF NEVADA 

2 

3 COUNTY OF ELKO 

) 

) ss. 

) 

4 I, LISA M. MANLEY, official Court Reporter of the Fourth 

5 Judicial District court, Dept. II, of the State of Nevada, 

6 in and for the county of Elko, do hereby certify that I was 

7 present in court during all the proceedings had in the 

8 matter of the State of Nevada, plaintiff, versus 

9 KEVIN JOHN MENTABERRY, defendant, heard at Elko, Nevada, on 

10 January 27, 2020, and took verbatim stenotype notes 

11 thereof; and that the foregoing 30 pages contain a full , 

12 true and correct transcription of my stenotype notes so 

13 taken, and a full, true and correct copy of all proceedings 

14 had. 
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25 

LISA M. MANLEY - CCR No. 271 ) 

OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 
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